

University of Pennsylvania ScholarlyCommons

Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations

1-1-2014

Assessing the Contribution Antiretroviral Therapy to Neuronal Damage and Death as a Mediator of Cognitive Decline in HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders

Patrick Joseph Gannon University of Pennsylvania, gannonp@mail.med.upenn.edu

Follow this and additional works at: http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations
Part of the <u>Neuroscience and Neurobiology Commons</u>, and the <u>Pharmacology Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Gannon, Patrick Joseph, "Assessing the Contribution Antiretroviral Therapy to Neuronal Damage and Death as a Mediator of Cognitive Decline in HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders" (2014). *Publicly Accessible Penn Dissertations*. 1280. http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/1280

This paper is posted at ScholarlyCommons. http://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations/1280 For more information, please contact libraryrepository@pobox.upenn.edu. Assessing the Contribution Antiretroviral Therapy to Neuronal Damage and Death as a Mediator of Cognitive Decline in HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders

Abstract

The advent of combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) in 1996 revolutionized the treatment of HIV/AIDS and significantly decreased the incidence of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND), a spectrum of HIV-related CNS dysfunctions ranging from mild cognitive deficits to severe dementia. Although the longterm prognosis for ART-treated, HIV-positive individuals continues to improve, the life-expectancy for this population remains 10-30 years less than that of uninfected individuals. Additionally, the clinical and pathologic presentation of HAND has evolved from a subacute, subcortical encephalitic condition, to a prolonged, cortical, neurodegenerative disease with pathological features that resemble those found in Alzheimer Disease (AD). The specific mechanisms driving these pathological changes remain unknown, although emerging evidence suggests that antiretroviral neurotoxicity may be a significant contributing factor. Here, we examined mechanisms by which antiretroviral drugs induce stress in neurons leading to changes in amyloid precursor protein (APP) processing. Utilizing in vitro models of acute ART exposure, we observed that HIV protease inhibitor (PI)-class ART drugs robustly active the unfolded protein response in primary neurons leading to translational de-repression of beta-site cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) by phosphorylated eIF2alpha; and augmented amyloidogenic cleave of APP. These results were corroborated in ART-treated, SIV-infected macaques were we saw increased hippocampal expression of BACE1 AND IN HAND patients where we also found similar increases in BACE1 expression in CA1 and CA3 hippocampal regions accompanied by accumulation of intraneuronal oligomeric Abeta;. Finally, we demonstrate that inhibition of neuronal BACE1 activity in vitro protects cells from hydrogen peroxide and antiretroviral drug-mediated toxicity. From this body of work, we conclude that PI-class antiretroviral drugs play a prominent role in stress activation of CNS neurons leading to aberrant changes in APP processing and potentially contributing to neuronal damage and death in HAND. Lastly, we have identified BACE1 as an important adjunctive therapeutic target in the treatment of chronic cognitive decline in ART-medicated, HIV-positive individuals.

Degree Type

Dissertation

Degree Name Doctor of Philosophy (PhD)

Graduate Group Pharmacology

First Advisor Kelly L. Jordan-Sciutto

Keywords

Antiretroviral, BACE1, HAND, HIV, Neurodegeneration, UPR

Subject Categories

Neuroscience and Neurobiology | Pharmacology

ASSESSING THE CONTRIBUTION OF ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY TO NEURONAL DAMAGE AND DEATH AS A MEDIATOR OF COGNITIVE DECLINE IN HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

Patrick Joseph Gannon

A DISSERTATION

in

Pharmacology

Presented to the Faculties of the University of Pennsylvania

in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2014

Supervisor of Dissertation

Kelly L. Jordan-Sciutto, Ph.D., Chair and Professor of Pathology, School of Dental Medicine

Graduate Group Chairperson

Julie A. Blendy, Ph.D., Professor of Pharmacology, Perelman School of Medicine

Dissertation Committee

Harry Ischiropoulos, Ph.D. (Committee Chair) Research Professor of Pediatrics and Pharmacology, Children's Hospital of Philadelphia

J. Alan Diehl, Ph.D. Professor of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, Medical University of South Carolina

Perry B. Molinoff, M.D. Emeritus Professor of Pharmacology, Perelman School of Medicine

Dennis L. Kolson, M.D., Ph.D. Professor of Neurology, Perelman School of Medicine

ASSESSING THE CONTRIBUTION OF ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY TO NEURONAL DAMAGE AND DEATH AS A MEDIATOR OF COGNITIVE DECLINE IN HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

COPYRIGHT

2014

Patrick Joseph Gannon

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to sincerely thank my thesis advisor, Dr. Kelly Jordan-Sciutto, for her patience, guidance, mentorship, friendship, and mostly her belief in me as scientist, which made my experience in graduate school far more rewarding and enjoyable than I could ever have imagined. I owe my development as a speaker, a scientist, and a critical thinker to her tireless efforts, and for this I am eternally grateful. I would also like to thank my first scientific mentor, Dr. Christina King Smith for giving me an opportunity to work in her lab as an undergraduate student and for teaching me the importance of avoiding "pretentious diction" in scientific writing.

I also want to thank all the members of the Jordan-Sciutto lab, past and present, who have become some of my closest friends throughout the years and without whom I could not possibly have accomplished all that I have done. I am also indebted to Drs. Dennis Kolson and Samantha Soldan for their critical discussions of my work at our weekly Neurovirology joint lab meetings that advanced my work in countless ways. Similarly, I am grateful for the members of my thesis committee, Drs. Harry Ischiropoulos, Perry Molinoff, Alan Diehl, and Dennis Kolson, for their exceptional insights and careful examination of my work. Most importantly, I want to give special thanks to my family and friends, especially my mother and father, who have supported me in each and every endeavor I have undertaken throughout my life. Their unwavering love and support have been and will always be the cornerstone behind all that I achieve.

ABSTRACT

ASSESSING THE CONTRIBUTION OF ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY TO NEURONAL DAMAGE AND DEATH AS A MEDIATOR OF COGNITIVE DECLINE IN HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

Patrick Joseph Gannon

Kelly L. Jordan-Sciutto

The advent of combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) in 1996 revolutionized the treatment of HIV/AIDS and significantly decreased the incidence of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND), a spectrum of HIV-related CNS dysfunctions ranging from mild cognitive deficits to severe dementia. Although the long-term prognosis for ART-treated, HIV-positive individuals continues to improve, the life-expectancy for this population remains 10-30 years less than that of uninfected individuals. Additionally, the clinical and pathologic presentation of HAND has evolved from a subacute, subcortical encephalitic condition, to a prolonged, cortical, neurodegenerative disease with pathological features that resemble those found in Alzheimer Disease (AD). The specific mechanisms driving these pathological changes remain unknown, although emerging evidence suggests that antiretroviral neurotoxicity may be a significant contributing factor. Here, we examined mechanisms by which antiretroviral drugs induce stress in neurons leading to changes in amyloid precursor protein (APP) processing. Utilizing in vitro models of acute ART exposure, we observed that HIV protease inhibitor (PI)-class ART drugs robustly active the unfolded protein response in primary neurons leading to translational de-repression of beta-site cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) by phosphorylated eIF2 α and augmented amyloidogenic cleave of APP. These results were corroborated in ART-treated, SIV-infected macaques were we saw increased hippocampal expression of BACE1 AND IN HAND patients where we also found similar increases in BACE1 expression in CA1 and CA3 hippocampal regions accompanied by accumulation of intraneuronal oligometric A β . Finally, we demonstrate that inhibition of neuronal BACE1 activity in vitro protects cells from hydrogen peroxide and antiretroviral drug-mediated

toxicity. From this body of work, we conclude that PI-class antiretroviral drugs play a prominent role in stress activation of CNS neurons leading to aberrant changes in APP processing and potentially contributing to neuronal damage and death in HAND. Lastly, we have identified BACE1 as an important adjunctive therapeutic target in the treatment of chronic cognitive decline in ART-medicated, HIV-positive individuals.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF FIGURES	x

CHAP	TER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
	1.1: HIV and the Neuropathogenesis of HAND	1
	1.2: Antiretroviral Therapy: Mechanisms of Action	4
	1.3: HIV and Aging in the Post-ART era	7
	1.4: The Unfolded Protein Response and Translational Protein Control	14
	1.5: Regulation and Function of BACE1 in Neurons	22
	1.6: Rationale and Hypothesis	27
	1.7: Bibliography	31

CHAPTER 2: Current Understanding of HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders

Pathogenesis48
2.1: Abstract
2.2: Introduction
2.3: Role for Inflammation in Neuropathogenesis of HIV-Associated
Neurocognitive Disorders50
2.4: Association of HIV-1 clades/subtypes and Risk of HIV-Associated
Neurocognitive Disorders53
2.5: Association of Drugs of Abuse and Risk for HIV-Associated Neurocognitive
Disorders54

2.6: Aging and H	IV-Associa	ated Neurocogr	nitive Disor	ders	•••••	57
2.7: Possible	Role for	Antiretroviral	Therapy	Drugs	in	HIV-Associated
Neurocognitive E	Disorders					59
2.8: Conclusion.						60
2.9: Acknowledg	ements					61
2.10: References	S					62

<u>CHAPTER 3</u>: Antiretroviral drugs promote amyloidogenesis via translational

upreg	gulation of BACE1	81
	3.1: ABSTRACT	82
	3.2: INTRODUCTION	.83
	3.3: EXPREIMENTAL METHODS	85
	3.4: RESULTS	92
	3.5: DISCUSSION	.99
	3.6: ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	106
	3.7: REFRENCES	123

CHAPTER 4: Neuronal BACE1 Inhibition is Protective Against Antiretroviral-

Mediated Neurotoxicity	135
4.1: ABSTRACT	136
4.2: INTRODUCTION	137
4.3: EXPERIMENTAL METHODS	139
4.4: RESULTS	141
4.5: DISCUSSION	144
4.6: REFERENCES	154

CHAP	TER 5: Conclusions and Future Directions	.159
	5.1: Overview	.159
	5.2: Antiretrovirals and the Unfolded Protein Response	.160
	5.3: Mechanisms of BACE1 Regulation in Neurons	.162
	5.4: eIF2α Kinases as Therapeutic Targets in HAND	.165
	5.5: Considerations for in vivo Analysis of ART-associated CNS Damage	.167
	5.6: BACE1 Functions in Neurons: Implications for a Novel Therapeutic Targ	et in
	HAND	.169
	5.7: References	177

LIST OF TABLES

CHAPTER 3

Table	1:	Summary	of	human	cases	used	for	immunofluorescence	staining	in
Figure	1.								1(05

CHAPTER 5

Table	1:	Summary	of	human	samples	from	NNTC	for	post-mortem
analysi	s								173

LIST OF FIGURES

CHAPTER 1

Figure	1:	Phosphorylation	of	elF2α	by	four	kinases	integrates	cellular	stress
respons	ses.									30

CHAPTER 3

Figure 1: BACE1 and A β immunostaining are elevated in brains of HIV(+)
cases106
Figure 2: Antiretroviral drugs administered to SIV(+) macaques induce CNS damage and
elevated BACE1108
Figure 3: Antiretroviral drugs activate the unfolded protein response and upregulate
BACE1 expression in primary neurons110
Figure 4: ARV drugs increase amyloidogenic APP processing in primary
neurons
Figure 5: Ritonavir upregulates neuronal BACE1 expression via translation-dependent
control114
Figure 6: Ritonavir does not affect BACE1 protein stability in primary neurons116
Figure 7: PERK regulates basal BACE1 expression in neurons
Figure 8: HIV protease inhibitor-mediated BACE1 upregulation is PERK-

CHAPTER 4

Figure 1: BACE1 inhibition mitigates MAP2 and synapsin loss in primary neurons treated
with hydrogen peroxide146
Figure 2: BACE1 inhibition prevents MAP2 loss in ritonavir-treated neurons147

Figure 3: Small molecule inhibitors of PKR and PERK block HIV protease inhibitor-	
mediated phosphorylation of eIF2α	.149
Figure 4: Pharmacological inhibition of PERK does not alleviate ritonavir-mediated	
neurotoxicity in primary neuroglial cultures	.151

CHAPTER 5

Figure 1: Proposed mechanisms of antiretroviral drug-induced ER stress in neurons..175

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1: HIV AND THE NEUROPATHOGENESIS OF HAND

Since its first clinical diagnosis in 1981, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) has become a global pandemic responsible for over 22 million deaths worldwide with an estimated sixteen thousand new human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infections occurring daily (1). HIV, discovered in 1983 to be the causative agent of AIDS, is a retrovirus that primarily targets CD4⁺ T cells and cells of the monocyte/macrophage lineage that express the CD4 receptor and one of the two required co-receptors, CXCR4 or CCR5. If untreated, HIV infection ends in the selective loss of the CD4⁺ T cell population, leading to severe immunodeficiency and eventually death (2). In addition to destruction of the immune system, HIV infection can also lead to a spectrum of central nervous system (CNS) complications, known collectively as HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND), in approximately 50% of infected individuals. According to the diagnostic criteria established for the assessment of neurocognitive impairment in HIV-infected individuals, the neurological deficits in HAND are divided into three diagnostic groups. This classification is based on the neuropsychological evaluation of multiple cognitive domains, including simple motor skills or sensory perceptual ability, complex perceptual motor skills, attention and working memory, learning and memory recall, verbal and language skills, abstraction and executive function. First, asymptomatic neurocognitive impairment (ANI) is defined as acquired impairment in at least two cognitive domains without a decline in activities of daily living (ADL), while mild to moderate neurocognitive impairment that affects ADL is termed minor neurocognitive disorder (MND). Finally, moderate to severe impairment in two or more domains with marked impact on ADL is defined as HIV-associated dementia (HAD).

Additionally, behavioral and emotional problems such as depression, psychosis, and anxiety are commonly observed in HAND patients. Since the multi-drug regimens that form the basis of antiretroviral therapy (ART) have become the mainstay for HIV treatment, the clinical

1

presentation and the course of HAND have become more unpredictable. The severity of deficits appears to fluctuate over time during the course of infection: some patients may experience continuing decline in cognitive abilities, while others show improvement of more severe neurocognitive impairments and exhibit only minor deficits for the remainder of the disease. While clinical studies clearly establish that suppression of viral replication below the level of detection is paramount to a more favorable outcome, the clinical course of HAND, once diagnosed, cannot be predicted successfully in most patients. Furthermore, while the prevalence of severe HAD has decreased in the post-ART era, the prevalence of ANI and MND, and HAND in general, has increased significantly due in part to the longer lifespan of HIV-infected individuals (3). Pathological studies have revealed that brains of ART-naïve HAND patients exhibit classic hallmarks of neuroinflammation including microglial nodules, multinucleated giant cells astrogliosis, and myelin pallor (1). However, in the post-ART era, these hallmarks are not frequently found in post-mortem HAND brain tissue, although syanptodendritic damage still persists (4-9). Similarly, while extensive neuronal death in the CNS of HAND patients has been mitigated in the post-ART era, there remains evidence for ongoing neuronal damage in the form of dendritic pruning, decreased synaptic density and loss of interneurons (10).

In the healthy brain, the blood brain barrier (BBB) and the blood-cerebrospinal fluid barriers are the first lines of defense against invading pathogens; however, HIV can circumvent these barriers and enter the CNS within 1-2 weeks after systemic infection. The mechanism(s) of HIV neuroinvasion remain a matter of speculation, however there is evidence that HIV can enter via transcytosis across endothelial cells or within infected monocytes (11, 12). The latter model was first proposed by Haase and colleagues who used visna virus to model HIV infection and proposed that HIV, and other lentiviruses, enter the CNS as passengers in infected monocytes (13-15). According to this "Trojan Horse" model, supported by a multitude of in vitro and in vivo studies, the infected monocytes traverse the BBB and differentiate into macrophages, thus constituting the viral reservoirs in the CNS (15-18). Direct contact of the infected cells with neighboring, resident immune cells of the CNS, including perivascular macrophages, astrocytes,

and microglia, leads to their subsequent infection and activation. This population of infected immune cells then releases a variety of neurotoxic molecules, including proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines, reactive oxygen species (ROS), quinolinic and arachidonic acid, glutamate, and nitric oxide, leading to activation of uninfected immune cells and eventual neuronal damage and dysfunction observed in HAND.

Importantly, neurons themselves are not a source of productive infection in the CNS, as they lack the CD4 receptor, rather HIV replication occurs primarily in monocyte-derived perivascular macrophages and microglia (18). However, given the extensive evidence of neuronal damage in HAND, other mechanisms have been implicated in HIV-mediated neurodegeneration. The first hypothesis, known as the indirect or bystander effect hypothesis, maintains that neuronal damage is mediated largely by the immune response mounted by infected and uninfected non-neuronal cells against HIV infection, as described previously. Chronic neuroinflammation then leads to an excitotoxic environment within the CNS, chronic activation of neuronal N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors and a toxic accumulation of intraneuronal Ca²⁺ leading to free radical production, oxidative stress, and activation of Ca²⁺dependent death proteases, such as calpains and caspases. Alternatively, the direct injury hypothesis holds that HIV viral proteins, such as gp120, Tat, and Vpr, released from infected monocytes and microglia, interact directly with neurons through a variety of mechanisms, including interaction with chemokine receptors, leading to neuronal damage and apoptosis. Despite several lines of in vitro data supporting this hypothesis, in vivo studies suggest that markers of neuroinflammation continue to persist in post-ART HAND despite suppression of HIV replication in the CSF to levels below the limit of detection. These findings suggest that indirect mechanisms of neuronal toxicity may be the major contributors to the underlying neuropathology of HAND in the post-ART era.

3

1.2: ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY: MECHANISMS OF ACTION

Initial quantitative studies of in vivo HIV-1 dynamics and virion clearance rates using novel antiretroviral drugs yielded several critical findings: 1) viremia is sustained by continuous rounds of replication, infection, and rapid cell turnover, 2) mutations in the HIV-1 genome likely occur at every position multiple times per day accounting for the failure of previously-used monotherapy, 3) when new cycles of infection are halted by antiretroviral drugs, plasma virus levels fall by as much as 99% within weeks after treatment, and 4) effective treatment of HIV must employ the use of multiple, potent antiretroviral drugs to force the viral genome to mutate at several distinct positions simultaneously (19, 20). From these landmark studies came the advent of combinatorial highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART), now simply termed ART, which is the mainstay treatment for HIV, leading to suppression of viral replication to below the limits of detection, reconstitution of the immune system, and increased long-term survival rates in HIV-positive individuals (21).

The United States Panel on Antiretroviral Guidelines for Adults and Adolescents currently recommends the initiation of ART when CD4 cell counts are below 350 /mm³ peripheral blood or in those with AIDS-defining illnesses irrespective of CD4 levels (22, 23). Initial ART regimens typically include the use of two nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTI) combined with either a non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (nNRTI), HIV protease inhibitor (PI), or integrase inhibitor. The 24 FDA-approved antiretroviral drugs currently available fall into six broad categories based on which step of the HIV viral replication cycle they inhibit: entry, reverse transcription, integration, transcription, virus assembly and production, and protease processing (24). The first step in HIV replication involves viral entry into helper T lymphocytes and monocytes via engagement of the viral envelope glycoprotein, gp120, with the CD4 receptor followed by binding to either the CXCR4 or CCR5 co-receptors (25). These interactions induce a conformational change in the HIV envelope, leading to gp41-mediated fusion with the host cell membrane (26). This process, which lasts approximately 1 hour, is targeted by entry inhibitors.

Currently, two entry inhibitors, maraviroc and enfuvirtide, are approved for use in humans, however, antibody-based drugs directed at gp120 and CD4 are in development and show promising clinical results (24, 27).

Viral entry and fusion is followed by uncoating of the viral core and intracellular injection of the single-stranded RNA genome along with various viral enzymes, including reverse transcriptase (RT), which generates double-stranded, complimentary proviral DNA from viral RNA over a period of 10 hours (24, 28). RT was the first HIV-1 enzyme targeted for antiviral treatment with the advent of zidovudine (AZT) in 1987, which comprised HIV monotherapy until combination ART in 1996 (29-31). HIV-1 RT has since become a major area of drug development, which includes nucleoside and non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors that encompass 12 FDAapproved drugs, accounting for half of all approved antiretroviral drugs. NRTIs are administered as prodrugs that must be phosphorylated in three steps by cellular thymidine kinases to become actively antiviral in vivo (32-35). Following activation, NRTIs serve as structural analogs of native deoxynucleotides needed for reverse transcription, but lack the 3'-hydroxyl group on the deoxyribosyl moiety which prevents formation of a 5'-3' phosphodiester bond between incorporated NRTIs and incoming native nucleosides (23, 36). The net result is early chain termination of the growing viral DNA chain. nNRTIs also prevent production of proviral DNA from viral RNA but do so by binding to an allosteric, hydrophobic site proximal to the active site, thereby changing its conformation and inhibiting its catalytic activity (37-39). Unlike NRTIs, nNRTIs do not require phosphorylation to become active in vivo and they do not inhibit the RT activity of other lentiviruses. One advantage of nNRTIs compared to NRTIs is their ability to evade pyrophosphorolysis as a viral resistance mechanism, which selectively removes NRTIs from the 3' end of the nascent chain (24, 38). However, viral resistance to nNRTIs has emerged in the form of amino acid substitutions in the allosteric binding site that prevents nNRTIs from binding (38, 40, 41).

5

Reverse transcription and generation of proviral DNA leads to assembly of the preintegration complex which is transported into the nucleus of the host cell and integrated in the host genome, a process that is catalyzed by the integrase enzyme and occurs within roughly 20 hours of initial cellular infection (42). Integration occurs in three sequential steps: assembly of the viral DNA, removal of 2-3 nucleotides from one or both 3' ends of the viral DNA, and finally strand transfer in which viral DNA is ligated to the host genome (43). Integrase inhibitors represent the newest class of antiretrovirals, with two FDA-approved drugs, raltegravir and dolutegravir, that specifically inhibit strand transfer by preventing binding of the pre-integration complex to the host DNA (44). These drugs have proven to be very efficacious in preventing viral replication in randomized clinical trials, and in some cases outperformed more widely-used drugs, such as efavirenz (45).

Integration is a necessary precursor to transcription of viral genes leading to the production and assembly of mature infectious HIV-1 particles. HIV transcription is unique in that it requires binding of a regulatory protein, Tat, to the HIV RNA element (TAR) for transcript elongation, making it a promising therapeutic target (24, 46). However, efforts to design small molecule inhibitors against this process have proved to be inefficacious in clinical trials. Similarly, while HIV assembly and maturation has become an area of increasing interest for drug discovery, inhibitors, such as betulinic acid, have not shown evidence of sufficient in vivo antiviral activity to be considered viable for use in humans (47).

The final step in the 24 hour intracellular HIV-1 replication cycle is proteolytic cleavage of the viral gag and gag-pol polyprotein precursors by the HIV-1 aspartyl protease enzyme at the inner surface of the host cell plasma membrane leading to generation of mature virions (37, 48). Targeting the last essential enzyme in the viral replication cycle, HIV protease inhibitors (PIs) constitute some of the most potent antiretroviral agents developed to date. The 10 approved PIs all share similar peptidomimetic structural features and bind to the active site of the HIV protease inhibiting its ability to cleave viral polyprotein precursors (49). Given the large size and

lipophilicity of PIs, co-administration of a boosting agent, ritonavir, is typically recommended to enhance bioavailability via reduction of CYP450-mediated inactivation in the liver during first-pass metabolism (50, 51).

Despite the remarkable achievement of ART in transforming HIV-1 disease into a manageable, chronic disorder, numerous issues remain including treatment failure, poor adherence to life-long therapy due to drug toxicity and pill burden, and sub-optimal pharmacokinetics of ART in many patients (52). Fixed-dose combination antiretrovirals, such as Kaletra (lopinavir/ritonavir) have been developed to improve regimen adherence and reduce pill burden for patients, while efforts to enhance the pharmacokinetic profile of ART drugs include the use of nanoformulated ART (NanoART). Recently, Gendelman and colleagues developed a long-acting, folic-acid coated, NanoART formulation that improved targeting of ART to HIV-infected macrophages while increasing plasma and tissue drug concentrations by five-fold up to two weeks after a single dose in mice (53, 54). More importantly, these NanoART formulations were also shown to improve biodistribution of ART to viral reservoirs in the CNS, leading to speculation that nano-targeting of ART could alleviate the growing problem of HAND persistence in the post-ART era (55-57). However, the toxic side effects of many ART drugs has led to questions regarding the role of antiretrovirals in the persistence of HAND among the aging HIV-positive population in the developing world.

1.3: HIV AND AGING IN THE POST-ART ERA

The widespread use of ART has drastically decreased the incidence of AIDS-related complications and improved the long-term prognosis of HIV-positive individuals. As of 2011, 30% of the HIV-positive population in the United States was over the age of 50, and by 2015 it is estimated that more than 50% will be over the age of 50 (58, 59). Despite this remarkable development, the life expectancy for ART-treated, HIV-positive individuals remains 10-30 years less than that of uninfected individuals (60). Given the rapid global expansion of this population,

it has become increasingly important to understand the risk factors that lie at the intersection of HIV, ART, and aging.

Older HIV-positive patients, including those treated with ART, are at increased risk for systemic diseases including atherosclerosis, liver and kidney failure, cancer, and osteoporosis (60, 61). The aging brain may also be more vulnerable to the effects of HIV as older adults display an increased susceptibility to HAND, and emerging evidence suggests an increased prevalence of neurodegenerative diseases, including Alzheimer and Parkinson, in this patient population (62, 63). It remains unclear if the increased prevalence of HAND is a result of HIV and related comorbidities, including hypertension, insulin resistance, and lipodystrophy, or other confounding factors such as immunosenescence and ART toxicities, all of which are likely to impact CNS disease progression in older HIV-positive individuals (64, 65).

Antiretroviral therapy effectively limits HIV disease progression, maintains patients in a state of partial immune competence, and arrests subjects in a pre-symptomatic state (66). However, despite the ability of ART to reduce plasma HIV RNA to undetectable levels, HIV-positive individuals remain at higher risk for opportunistic infections and premature death (3, 67). Thus, ART may reduce, but does not appear to eliminate, premature and/or accelerated aging in HIV-infected individuals. This may be attributed to many factors including drug toxicity and slower immune recovery following ART initiation in older patients, compared to younger adults (68). Furthermore, advanced age has been linked to decreased production of T cells, B cells, and cytokines, as well as to chronic immune activation, the latter of which may be linked to the breakdown of gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT) and to the elevated levels of systemic lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (69, 70).

Older patients also display a dampened recovery of CD4 cells following treatment with ART, which may increase their risk for systemic diseases ranging from heart disease to cancer (70). Thus, it is not surprising that advanced age at seroconversion and/or onset of ART treatment is considered a major risk factor for severe HIV disease (71, 72). Gotez et. al.

performed a retrospective study on HIV-positive patients receiving ART treatment at the Veteran's Administration Greater Los Angeles Medical Center between 1996 and 1999, and found that for every 10 years of additional age at the onset of ART treatment, the rate of CD4 cell replenishment decreased by 35 cells per microliter of blood (73). Despite the obvious benefits of beginning ART treatment in asymptomatic HIV-positive individuals, there remain significant concerns for initiating drug therapy sooner than necessary and how this may negatively impact drug toxicity, long-term patient outcome, and the evolution drug resistant strains of HIV (72, 74). Based on the updated recommendations for treatment initiation, all HIV-infected individuals will be put on an ART regimen upon diagnosis, and the impact of this approach on older patients will be revealing.

Lower CD4 count, in addition to advanced age, also places older patients at a nearly four-fold higher risk for liver-related mortality compared to younger patients (75). This risk is exacerbated by other factors commonly afflicting ART-treated, HIV-positive individuals including diabetes, alcohol abuse, as well as antiretroviral and cholesterol drug toxicity (75). Among all non-AIDS-related complications, liver disease is the primary cause of death in HIV-positive patients (75). In addition, older HIV-positive individuals are at increased risk for frailty, bone loss, and non-AIDS related cancers (76, 77). It remains unclear if HIV itself places older individuals at higher risk for heart disease compared to older, HIV-negative individuals, though specific classes of antiretrovirals, especially protease inhibitors, have been linked to atherosclerosis (69, 78, 79).

The CNS is particularly susceptible to the synergistic neurodegenerative effects of HIV and aging. Several studies have demonstrated that, compared to younger (age 20 to 39 years) cohorts, older HIV-positive individuals (age >50 years) display decreased neurocognitive functioning in several areas including memory, psychomotor speed, and executive functions (59, 80, 81). The persistence of HAND in individuals with an undetectable viral load and CD4 cell counts greater than $200/\mu$ L is not well understood and may be a result of aging-associated processes rendering the cells of the CNS more vulnerable.

Several recent neuroimaging studies have begun to address the structural, physiological, and functional changes in the CNS in the context of HIV and aging. Six MRI investigations that assessed the structural changes in the brains of older HIV-positive individuals between 1998 and 2012 found evidence of premature or accelerated aging characterized by significant brain atrophy in the basal ganglia, cerebellum, and frontal and temporal brain regions, when compared to seronegative controls (64). However, several diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) studies found only normal, age-dependent changes in mean diffusion and fractional anisotropy, which reflects the directionality of water diffusion in the brain, and is greater along organized white matter tracts, but decreased in pathologically damages, disorganized tracts (64, 82-84).

Other studies have employed proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) to assess changes in brain metabolite levels that are indicative of neuronal damage and death or glial activation. Ernst and Chang demonstrated a five-fold acceleration of aging effects in a relatively young (mean age 36 years) ART-naïve, HIV-positive cohort, as compared to HIV-negative controls, as reflected by increased levels of glial activation markers, myoinositol (MI), and choline compounds (CHO) and a decrease in the neuronal marker, N-acetylaspartate (NAA) (85). A recent multicenter MRS study of slightly older (ages 30-70), ART-treated HIV-positive individuals demonstrated elevated MI and CHO in all brain regions of patients with asymptomatic or mild neurocognitive impairment, but decreased levels of MI in those with dementia, which the authors interpreted as premature microglial senescence (64, 86). In addition, this study found an age-dependent decrease in NAA in frontal white matter, but only in patients with HAD (87). Thus, while ART-naïve, HIV-positive patients show evidence of increased, age-dependent glial activation and neuronal damage leading to accelerated aging, ART-treated individuals show only signs of premature aging.

As discussed previously, the clinical and pathological hallmarks of post-ART HAND differ from those in the pre-ART era. While HAND presented as a subcortical dementia afflicting the basal ganglia and white matter, many post-ART studies suggest the focus of the inflammation has shifted primarily to the hippocampus, even in effectively treated patients (88-90). Furthermore, there is emerging evidence that pathologic similarities exist between HAND and some common neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer disease, which is characterized by the presence of extracellular beta amyloid (A β) plaque deposits and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles composed of hyperphosphorylated Tau (61, 66, 91, 92). In vitro work involving the viral protein Tat has demonstrated the ability of this viral protein to inhibit the activity of the Aβdegrading enzyme. Neprilysin, and bind to the receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE), all of which may promote Aβ accumulation in the CNS. Indeed, some individuals with HAND display CSF levels of A β 42 comparable to those observed in AD patients (61, 93, 94). Among the studies underlining the similarities between HAND and AD, Esiri et. al. were the first to report a predisposition to plaque formation in the brains of pre-ART, HIV-positive individuals (95). Such pathological changes have since been observed in HIV-positive patients despite successful virologic control with ART, suggesting that antiretrovirals either cannot achieve therapeutic concentrations within the brain parenchyma, allowing for ongoing viral replication and neuroinflammation, or may have toxic effects that could facilitate neurodegeneration (96, 97). To address the latter concern, several reports investigated differences in either phospho-Tau or Aß in ART-naïve vs. ART-treated individuals. Two groups independently reported elevated Aß deposition/accumulation in the hippocampus of ART-treated individuals compared to pre-ART patients, while Bell and colleagues reported only increased hyperphosphorylated Tau, but no Aß deposition in the hippocampus and entorhinal cortex of HIV-positive individuals (61, 90, 92, 98). To date, no group has reported concomitant phospho-Tau accumulation and Aβ plaque deposition in the same brain samples from HIV-positive cohorts. Although differences in patient age and the antibodies used to detect A β may account for the varied outcomes of these reports, studies utilizing the amyloid-binding, carbon 11-labeled Pittsburgh compound B (¹¹C-PiB) and PET imaging found that irrespective of neurocognitive impairment, HIV-positive individuals showed no increase in ¹¹C-PiB levels, highlighting a potential key difference between Aß metabolism in HAND vs. AD despite some overlapping pathological features (91, 99).

Importantly, the aforementioned studies highlight the potentially underappreciated concern of antiretroviral-associated neurotoxicity and its effect on neuropsychological outcomes in long-term ART-treated patients. ART drugs have been linked to wide-ranging, peripheral metabolic and neural disturbances that could themselves influence the progression of HAND and foretell potential mechanisms of toxicity in the CNS (78, 100-111). Specifically, PIs have been associated with ER stress and the development of premature atherosclerosis as well as metabolic syndrome, characterized by lipohypertrophy, hypercholesterolemia, and insulin resistance (78, 112-114). Yet, the most serious limitation of ART drugs, specifically NRTIs, is mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress, manifested clinically as peripheral neuropathy and myopathy (100, 115). NRTI toxicity is specific to myocytes and peripheral neurons due to the presence of thymidine kinase isoforms in these cell types capable of phosphorylating the prodrugs to their active form. Following phosphorylation, NRTIs are sequestered by DNA polymerase y and are either incorporated into mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA), causing permanent damage, or terminate the growing DNA chain, depleting mtDNA-encoded enzymes necessary for the electron transport chain (ETC). Decreased mtDNA results in the loss of mitochondrial membrane potential, decreased oxidative phosphorylation, increased reliance on glycolysis for ATP production, and lactic acidosis. While direct CNS effects of ART are poorly understood, Schweinsburg et. al. demonstrated an association between NRTIs and decreased levels of frontal white matter NAA, which they attributed to NRTI-mediated mitochondrial dysfunction and depletion of cellular respiration (102). Recently, a cross-sectional analysis of 540 HIV-infected individuals in Amsterdam found that cumulative use of high dose ritonavir (> 400 mg/ 24 hours) was associated with an increased risk factor for age-associated non-communicable comorbidities, potentially due to the known effects of ritonavir on endothelial dysfunction and induction of premature cellular senescence (116).

Confounding the issue of direct CNS toxicity of antiretroviral medications is the variability in BBB permeability amongst different drug classes as determined by various physicochemical properties such as plasma protein binding, lipophilicity, molecular size, and interaction with drug transporters in the BBB, such as P-glycoprotein (P-gp) and multidrug resistance associated proteins. Based on these properties, a scoring system, called the CNS penetrance effectiveness (CPE) score, was developed to estimate the efficacy with which various ART drugs would reach therapeutic concentrations in the brain (117). ART drugs with poorer CNS-penetrating properties, such as nelfinavir and saquinavir, are given a score of 0, while those with intermediate penetrance are given a score of 0.5, and others with high penetrance, such as AZT, receive a score of 1. However, the accuracy of this scoring system has recently been called into question based on a number of experimental and clinical studies that refute these assumptions. For example, based on the CPE scoring system many PIs, which are targets of P-gp transporters, have high molecular weights (>500 Daltons) and are highly protein bound (up to 99%) in blood, are estimated to achieve sub-therapeutic concentrations in the brain based on CSF levels measured in humans (118, 119). Yet, a recent pharmacokinetic analysis of ART administration in quinea pigs showed significantly higher uptake of [³H] ritonavir into brain parenchyma compared to CSF, suggesting that clinical estimates of CNS penetrance for some antiretrovirals may be lower than actual drug concentrations in the brain (50, 120, 121).

Although it is widely held that ART regimens with higher CNS penetrance generally confer improved neuropsychological outcomes in HIV-positive individuals, numerous clinical studies have suggested these regimens may negatively impact cognition. In a prospective study, Marra et. al. found a significant association between highly CNS-penetrant ART regimens and worse neurocognitive and motor performance 24 and 52 weeks after beginning or changing therapy, despite decreased CSF HIV RNA in a small HIV-positive cohort (122). In addition, Robertson et. al. reported an improvement in neuropsychological outcomes in a cohort of patients with interrupted drug treatment (123). Studies using SCID mice, which display neuropathological hallmarks similar to those associated with HIV, showed reduced viral load and astrogliosis following administration of ART, but no improvement in cognitive dysfunction (124). Altogether, these studies reinforce an emerging hypothesis that chronic use of antiretroviral drugs may be contributing to the rising prevalence of HAND in the aging HIV-positive population.

13

In contrast, numerous clinical studies have demonstrated beneficial effects on neurocognitive functioning by ART regimens with high CPE scores (125, 126). A cross-sectional study of 2636 adults from the AIDS Clinical Trials Group Longitudinal Linked Randomized Trials (ALLRT) cohort on effective ART for at least 6 weeks showed better neurocognitive performance in individuals receiving ART medications with higher CPE scores, although in some cases, participants required more than 3 antiretrovirals to treat HIV in the CNS. (127). Letendre et. al. demonstrated improvements in cognition over a 15-week period in patients beginning ART with higher CPE scores versus those beginning ART with lower CPE scores (128). Another recent investigation utilized MRS imaging to investigate the effect of multiple ART regimens with various CPE scores on changes in brain NAA metabolite levels. Over 48 weeks, HIV-positive, ART-naïve individuals receiving regimens with the highest CPE scores displayed the greatest increases in NAA levels and showed the most improvement in a battery of neuropsychological tests (129). These studies suggest that ART medications with higher CNS penetrance may have a neuroprotective effect, at least initially, in successfully treated HIV-positive adults. Importantly, these studies assess the effects of ART only after initiation of therapy, but given the wellcharacterized toxicities of ART medications in the periphery and the potential impact of related co-morbidities on brain pathology, the long-term synergistic effects of aging and ART warrant a careful longitudinal examination of the safety profile of these drugs in the CNS.

1.4: THE UNFOLDED PROTEIN RESPONSE AND TRANSLATIONAL PROTEIN CONTROL

The unanticipated persistence and evolution of HAND in the post-ART era has led to a concerted effort to understand the underlying molecular pathways affected in chronic HIV-1 disease in the CNS. As discussed previously, there is extensive evidence for chronic neuroinflammation, oxidative stress, and accumulation of neurodegenerative proteins in brains of ART-medicated, HIV-positive individuals. Common among these various conditions is their ability to induce ER stress and activate the unfolded protein response (UPR), a ubiquitous cellular response mechanism conserved from yeast to humans (130). While the UPR has long been implicated in

many neurodegenerative diseases, such as Parkinson and Alzheimer disease, Lindl et. al. were the first to show evidence of ER stress activation in HAND, as evidenced by increased CNS expression of the ER-resident molecular chaperone, BiP, ATF-6 β , and phosphorylated eIF2 α (peIF2 α) (131-138). These findings suggest that chronic UPR activation, which has been linked to long-term memory loss and neurodegeneration, may play an important role in the pathogenesis of HAND (139, 140).

In eukaryotes the UPR is comprised of three major pathways, each under the control of an upstream effector protein, PKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK), activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6), and inositol-requiring enzyme 1α (IRE1 α), located in the ER membrane (141, 142). In the absence of ER stress, each of the effector proteins is kept inactive via interaction at its luminal domain with the molecular chaperone, BiP/GRP78 (Immunoglobulin heavy-chain binding protein/glucose-regulated protein 78), which serves as the main regulator of the UPR (143). Accumulation of misfolded proteins and exposed hydrophobic residues in the ER disrupts the interaction between BiP and PERK, ATF6, and IRE1 α , permitting their subsequent activation (144). The most evolutionarily conserved pathway of the UPR, IRE1α is a 100 kDa type I transmembrane protein that homo-oligomerizes after dissociation from BiP and activates both its kinase and endoribonuclease activity via autophosphorylation of its C-terminal kinase domain (145). IRE1α regulates the expression of numerous molecular chaperones and protein degradation genes via use of its endoribonuclease activity, which is utilized to non-conventionally splice a 26-nucleotide intron from XBP1-mRNA (146-148). The resulting 376 amino acid spliced XBP1 acts as a potent transcription factor that enhances expression of many genes including P58^{IPK}, which inhibits PERK activity (149). If transient UPR activation is unable to restore cellular homeostasis, sustained IRE1 α activation leads to autophagy and later apoptosis through its regulation of B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl2) expression and activity (142, 150).

ATF6 activation is unique among the three branches of the UPR in that it does not involve dimerization and autophosphorylation, but rather translocation to the Golgi and sequential regulated intramembrane proteolysis in two steps by serine protease site-1 protease (S1P), which cleaves at the luminal domain, followed by N-terminal cleavage by metalloprotease site-2 protease (S2P) (141, 147). The resulting 50 kDa cleaved ATF6 product constitutes the transcriptional domain, which translocates to the nucleus and activates transcription of a cohort of genes with ATF/cAMP and ER stress response elements (ERSE) in their promoters (151). These genes include molecular chaperones, such as BiP, transcription factors, and ER-associated degradation (ERAD) machinery (142). The ATF6 transcriptional profile is ultimately a cytoprotective, pro-survival program designed to aid cells in adapting to sub-toxic accumulation of misfolded proteins.

Under mild stress conditions, PERK, a serine-threonine kinase, is the first initiator protein to be activated in the UPR, although following sustained ER stress PERK can initiate pro-death signaling, similar to IRE1a. Following dissociation from BiP, PERK dimerizes and activates its kinase domain via autophosphorylation. This phosphorylation event results in a subsequent, PERK-mediated phosphorylation of the eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2 (eIF2) at Ser51 of the α subunit and global repression of cap-dependent protein translation (152, 153). eIF2 is composed of three subunits, α , β , and γ , and when bound to GTP and Met-tRNA, comprises the ternary complex that binds to the 40S ribosomal subunit to form part of the 43S pre-initiation complex (154, 155). After binding to the eIF4F cap recognition complex at the 5' end of mRNA, the pre-initiation complex scans the 5' leader sequence for an AUG start codon. Once an AUG is recognized within a favorable sequence for translation initiation, GTP is hydrolyzed releasing eIF2 from the pre-initiation complex allowing the 60S ribosomal subunit to bind the mRNA and begin the elongation phase of translation (156). Phosphorylation of $elF2\alpha$ inhibits this process by blocking the dissociation of eIF2 from eIF2B, a guanine nucleotide exchange factor that is needed for the exchange of GDP for GTP on the y subunit of eIF2 (157). This converts eIF2 from a substrate into a competitive inhibitor of eIF2B, slowing the exchange rate of GDP for GTP and limiting the availability of competent ternary complex to form the pre-initiation complex (158). Repression of global protein synthesis ultimately reduces influx of new mRNAs into the ER,

allowing folding enzymes and molecular chaperones to reduce the burden of misfolded proteins and prevent cellular toxicity.

Importantly, eIF2 α is phosphorylated by numerous kinases that respond to a wide variety of stress factors, highlighting its importance in cellular adaptation and protein translational control (Figure 1). The first eIF2 α kinase identified was heme-regulated inhibitor of translation (HRI) kinase, which serves the critical function of balancing the amount of globin production with the amount of heme available by inhibiting protein translation in reticulocytes in response to low heme levels (159-162). HRI binds heme at its N-terminus which triggers the formation of stable HRI dimers (162). When heme levels are low, HRI dimers undergo autophosphorylation, similar to PERK, activating its kinase domain and leading to eIF2 α phosphorylation and inhibition of global protein synthesis (160). HRI knockout mice display hyper-sensitivity to heme deficiency but no other physiological abnormalities (163-165). HRI is not thought to play a significant role in neuronal p-eIF2 α levels given that it is primarily expressed in erythroid cells and has no known roles in other cell types.

Double-stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase (PKR) is a cytosolic, constitutivelyexpressed, mammalian kinase that was discovered after the initial observation that extracts from vaccina virus-infected cells treated with interferon showed enhanced sensitivity to translational inhibition after addition to a cell-free system of exogenous mRNAs or synthetic double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) (166-168). Follow-up studies revealed that activation of PKR kinase is stimulated through binding of dsRNA at its N-terminal double-stranded RNA-binding domains (DSRBs), leading to dimerization and autophosphorylation of its kinase domain (167). Downstream phosphorylation of eIF2 α limits translation of viral mRNAs while enhancing the expression of antiviral proteins (159, 169, 170). PKR can also be activated by a variety of dsRNA-independent stress conditions including type 1 interferons, oxidative stress, and ER stress via interaction with the PKR Activator (PACT) (171). PACT is phosphorylated under various stress conditions and utilizes one of its three DSRBs to interact with and activate PKR (172). Overexpression of PACT sensitizes cells to viral infection and other stresses while knockdown of PACT mitigates stressinduced PKR activation and promotes clonal cell growth. Following activation by PACT, PKR phosphorylates eIF2α and a variety of other targets, including signal transducers and activators of transcription (STAT), interferon regulatory factor 1 (IRF-1), Jun-N terminal protein kinase (JNK) and p53, which may mediate some of the observed tumor suppressor activity of PKR (167, 173, 174). Overexpression of PKR leads to potent activation of apoptosis, likely as a protective response against the spread of viral infection. However, despite the ability of PKR to regulate cell survival and death, PKR knockout mice develop normally and display no phenotypic abnormalities (175). Several studies have suggested that PKR may play a key role in AD pathogenesis based on observations that phospho-PKR is upregulated in the AD brain and correlates with increased levels of the beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) (176-178).

General control non-derepressible 2 (GCN2) was originally identified in yeast as a gene that senses and responds to amino acid deprivation, although in mammals it appears to be sensitive to other stressors including viral infection and UV irradiation (179, 180). GCN2 is activated when uncharged tRNAs bind to its histidyl-tRNA synthetase (HisRS)-related domain inducing dimerization and autophosphorylation to activate its kinase domain (172). GCN2-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α results in translational upregulation of activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4), which stimulates the transcription of numerous genes involved in the amino acid biosynthetic pathway (181, 182). GCN2 can sense infection by RNA viruses, such as Sindbis virus and Semliki Forest virus, by binding to viral RNA at its HisRS-related domain and inhibiting translation via eIF2 α phosphorylation (159, 183). One recent study also demonstrated that GCN2 inhibits replication of HIV in vitro and in vivo and is directly cleaved by the HIV-1 protease (184). Given its prominent expression in the brain and interaction with HIV, GCN2 may provide a mechanistic link between HIV infection in the CNS and UPR activation observed in HAND.

PERK was the final eIF2α kinase to be identified although it is the most physiologically important for control of protein translation in mammals. In addition to alleviating ER stress, PERK

plays a critical role in limiting oxidative stress via activation of nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)like 2 (Nrf2), a transcription factor that regulates the expression of a battery of genes involved in the antioxidant response, including detoxifying enzymes such as glutathione S-transferase A2 (GSTA2) and NADPH quinone oxidoreductase (NQO1) (185). Normally, Nrf2 is kept inactive in the cytoplasm via interaction with and constitutive targeting for degradation by Kelch-like ECHassociated protein 1 (KEAP1) (186). Following phosphorylation by PERK, Nrf2 dissociates from KEAP1, migrates to the nucleus and activates transcription of genes with an antioxidant response element (ARE) in the promoter (187). The importance of this link between ER stress and Nrf2 activation is highlighted by the fact that cells lacking Nrf2 are hyper-sensitive to compounds that activate ER and oxidative stress (188). PERK also plays an important physiological role in secretory cell types, such as pancreatic β -cells, which are frequently under a large biosynthetic load in response to varying demands for insulin production. Missense mutations in the PERK gene have been linked to Wolcott-Rallison syndrome in humans, which is characterized by permanent neonatal diabetes, growth retardation, pancreatic and skeletal system deficits, and in some cases mental retardation (189, 190). Similar phenotypic abnormalities have also been observed in PERK -/- mice. Forebrain-specific ablation of PERK in mice results in impairments in cognitive and information processing, suggesting that PERK plays a key role in cognition in the adult brain. However, aberrant PERK signaling is also implicated in neurodegenerative disorders, such as AD, where it is known to be upregulated early in disease and may contribute to increased amyloidogenic processing of APP via upregulation of BACE1 (133, 191-201). Similarly, genetic and pharmacologic disruption of PERK activity in the CNS has been shown to have protective effects in mice inoculated with prions and in an AD mouse model (197, 202). Altogether, these studies suggest that eIF2 α phosphorylation by HRI, PKR, GCN2, and PERK is a critical cellular and physiological mechanism of protein translational control that protects cells against a wide variety of stressors, but can lead to pathogenic conditions when activated in a chronic, uncontrolled fashion, as in AD and other neurodegenerative diseases.

Importantly, eIF2-mediated repression of protein translation is not universal; a subset of genes involved in redox homeostasis, protein refolding and cell survival, such as ATF4, are translationally upregulated in response to ER stress. These mRNAs escape translational repression through a variety of mechanisms including the presence of internal ribosome entry sites (IRESs) within the 5' untranslated region (UTR). Originally discovered in piconavirus RNAs, IRESs are *cis*-acting elements found in the 5' UTR of many viruses and up to 3-5% of eukaryotic mRNAs (203). IRESs directly recruit the small ribosomal subunit in a cap-independent manner to internal codons with the help of trans-acting cellular proteins known as IRES trans-acting factors (ITAFs) which can confer tissue-specific regulation of protein translation (204, 205). Although the regulation and function of cellular IRESs remains unclear, it appears that many genes with IRESs dependent translation also requires active ternary complex for initiation, some evidence suggests that eIF2 phosphorylation augments IRES-mediated translation of some genes, including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), but not others (BiP) (206). Currently, the specific role of p-eIF2α in cap-independent translation remains unknown.

A second method of evading translational repression, known as leaky ribosome scanning (LRS), occurs when one or more upstream open reading frames (uORFs) in the 5' UTR of an mRNA are bypassed by the 40S ribosomal subunit allowing for translation to begin at a distal AUG sequence. Typically, LRS occurs when a particular upstream AUG is located in a suboptimal nucleotide context to initiate translation. AUG initiators that differ drastically from the optimal context 5'-CCRCCAUGG-3' for initiation are likely to allow for stronger LRS, compared to those that differ only slightly (207). The use of alternative codons due to weak LRS is emerging as a common mechanism by which cells can derive several protein isoforms from a single mature transcript, as has been characterized for histone H4 and C/EBP mRNA (207-209).

The most well characterized mechanism of cap-dependent escape from translational repression, and the most relevant for ER stress-regulated genes, such as ATF4, is the utilization

of small (~30 codons) uORFs in the 5' UTR of gene transcripts (172, 181). When eIF2 α phosphorylation is low and eIF2-GTP levels are high, scanning ribosomes will translate the first uORF it encounters assuming the AUG is in an optimal context for initiation. If a transcript contains uORFs upstream of the authentic start codon, as with ATF4, most of the ribosomes will initiate translation at the proximal uORFs, which decreases the likelihood that scanning ribosomes will re-initiate in time to begin translation at the authentic AUG start codon, resulting in suppressed protein translation. However, when p-eIF2 α levels are high and eIF2-GTP is limiting, scanning ribosomes will still initiate translation at the first uORF, but are more likely to scan through subsequent uORFs and re-initiate at the authentic start codon due to decreased availability of the pre-initiation complex. Thus, decreased availability of the ternary complex/preinitiation complex simultaneously reduces the translation rate of most cellular mRNAs that contain one start codon, while increasing the efficiency of translation in mRNAs with multiple uORFs. This mechanism was first characterized in the yeast homologue of ATF4, GCN4, which contains four uORFs and has subsequently been established for a variety of genes involved in stress response, survival, and apoptosis (152, 172, 206, 210-212). It is estimated that 35-49% of human gene transcripts contain uORFs, indicating that protein translational control via p-eIF2α is likely a widespread mechanism of regulation involved in many cellular functions and may be a rich area of investigation for therapeutic intervention in the pathophysiology of human disease (213).

Many genes encoding for growth factors, transcription factors, and proto-oncogenes also utilize long, GC-rich 5' UTRs to regulate protein translation levels through formation of extensive secondary structures, which inhibit the helicase activity of eIF4A and promote dissociation of ribosomes from the mRNA prior to initiating translation at the first start codon (214). Secondary structures in GC-rich 5' UTRs, typically hairpins, are the result of complementary base-pairing and strong hydrogen bond formation between guanosines and cytosines. The position and stability of the secondary structures determines how effectively they inhibit translation of a transcript. For example, a hairpin with a free energy of -30 kcal/mol located near the 5' cap is sufficient to prevent binding of the pre-initiation complex, while hairpins located further down the 5' UTR require free energies of at least -50 kcal/mol to inhibit translation (214-216). The endogenous mechanism(s) by which cells overcome translational block by secondary structure is unclear, however, overexpression of eIF4A and eIF4B can partially overcome the free energy requirements needed for unwinding (214, 217). Notably, many transcripts utilize secondary structure in conjunction with uORFs, IRESs, or trans-acting factors, such as RNA binding proteins to further suppress protein translation. One of the most well characterized examples of this is found in the mRNA of transforming growth factor-beta 1 (TGF- β 1), which controls cell growth and proliferation and is stimulated by growth factors and cytokine signaling (218). The 5' UTR OF TGF- β 1, which is 867 nucleotides in length, forms stable stem loops which utilize the RNAbinding protein, Y-box protein-1 (YB-1), to cooperatively facilitate formation of duplex structures that significantly downregulate translation of TGF-β1 under normal conditions in renal proximal tubular cells (214, 218-220). In the presence of platelet-derived growth factor, YB-1 dissociates from the 5' UTR and the translational block is overcome (218). In summary, eukaryotic cells have evolved eloquent mechanisms to regulate protein translation of critical gene transcripts allowing for rapid cellular adaption to ever-changing inter- and intracellular conditions.

1.5: REGULATION AND FUNCTION OF BACE1 IN NEURONS

Alzheimer disease (AD) is a debilitating neurodegenerative condition characterized by progressive memory loss and impaired cognition over a period of 15-20 years. AD remains the leading cause of dementia in the elderly, affecting over 5.4 million people in the United States and an estimated 26.6 million people worldwide (221). Although patients with AD often follow a stereotypic pattern of short-term memory loss followed by impairment in other cognitive domains, such as language and reasoning, a definitive diagnosis of AD can be made only after postmortem analysis of brain tissue in patients suffering from dementia. The pathological hallmarks of AD include intraneuronal neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs), composed of hyperphosphorylated Tau, and extracellular senile plaques composed primarily of 38 to 42 amino acid-length Aβ peptides. Although most AD is sporadic, approximately 5% of cases result from genetic
mutations that invariably affect production of $A\beta$, supporting the idea that $A\beta$ accumulation and deposition is a critical early event in AD pathogenesis. This theory, known as the amyloid cascade hypothesis, posits that $A\beta$ dysregulation precedes and contributes to NFT formation and the ensuing loss of synapses and neurons that underlie dementia (222). Despite overwhelming genetic and pathophysiological evidence that $A\beta$ accumulation is critical in AD development, the number of NTFs, and not senile plaques, correlates with the degree of dementia in patients. These observations suggest that senile plaques themselves are not toxic, but rather an attempt to sequester and segregate toxic $A\beta$ oligomers and aggregates that induce neuronal death. Under pathological conditions, $A\beta$ monomers can undergo rapid aggregation to form oligomeric species that slowly transition into the large, insoluble fibrils that comprise senile plaques (223, 224). A growing body of work suggests that $A\beta$ oligomers are the toxic intermediates responsible for neuronal death in AD, while the fibrils found in plaques are relatively inert (225).

A β is produced constitutively from the sequential endoproteolysis of the amyloid precursor protein (APP), a ubiquitously expressed type I transmembrane protein of unknown function found at highest levels in the CNS. During amyloidogenic processing, APP localized in endosomes or the trans-golgi network (TGN) is first cleaved at the N-terminus by β -secretase yielding a large, secreted fragment, sAPP β , and a small, membrane-bound C-terminal fragment, C99, that contains the A β domain. C99 is then cleaved by a second protease complex, γ -secretase, which is comprised of four transmembrane proteins: presenilin 1/2 (active site), Aph-1, PEN-2, and nicastrin. The γ -secretase cleavage, which also occurs in the TGN or endosome compartments, releases the APP intracellular domain (AICD) fragment and A β peptides of either 40 or 42 amino acids in length, which are exocytosed out of the cell. While A β 42 peptides constitute only a small fraction of the total A β produced, they are known to be more highly amyloidogenic and are more likely to contribute to fibril formation in the CNS. Alternatively, APP can be cleaved by α -secretase (primarily by ADAM10, a matrix metalloprotease) at the plasma membrane yielding sAPP α and C83 fragments and, after sequential cleavage by γ -secretase, a non-toxic p3 peptide plus AICD. Importantly, α -secretase cleavage of APP occurs within the A β

domain, preventing the production of any A β peptides and thus constituting the nonamyloidogenic pathway of APP metabolism. Although A β is produced during normal cellular conditions, its physiological function remains elusive. Additionally, it is unclear when normal production of A β becomes pathogenic, although familial AD (FAD) mutations that lead to earlyonset AD typically result in enhanced processing of APP through the amyloidogenic pathway, indicating that cleavage of APP is normally skewed heavily towards α -secretase and disruption of this homeostatic balance can lead to pathology. Other FAD mutations linked to γ -secretase shift the ratio of A β 40:A β 42 production towards increased A β 42, triggering enhanced fibrillogenesis and plaque deposition (226). Importantly, overexpression of APP, even in the absence of FAD mutations that alter APP processing, is sufficient to cause amyloid pathology, which is best exemplified in trisomy 21, wherein patients harbor three copies of the APP gene and develop early onset memory loss accompanied by senile plaque and NFT formation in the CNS (227, 228).

Following the characterization of APP processing in the early 1990s, intensive efforts were directed towards identifying the enzyme responsible for β -secretase activity in neurons. Extensive biochemical analysis revealed that β -secretase was insensitive to pepstatin, closely associated with membranes, highly expressed in neurons, and most enzymatically active in acidic compartments of the secretory pathway (221, 229). Initially, cathepsin D, a major endosomal/ lysosomal aspartyl protease upregulated in AD and located in senile plaques, was thought to be responsible for β - or γ -site cleavage of APP (230-232). However, follow up studies in cathepsin D knockout mice indicated this protease had no role in amyloidogenic or non-amyloidogenic APP processing and was responsible only for lysosomal degradation of A β (233, 234). In 1999, a novel, 501 amino acid transmembrane aspartyl protease, BACE1, was identified by five independent groups as the major β -secretase enzyme (235-239). BACE1 was found to be expressed in most cell types and tissues throughout the body with the highest levels in the brain and pancreas. Within the CNS, BACE1 protein and mRNA are expressed at high levels in neurons and at much lower levels in astrocytes. Importantly, BACE1 protein and activity are

24

elevated in transgenic mouse models of AD and in brains of familial and sporadic AD patients compared to age-matched controls (240-242). Furthermore, immunohistochemical analysis by Vassar and colleagues showed BACE1 elevation occurs in swollen dystrophic neurites near amyloid plaques and co-localizes with APP, implicating BACE1 as a causal agent in AD pathogenesis (243).

Further characterization of BACE1 revealed that it is synthesized in the ER as a 60 kDa zymogen that undergoes rapid maturation to the active 70 kDa form following N-terminal cleavage by furin and N-linked glycosylation at four asparagine residues in the ER and Golgi. Mature BACE1 cycles between compartments of the secretory pathway, similar to APP, and displays peak enzymatic activity in endosomes at pH 4.5, from where it can be ubiquitinated and sent to the proteasome or transported to the lysosome for degradation. In addition to APP, BACE1 has been shown to cleave a variety of other targets, including neuregulin 1 (NRG1) type III, which plays an important role in myelination of the peripheral nervous system (PNS). Although BACE1 knockout mice were initially thought to be physiologically normal, it is now evident that these animals display hypomyelination in the PNS, similar to that observed in NRG1 type III knockouts, indicating that a key physiological role of BACE1 may be regulation and/or maintenance of myelination via cleavage of NRG1. Within the CNS, BACE1 is concentrated within pre-synaptic terminals and is believed to play a role in maintenance of synaptic function. Consistent with this idea, BACE1 -/- mice display a variety of complex neurological and behavioral abnormalities including memory deficits, axon guidance defects, hyperactivity, reduced serotonin and dopamine levels in the hippocampus, and spontaneous seizures. These phenotypes are not recapitulated in APP or APP-like protein null mice, suggesting they are related to other established BACE1 substrates, such as NRG1 and Nav1 ß2, or novel functions of BACE1 within the CNS.

BACE1 expression peaks in early postnatal brain indicating it may also play a role in growth and differentiation (244). Given the multitude of processes mediated by BACE1, it is thus

unsurprising that BACE1 expression is tightly controlled at the transcriptional and translational levels. The human BACE1 gene spans 30 kb and contains a complex promoter with binding sites for a host of transcription factors including Sp1, HIF-1 α , and nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B), which suppresses BACE1 under normal cellular conditions but increases the transcription of BACE1 in the presence of stressors, such as Aβ peptides, indicating BACE1 may play a role in stress response or homeostasis signaling (245, 246). The BACE1 promoter is also differentially regulated by oxidative stress and inflammatory mediators, such as interferon gamma (INFy) which activates Janus Kinase 2 (JAK2) and extracellular signal related MAP kinase 1/2 (ERK 1/2) leading to STAT1 phosphorylation and subsequent upregulation of BACE1 expression (247). Yet, despite the presence of inflammation and oxidative stress in AD, upregulation of BACE1 appears to be mediated primarily at the post-transcriptional level given that protein levels are consistently elevated in the CNS without corresponding changes in mRNA (241, 248-252). BACE1 translation is known to be strictly regulated on multiple levels, consistent with the presence of a long, highly conserved leader sequence (246). In particular, the BACE1 5' UTR is 446 nucleotides long, with 3 uORFs, two of which contain uAUGs that reside in optimal contexts for translational initiation, and has a GC content of 77%, which contributes to the formation of stable secondary structures (253). Translation of BACE1 occurs through a cap-dependent mechanism with no detectable IRES activity, indicating that uORFs and secondary structure are the primary mechanisms of BACE1 translational regulation (253, 254). Although there is disagreement in the literature, several mutagenesis analyses revealed that uAUG #2 has the strongest inhibitory effect on translation initiation while the other two uAUGs are largely bypassed via leaky ribosome scanning or ribosome shunting and do not contribute significantly to translational block (253-256). In contrast, a report by Lammich et. al. concluded that the uORFs in BACE1 contribute minimally to translational repression and that tightly folded secondary structures in the UTR with a predicted free energy of -215.3 kcal/mol were sufficient to inhibit translation (253). Additionally, there is evidence that the BACE1 5' leader sequence undergoes alternative splicing that can reduce the number of uAUGs and improve translational efficiency

(257). In short, BACE1 is subject to complex translational controls that result in very low protein expression under normal conditions. However, recent evidence indicates that translational block of BACE1 is overcome during various stress conditions that activate mediators of the unfolded protein response. A report by O'Connor et. al. in 2008 was the first to describe that energy deprivation in neurons results in chronic activation of PERK, phosphorylation of eIF2a, and translational de-repression of BACE1 leading to enhanced amyloidogenesis in vivo (191). Others have shown that oxidative stress leads to translational upregulation of BACE1 through PKRmediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α (176, 178). Altogether, these observations strongly reinforce an emerging hypothesis that BACE1 may act as a stress response protein in the CNS. Potential mechanisms by which BACE1 activity could be protective to neurons remains an area of active investigation. A recent report demonstrated that BACE1 is upregulated in zebrafish in response to low oxygen levels via transcriptional upregulation by HIF-1, similar to what is seen in mammals, suggesting that activation of BACE1 is an evolutionarily conserved mechanism (258). Furthermore, BACE1 processing of APP to generate A β appears to be an activity dependent process in hippocampal neurons whereby AB protects cells from hyperactivity and excitotoxicity (259). Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that BACE1 upregulation serves a neuroprotective function during acute stress conditions in the brain. However, chronic inflammation, hypoxia, oxidative stress, and ER stress, which are hallmarks of many neurodegenerative disorders, might lead to unchecked, maladaptive BACE1 activation and over-production of AB. This would explain, in part, why amyloid pathology is often found in neurodegenerative disorders other than AD. Thus, BACE1 has emerged as a key therapeutic target that lies at the crossroads between cellular stress, stress response signaling, and Aß production in AD and a growing list of other chronic, neurodegenerative diseases.

1.6: RATIONALE AND HYPOTHESIS

HAND has evolved into a complex, neurodegenerative condition that has persisted despite the use of successful antiretroviral therapy. Initial studies of the underlying mechanisms contributing to dementia in patients with HIV suggest that inflammation and excitotoxicity are key

mediators of neuronal damage and death. However, adjunctive therapies with anti-inflammatory and anti-excitotoxic properties have proved to be unsuccessful in the treatment of HAND. Additionally, the use of ART regimens with high CNS penetrance has yielded mixed neuropsychological results in patients with HIV, suggesting that ART is either unable to mitigate neuronal damage in HAND or contributes to the neurodegenerative process. We hypothesized that the persistence and evolution of HAND is a direct result of antiretroviral neurotoxicity in the CNS, leading to chronic ER stress, translational upregulation of BACE1, and aberrant amyloidogenic processing of APP. First, we provide an extensive review the contributing factors to HAND pathogenesis, including inflammation, aging, drugs of abuse, and antiretroviral neurotoxicity (Chapter 2). Next, we used in vitro models to demonstrate for the first time that ART drugs, and PIs in particular, potently activate the neuronal unfolded protein response leading to PERK-dependent phosphorylation of eIF2 α and translational upregulation of BACE1 (Chapter 3). Importantly, enhanced BACE1 expression was accompanied by increased AB42 production in ART-treated cells, which was dose-dependently blocked with a cell-permeable beta-secretase inhibitor. These findings were corroborated by our in vivo findings that SIV-infected, ART-treated macaques and ART-treated, HIV-positive patients display increased expression of UPR markers, BACE1, and A β oligomers compared to age-matched controls (humans only) (Chapter 3).

We also sought to determine the role of BACE1 in neuronal survival under conditions of oxidative and ER stress (Chapter 4). In contradiction to the idea that BACE1 plays a protective in acute cellular adaptation to stress, we found that inhibition of BACE1 protected neurons against damage and death in the presence of hydrogen peroxide or ritonavir in vitro. Furthermore, using a pharmacological approach, we found that PKR may be critical for ART-mediated phosphorylation of elF2 α and BACE1 upregulation.

Altogether, this body of work implicates HIV protease inhibitor class ART drugs in the persistence and evolution of HAND pathology via chronic induction of ER stress in neurons. We have characterized a specific mechanism by which PIs induce translational upregulation of

BACE1 leading to enhanced amyloidogenic cleavage of APP and corroborated these findings with post-mortem analysis in human patients. We have also identified BACE1 as a key therapeutic target in HAND, that appears to be mediate some of the neurotoxic effect of antiretroviral drugs and, more broadly, oxidative stressors, such as hydrogen peroxide. Ultimately, this work contributes to our understanding of HAND pathogenesis and the basic biological functions of BACE1 in neurons, which will enhance our ability to treat and prevent neurodegenerative disease.



Figure 1. Phosphorylation of elF2 α **by four kinases integrates cellular stress responses.** A wide variety of stress conditions result in phosphorylation of the eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2 α (elF2 α) which is mediated by four distinct kinases, PERK, PKR, GCN2, and HRI that display cell- and tissue-specific expression levels. Phosphorylated elF2 α results in decreased translation of most mRNAs, which reduces the influx of new proteins into the ER to alleviate ER stress. Paradoxically, a subset of mRNAs that contain upstream open reading frames (uORFs) in the 5' UTR, which are normally repressed, are translationally upregulated leading to increased expression of transcription factors, such as ATF4, that active gene transcription of molecular chaperones involved in protein re-folding . Alternatively, chronic induction of phospho-elF2 α can lead to expression of CHOP which activates apoptotic cell death.

1.7: BIBLIOGRAPHY

- McArthur, J.C., Haughey, N., Gartner, S., Conant, K., Pardo, C., Nath, A., and Sacktor, N. 2003. Human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia: an evolving disease. *J Neurovirol* 9:205-221.
- 2. Fauci, A.S. 1988. The human immunodeficiency virus: infectivity and mechanisms of pathogenesis. *Science* 239:617-622.
- Sacktor, N., Lyles, R.H., Skolasky, R., Kleeberger, C., Selnes, O.A., Miller, E.N., Becker, J.T., Cohen, B., and McArthur, J.C. 2001. HIV-associated neurologic disease incidence changes:: Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study, 1990-1998. *Neurology* 56:257-260.
- 4. Everall, I., Vaida, F., Khanlou, N., Lazzaretto, D., Achim, C., Letendre, S., Moore, D., Ellis, R., Cherner, M., Gelman, B., et al. 2009. Cliniconeuropathologic correlates of human immunodeficiency virus in the era of antiretroviral therapy. *J Neurovirol* 15:360-370.
- 5. Everall, I.P., Heaton, R.K., Marcotte, T.D., Ellis, R.J., McCutchan, J.A., Atkinson, J.H., Grant, I., Mallory, M., and Masliah, E. 1999. Cortical synaptic density is reduced in mild to moderate human immunodeficiency virus neurocognitive disorder. HNRC Group. HIV Neurobehavioral Research Center. *Brain Pathol* 9:209-217.
- Masliah, E., Heaton, R.K., Marcotte, T.D., Ellis, R.J., Wiley, C.A., Mallory, M., Achim, C.L., McCutchan, J.A., Nelson, J.A., Atkinson, J.H., et al. 1997. Dendritic injury is a pathological substrate for human immunodeficiency virus-related cognitive disorders. HNRC Group. The HIV Neurobehavioral Research Center. *Ann Neurol* 42:963-972.
- 7. Zheng, J., Thylin, M.R., Cotter, R.L., Lopez, A.L., Ghorpade, A., Persidsky, Y., Xiong, H., Leisman, G.B., Che, M.H., and Gendelman, H.E. 2001. HIV-1 infected and immune competent mononuclear phagocytes induce quantitative alterations in neuronal dendritic arbor: relevance for HIV-1-associated dementia. *Neurotox Res* 3:443-459.
- 8. Gelman, B.B., and Schuenke, K. 2004. Brain aging in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome: increased ubiquitin-protein conjugate is correlated with decreased synaptic protein but not amyloid plaque accumulation. *J Neurovirol* 10:98-108.
- 9. Ellis, R., Langford, D., and Masliah, E. 2007. HIV and antiretroviral therapy in the brain: neuronal injury and repair. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 8:33-44.
- 10. Everall, I.P., Hansen, L.A., and Masliah, E. 2005. The shifting patterns of HIV encephalitis neuropathology. *Neurotox Res* 8:51-61.
- 11. Williams, D.W., Eugenin, E.A., Calderon, T.M., and Berman, J.W. 2012. Monocyte maturation, HIV susceptibility, and transmigration across the blood brain barrier are critical in HIV neuropathogenesis. *J Leukoc Biol* 91:401-415.
- 12. Roberts, T.K., Buckner, C.M., and Berman, J.W. 2010. Leukocyte transmigration across the blood-brain barrier: perspectives on neuroAIDS. *Front Biosci (Landmark Ed)* 15:478-536.
- 13. Haase, A.T. 1986. Pathogenesis of lentivirus infections. *Nature* 322:130-136.
- 14. Peluso, R., Haase, A., Stowring, L., Edwards, M., and Ventura, P. 1985. A Trojan Horse mechanism for the spread of visna virus in monocytes. *Virology* 147:231-236.
- 15. Gonzalez-Scarano, F., and Martin-Garcia, J. 2005. The neuropathogenesis of AIDS. *Nat Rev Immunol* 5:69-81.
- 16. Liu, N.Q., Lossinsky, A.S., Popik, W., Li, X., Gujuluva, C., Kriederman, B., Roberts, J., Pushkarsky, T., Bukrinsky, M., Witte, M., et al. 2002. Human immunodeficiency virus

type 1 enters brain microvascular endothelia by macropinocytosis dependent on lipid rafts and the mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway. *J Virol* 76:6689-6700.

- 17. Gendelman, H.E., Lipton, S.A., Tardieu, M., Bukrinsky, M.I., and Nottet, H.S. 1994. The neuropathogenesis of HIV-1 infection. *J Leukoc Biol* 56:389-398.
- Kaul, M., Zheng, J., Okamoto, S., Gendelman, H.E., and Lipton, S.A. 2005. HIV-1 infection and AIDS: consequences for the central nervous system. *Cell Death Differ* 12 Suppl 1:878-892.
- 19. Perelson, A.S., Neumann, A.U., Markowitz, M., Leonard, J.M., and Ho, D.D. 1996. HIV-1 dynamics in vivo: virion clearance rate, infected cell life-span, and viral generation time. *Science* 271:1582-1586.
- 20. Wei, X., Ghosh, S.K., Taylor, M.E., Johnson, V.A., Emini, E.A., Deutsch, P., Lifson, J.D., Bonhoeffer, S., Nowak, M.A., Hahn, B.H., et al. 1995. Viral dynamics in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. *Nature* 373:117-122.
- 21. Dore, G.J., McDonald, A., Li, Y., Kaldor, J.M., and Brew, B.J. 2003. Marked improvement in survival following AIDS dementia complex in the era of highly active antiretroviral therapy. *AIDS* 17:1539-1545.
- 22. Hammer, S.M., Eron, J.J., Jr., Reiss, P., Schooley, R.T., Thompson, M.A., Walmsley, S., Cahn, P., Fischl, M.A., Gatell, J.M., Hirsch, M.S., et al. 2008. Antiretroviral treatment of adult HIV infection: 2008 recommendations of the International AIDS Society-USA panel. *JAMA* 300:555-570.
- Akay, C., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Antiretroviral Therapy and the Central Nervous System. In: HIV Infection / Book 3, Edited by Yi-Wei Tang. ISBN 979-953-307-189-2. In Press.
- 24. Arts, E.J., and Hazuda, D.J. 2012. HIV-1 antiretroviral drug therapy. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* 2:a007161.
- 25. Wilen, C.B., Tilton, J.C., and Doms, R.W. 2012. Molecular mechanisms of HIV entry. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 726:223-242.
- 26. Pierson, T.C., and Doms, R.W. 2003. HIV-1 entry and its inhibition. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* 281:1-27.
- 27. Kuritzkes, D.R., Jacobson, J., Powderly, W.G., Godofsky, E., DeJesus, E., Haas, F., Reimann, K.A., Larson, J.L., Yarbough, P.O., Curt, V., et al. 2004. Antiretroviral activity of the anti-CD4 monoclonal antibody TNX-355 in patients infected with HIV type 1. *J Infect Dis* 189:286-291.
- 28. Barre-Sinoussi, F., Ross, A.L., and Delfraissy, J.F. 2013. Past, present and future: 30 years of HIV research. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 11:877-883.
- 29. Vella, S., Schwartlander, B., Sow, S.P., Eholie, S.P., and Murphy, R.L. 2012. The history of antiretroviral therapy and of its implementation in resource-limited areas of the world. *AIDS* 26:1231-1241.
- 30. De Clercq, E. 2009. The history of antiretrovirals: key discoveries over the past 25 years. *Rev Med Virol* 19:287-299.
- 31. Anderson, P.L., and Rower, J.E. 2010. Zidovudine and Lamivudine for HIV Infection. *Clin Med Rev Ther* 2:a2004.
- 32. Furman, P.A., Fyfe, J.A., St Clair, M.H., Weinhold, K., Rideout, J.L., Freeman, G.A., Lehrman, S.N., Bolognesi, D.P., Broder, S., Mitsuya, H., et al. 1986. Phosphorylation of 3'azido-3'-deoxythymidine and selective interaction of the 5'-triphosphate with human immunodeficiency virus reverse transcriptase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 83:8333-8337.

- 33. Mitsuya, H., and Broder, S. 1986. Inhibition of the in vitro infectivity and cytopathic effect of human T-lymphotrophic virus type III/lymphadenopathy-associated virus (HTLV-III/LAV) by 2',3'-dideoxynucleosides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 83:1911-1915.
- 34. Mitsuya, H., Weinhold, K.J., Furman, P.A., St Clair, M.H., Lehrman, S.N., Gallo, R.C., Bolognesi, D., Barry, D.W., and Broder, S. 1985. 3'-Azido-3'-deoxythymidine (BW A509U): an antiviral agent that inhibits the infectivity and cytopathic effect of human Tlymphotropic virus type III/lymphadenopathy-associated virus in vitro. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 82:7096-7100.
- 35. St Clair, M.H., Richards, C.A., Spector, T., Weinhold, K.J., Miller, W.H., Langlois, A.J., and Furman, P.A. 1987. 3'-Azido-3'-deoxythymidine triphosphate as an inhibitor and substrate of purified human immunodeficiency virus reverse transcriptase. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 31:1972-1977.
- 36. Bienstock, R.J., and Copeland, W.C. 2004. Molecular insights into NRTI inhibition and mitochondrial toxicity revealed from a structural model of the human mitochondrial DNA polymerase. *Mitochondrion* 4:203-213.
- 37. De Clercq, E. 2002. New anti-HIV agents and targets. *Med Res Rev* 22:531-565.
- 38. Tantillo, C., Ding, J., Jacobo-Molina, A., Nanni, R.G., Boyer, P.L., Hughes, S.H., Pauwels, R., Andries, K., Janssen, P.A., and Arnold, E. 1994. Locations of anti-AIDS drug binding sites and resistance mutations in the three-dimensional structure of HIV-1 reverse transcriptase. Implications for mechanisms of drug inhibition and resistance. *J Mol Biol* 243:369-387.
- Kohlstaedt, L.A., Wang, J., Friedman, J.M., Rice, P.A., and Steitz, T.A. 1992. Crystal structure at 3.5 A resolution of HIV-1 reverse transcriptase complexed with an inhibitor. *Science* 256:1783-1790.
- 40. Plettenberg, A., Albrecht, D., Lorenzen, T., Paech, V., Petersen, H., Fenner, T., Meyer, T., Arndt, R., Hertogs, K., Pauwels, R., et al. 2001. Resistance analyses in HIV infected patients with a history of multiple antiretroviral treatment regimens. *Sex Transm Infect* 77:449-452.
- 41. Gao, Y., Paxinos, E., Galovich, J., Troyer, R., Baird, H., Abreha, M., Kityo, C., Mugyenyi, P., Petropoulos, C., and Arts, E.J. 2004. Characterization of a subtype D human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolate that was obtained from an untreated individual and that is highly resistant to nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors. *J Virol* 78:5390-5401.
- 42. Craigie, R., and Bushman, F.D. 2012. HIV DNA integration. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* 2:a006890.
- 43. Delelis, O., Carayon, K., Saib, A., Deprez, E., and Mouscadet, J.F. 2008. Integrase and integration: biochemical activities of HIV-1 integrase. *Retrovirology* 5:114.
- 44. Espeseth, A.S., Felock, P., Wolfe, A., Witmer, M., Grobler, J., Anthony, N., Egbertson, M., Melamed, J.Y., Young, S., Hamill, T., et al. 2000. HIV-1 integrase inhibitors that compete with the target DNA substrate define a unique strand transfer conformation for integrase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97:11244-11249.
- 45. Rockstroh, J.K., Lennox, J.L., Dejesus, E., Saag, M.S., Lazzarin, A., Wan, H., Walker, M.L., Xu, X., Zhao, J., Teppler, H., et al. 2011. Long-term treatment with raltegravir or efavirenz combined with tenofovir/emtricitabine for treatment-naive human immunodeficiency virus-1-infected patients: 156-week results from STARTMRK. *Clin Infect Dis* 53:807-816.

- 46. Karn, J., and Stoltzfus, C.M. 2012. Transcriptional and posttranscriptional regulation of HIV-1 gene expression. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med* 2:a006916.
- 47. Fujioka, T., Kashiwada, Y., Kilkuskie, R.E., Cosentino, L.M., Ballas, L.M., Jiang, J.B., Janzen, W.P., Chen, I.S., and Lee, K.H. 1994. Anti-AIDS agents, 11. Betulinic acid and platanic acid as anti-HIV principles from Syzigium claviflorum, and the anti-HIV activity of structurally related triterpenoids. *J Nat Prod* 57:243-247.
- 48. Miller, V. 2001. International perspectives on antiretroviral resistance. Resistance to protease inhibitors. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr* 26 Suppl 1:S34-50.
- 49. Brik, A., and Wong, C.H. 2003. HIV-1 protease: mechanism and drug discovery. *Org Biomol Chem* 1:5-14.
- 50. Anthonypillai, C., Sanderson, R.N., Gibbs, J.E., and Thomas, S.A. 2004. The distribution of the HIV protease inhibitor, ritonavir, to the brain, cerebrospinal fluid, and choroid plexuses of the guinea pig. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 308:912-920.
- 51. McGee, B., Smith, N., and Aweeka, F. 2006. HIV pharmacology: barriers to the eradication of HIV from the CNS. *HIV Clin Trials* 7:142-153.
- 52. Grimes, R.M., Lal, L., and Lewis, S.T. 2002. Frequency of medical history items, drug interactions, and lifestyle characteristics that may interfere with antiretroviral medications. *HIV Clin Trials* 3:161-167.
- 53. Puligujja, P., McMillan, J., Kendrick, L., Li, T., Balkundi, S., Smith, N., Veerubhotla, R.S., Edagwa, B.J., Kabanov, A.V., Bronich, T., et al. 2013. Macrophage folate receptortargeted antiretroviral therapy facilitates drug entry, retention, antiretroviral activities and biodistribution for reduction of human immunodeficiency virus infections. *Nanomedicine* 9:1263-1273.
- 54. Gautam, N., Puligujja, P., Balkundi, S., Thakare, R., Liu, X.M., Fox, H.S., McMillan, J., Gendelman, H.E., and Alnouti, Y. 2014. Pharmacokinetics, Biodistribution, and Toxicity of Folic Acid-Coated Antiretroviral Nanoformulations. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*.
- 55. Nowacek, A., and Gendelman, H.E. 2009. NanoART, neuroAIDS and CNS drug delivery. *Nanomedicine (Lond)* 4:557-574.
- 56. Gendelman, H.E., Kabanov, A., and Linder, J. 2008. The promise and perils of CNS drug delivery: a video debate. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 3:58.
- 57. Dash, P.K., Gendelman, H.E., Roy, U., Balkundi, S., Alnouti, Y., Mosley, R.L., Gelbard, H.A., McMillan, J., Gorantla, S., and Poluektova, L.Y. 2012. Long-acting nanoformulated antiretroviral therapy elicits potent antiretroviral and neuroprotective responses in HIV-1-infected humanized mice. *AIDS* 26:2135-2144.
- 58. Mateen, F.J., and Mills, E.J. 2012. Aging and HIV-related cognitive loss. *JAMA* 308:349-350.
- 59. Malaspina, L., Woods, S.P., Moore, D.J., Depp, C., Letendre, S.L., Jeste, D., Grant, I., and Group, H.I.V.N.R.P. 2011. Successful cognitive aging in persons living with HIV infection. *J Neurovirol* 17:110-119.
- 60. Deeks, S.G. 2009. Immune dysfunction, inflammation, and accelerated aging in patients on antiretroviral therapy. *Top HIV Med* 17:118-123.
- 61. Xu, J., and Ikezu, T. 2009. The comorbidity of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders and Alzheimer's disease: a foreseeable medical challenge in post-HAART era. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 4:200-212.
- 62. Alisky, J.M. 2007. The coming problem of HIV-associated Alzheimer's disease. *Med Hypotheses* 69:1140-1143.

- 63. Tisch, S., and Brew, B. 2009. Parkinsonism in hiv-infected patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy. *Neurology* 73:401-403.
- 64. Holt, J.L., Kraft-Terry, S.D., and Chang, L. 2012. Neuroimaging studies of the aging HIV-1infected brain. *J Neurovirol* 18:291-302.
- 65. Gannon, P., Khan, M.Z., and Kolson, D.L. 2011. Current understanding of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Neurol* 24:275-283.
- 66. Anthony, I.C., and Bell, J. 2009. Neuropathological Findings Associated with Long-Term HAART. In *HIV and the Brain*. R.H.P.e. al., editor. Edinburgh: Humana Press. 29-47.
- 67. Brew, B.J., Crowe, S.M., Landay, A., Cysique, L.A., and Guillemin, G. 2009. Neurodegeneration and ageing in the HAART era. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 4:163-174.
- 68. Martin, C.P., Fain, M.J., and Klotz, S.A. 2008. The older HIV-positive adult: a critical review of the medical literature. *Am J Med* 121:1032-1037.
- 69. Kalayjian, R.C., Landay, A., Pollard, R.B., Taub, D.D., Gross, B.H., Francis, I.R., Sevin, A., Pu, M., Spritzler, J., Chernoff, M., et al. 2003. Age-related immune dysfunction in health and in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) disease: association of age and HIV infection with naive CD8+ cell depletion, reduced expression of CD28 on CD8+ cells, and reduced thymic volumes. *J Infect Dis* 187:1924-1933.
- 70. Kirk, J.B., and Goetz, M.B. 2009. Human immunodeficiency virus in an aging population, a complication of success. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 57:2129-2138.
- Butt, A.A., Dascomb, K.K., DeSalvo, K.B., Bazzano, L., Kissinger, P.J., and Szerlip, H.M.
 2001. Human immunodeficiency virus infection in elderly patients. *South Med J* 94:397-400.
- 72. Manfredi, R. 2002. HIV disease and advanced age: an increasing therapeutic challenge. *Drugs Aging* 19:647-669.
- 73. Goetz, M.B., Boscardin, W.J., Wiley, D., and Alkasspooles, S. 2001. Decreased recovery of CD4 lymphocytes in older HIV-infected patients beginning highly active antiretroviral therapy. *AIDS* 15:1576-1579.
- 74. Thompson, M.A., Aberg, J.A., Cahn, P., Montaner, J.S., Rizzardini, G., Telenti, A., Gatell, J.M., Gunthard, H.F., Hammer, S.M., Hirsch, M.S., et al. 2010. Antiretroviral treatment of adult HIV infection: 2010 recommendations of the International AIDS Society-USA panel. *JAMA* 304:321-333.
- 75. Spengler, U. 2011. Management of end-stage liver disease in HIV/hepatitis C virus coinfection. *Curr Opin HIV AIDS* 6:527-533.
- 76. Patel, P., Hanson, D.L., Sullivan, P.S., Novak, R.M., Moorman, A.C., Tong, T.C., Holmberg, S.D., Brooks, J.T., Adult, Adolescent Spectrum of Disease, P., et al. 2008. Incidence of types of cancer among HIV-infected persons compared with the general population in the United States, 1992-2003. Ann Intern Med 148:728-736.
- 77. Desquilbet, L., Jacobson, L.P., Fried, L.P., Phair, J.P., Jamieson, B.D., Holloway, M., Margolick, J.B., and Multicenter, A.C.S. 2007. HIV-1 infection is associated with an earlier occurrence of a phenotype related to frailty. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 62:1279-1286.
- 78. Zhou, H., Pandak, W.M., Jr., Lyall, V., Natarajan, R., and Hylemon, P.B. 2005. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response in macrophages: implication for atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. *Mol Pharmacol* 68:690-700.
- 79. Bozzette, S.A., Ake, C.F., Tam, H.K., Chang, S.W., and Louis, T.A. 2003. Cardiovascular and cerebrovascular events in patients treated for human immunodeficiency virus infection. *N Engl J Med* 348:702-710.

- 80. Sacktor, N., Skolasky, R., Selnes, O.A., Watters, M., Poff, P., Shiramizu, B., Shikuma, C., and Valcour, V. 2007. Neuropsychological test profile differences between young and old human immunodeficiency virus-positive individuals. *J Neurovirol* 13:203-209.
- 81. Cherner, M., Ellis, R.J., Lazzaretto, D., Young, C., Mindt, M.R., Atkinson, J.H., Grant, I., Heaton, R.K., and Group, H.I.V.N.R.C. 2004. Effects of HIV-1 infection and aging on neurobehavioral functioning: preliminary findings. *AIDS* 18 Suppl 1:S27-34.
- 82. Chang, L., Yakupov, R., Nakama, H., Stokes, B., and Ernst, T. 2008. Antiretroviral treatment is associated with increased attentional load-dependent brain activation in HIV patients. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 3:95-104.
- 83. Towgood, K.J., Pitkanen, M., Kulasegaram, R., Fradera, A., Kumar, A., Soni, S., Sibtain, N.A., Reed, L., Bradbeer, C., Barker, G.J., et al. 2012. Mapping the brain in younger and older asymptomatic HIV-1 men: frontal volume changes in the absence of other cortical or diffusion tensor abnormalities. *Cortex* 48:230-241.
- 84. Gongvatana, A., Cohen, R.A., Correia, S., Devlin, K.N., Miles, J., Kang, H., Ombao, H., Navia, B., Laidlaw, D.H., and Tashima, K.T. 2011. Clinical contributors to cerebral white matter integrity in HIV-infected individuals. *J Neurovirol* 17:477-486.
- 85. Ernst, T., and Chang, L. 2004. Effect of aging on brain metabolism in antiretroviral-naive HIV patients. *AIDS* 18 Suppl 1:S61-67.
- 86. Harezlak, J., Buchthal, S., Taylor, M., Schifitto, G., Zhong, J., Daar, E., Alger, J., Singer, E., Campbell, T., Yiannoutsos, C., et al. 2011. Persistence of HIV-associated cognitive impairment, inflammation, and neuronal injury in era of highly active antiretroviral treatment. *AIDS* 25:625-633.
- 87. Gongvatana, A., Harezlak, J., Buchthal, S., Daar, E., Schifitto, G., Campbell, T., Taylor, M., Singer, E., Algers, J., Zhong, J., et al. 2013. Progressive cerebral injury in the setting of chronic HIV infection and antiretroviral therapy. *J Neurovirol* 19:209-218.
- 88. Anthony, I.C., Ramage, S.N., Carnie, F.W., Simmonds, P., and Bell, J.E. 2005. Influence of HAART on HIV-related CNS disease and neuroinflammation. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 64:529-536.
- 89. Brew, B.J. 2004. Evidence for a change in AIDS dementia complex in the era of highly active antiretroviral therapy and the possibility of new forms of AIDS dementia complex. *AIDS* 18 Suppl 1:S75-78.
- 90. Anthony, I.C., Ramage, S.N., Carnie, F.W., Simmonds, P., and Bell, J.E. 2006. Accelerated Tau deposition in the brains of individuals infected with human immunodeficiency virus-1 before and after the advent of highly active anti-retroviral therapy. *Acta Neuropathol* 111:529-538.
- 91. Ances, B.M., Benzinger, T.L., Christensen, J.J., Thomas, J., Venkat, R., Teshome, M., Aldea, P., Fagan, A.M., Holtzman, D.M., Morris, J.C., et al. 2012. C-11-PiB Imaging of Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Associated Neurocognitive Disorder. *Archives of Neurology* 69:72-77.
- 92. Green, D.A., Masliah, E., Vinters, H.V., Beizai, P., Moore, D.J., and Achim, C.L. 2005. Brain deposition of beta-amyloid is a common pathologic feature in HIV positive patients. *AIDS* 19:407-411.
- 93. Brew, B.J., Pemberton, L., Blennow, K., Wallin, A., and Hagberg, L. 2005. CSF amyloid beta42 and tau levels correlate with AIDS dementia complex. *Neurology* 65:1490-1492.
- 94. Rempel, H.C., and Pulliam, L. 2005. HIV-1 Tat inhibits neprilysin and elevates amyloid beta. *AIDS* 19:127-135.

- 95. Esiri, M.M., Biddolph, S.C., and Morris, C.S. 1998. Prevalence of Alzheimer plaques in AIDS. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* 65:29-33.
- 96. Cysique, L.A., Maruff, P., and Brew, B.J. 2004. Prevalence and pattern of neuropsychological impairment in human immunodeficiency virus-infected/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) patients across pre- and post-highly active antiretroviral therapy eras: a combined study of two cohorts. *J Neurovirol* 10:350-357.
- 97. Cysique, L.A., and Brew, B.J. 2009. Neuropsychological functioning and antiretroviral treatment in HIV/AIDS: a review. *Neuropsychol Rev* 19:169-185.
- 98. Achim, C.L., Adame, A., Dumaop, W., Everall, I.P., and Masliah, E. 2009. Increased accumulation of intraneuronal amyloid beta in HIV-infected patients. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 4:190-199.
- 99. Ortega, M., and Ances, B.M. 2014. Role of HIV in amyloid metabolism. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 9:483-491.
- Chen, C.H., Vazquez-Padua, M., and Cheng, Y.C. 1991. Effect of anti-human immunodeficiency virus nucleoside analogs on mitochondrial DNA and its implication for delayed toxicity. *Mol Pharmacol* 39:625-628.
- 101. Dalakas, M.C. 2001. Peripheral neuropathy and antiretroviral drugs. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* 6:14-20.
- 102. Schweinsburg, B.C., Taylor, M.J., Alhassoon, O.M., Gonzalez, R., Brown, G.G., Ellis, R.J., Letendre, S., Videen, J.S., McCutchan, J.A., Patterson, T.L., et al. 2005. Brain mitochondrial injury in human immunodeficiency virus-seropositive (HIV+) individuals taking nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors. *J Neurovirol* 11:356-364.
- 103. Dufer, M., Neye, Y., Krippeit-Drews, P., and Drews, G. 2004. Direct interference of HIV protease inhibitors with pancreatic beta-cell function. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* 369:583-590.
- 104. Zhou, H., Gurley, E.C., Jarujaron, S., Ding, H., Fang, Y., Xu, Z., Pandak, W.M., Jr., and Hylemon, P.B. 2006. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response and disrupt lipid metabolism in primary hepatocytes. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 291:G1071-1080.
- 105. Schutt, M., Zhou, J., Meier, M., and Klein, H.H. 2004. Long-term effects of HIV-1 protease inhibitors on insulin secretion and insulin signaling in INS-1 beta cells. *J Endocrinol* 183:445-454.
- 106. Liang, J.S., Distler, O., Cooper, D.A., Jamil, H., Deckelbaum, R.J., Ginsberg, H.N., and Sturley, S.L. 2001. HIV protease inhibitors protect apolipoprotein B from degradation by the proteasome: a potential mechanism for protease inhibitor-induced hyperlipidemia. *Nat Med* 7:1327-1331.
- Schubert, M., Gautam, D., Surjo, D., Ueki, K., Baudler, S., Schubert, D., Kondo, T., Alber, J., Galldiks, N., Kustermann, E., et al. 2004. Role for neuronal insulin resistance in neurodegenerative diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:3100-3105.
- 108. Steen, E., Terry, B.M., Rivera, E.J., Cannon, J.L., Neely, T.R., Tavares, R., Xu, X.J., Wands, J.R., and de la Monte, S.M. 2005. Impaired insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression and signaling mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease--is this type 3 diabetes? *J Alzheimers Dis* 7:63-80.
- 109. Kroner, Z. 2009. The relationship between Alzheimer's disease and diabetes: Type 3 diabetes? *Altern Med Rev* 14:373-379.

- 110. Moyle, G. 2000. Clinical manifestations and management of antiretroviral nucleoside analog-related mitochondrial toxicity. *Clin Ther* 22:911-936; discussion 898.
- Opii, W.O., Sultana, R., Abdul, H.M., Ansari, M.A., Nath, A., and Butterfield, D.A. 2007. Oxidative stress and toxicity induced by the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NRTI)--2',3'-dideoxycytidine (ddC): relevance to HIV-dementia. *Exp Neurol* 204:29-38.
- 112. Banerjee, A., Abdelmegeed, M.A., Jang, S., and Song, B.J. 2013. Zidovudine (AZT) and Hepatic Lipid Accumulation: Implication of Inflammation, Oxidative and Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress Mediators. *Plos One* 8.
- 113. Banerjee, A., Abdelmegeed, M.A., Jang, S., and Song, B.J. 2013. Oxidative stress and ER stress induce Zidovudine (AZT)-mediated hepatic lipid accumulation. *Faseb Journal* 27.
- 114. Taylor, P., Worrell, C., Steinberg, S.M., Hazra, R., Jankelevich, S., Wood, L.V., Zwerski, S., Yarchoan, R., and Zeichner, S. 2004. Natural history of lipid abnormalities and fat redistribution among human immunodeficiency virus-infected children receiving longterm, protease inhibitor-containing, highly active antiretroviral therapy regimens. *Pediatrics* 114:e235-242.
- 115. Cui, L., Locatelli, L., Xie, M.Y., and Sommadossi, J.P. 1997. Effect of nucleoside analogs on neurite regeneration and mitochondrial DNA synthesis in PC-12 cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 280:1228-1234.
- 116. Schouten, J., Wit, F.W., Stolte, I.G., Kootstra, N.A., van der Valk, M., Geerlings, S.E., Prins, M., Reiss, P., and for the, A.C.S.G. 2014. Cross-sectional Comparison of the Prevalence of Age-Associated Comorbidities and Their Risk Factors Between HIV-Infected and Uninfected Individuals: The AGEhIV Cohort Study. *Clin Infect Dis*.
- 117. Letendre, S., Marquie-Beck, J., Capparelli, E., Best, B., Clifford, D., Collier, A.C., Gelman, B.B., McArthur, J.C., McCutchan, J.A., Morgello, S., et al. 2008. Validation of the CNS Penetration-Effectiveness rank for quantifying antiretroviral penetration into the central nervous system. *Arch Neurol* 65:65-70.
- 118. Huisman, M.T., Smit, J.W., Wiltshire, H.R., Hoetelmans, R.M.W., Beijnen, J.H., and Schinkel, A.H. 2001. P-glycoprotein limits oral availability, brain, and fetal penetration of saquinavir even with high doses of ritonavir. *Molecular Pharmacology* 59:806-813.
- 119. Varatharajan, L., and Thomas, S.A. 2009. The transport of anti-HIV drugs across blood-CNS interfaces: summary of current knowledge and recommendations for further research. *Antiviral Res* 82:A99-109.
- 120. Best, B.M., Koopmans, P.P., Letendre, S.L., Capparelli, E.V., Rossi, S.S., Clifford, D.B., Collier, A.C., Gelman, B.B., Mbeo, G., McCutchan, J.A., et al. 2010. Efavirenz concentrations in CSF exceed IC50 for wild-type HIV. *J Antimicrob Chemother*.
- 121. Capparelli, E.V., Holland, D., Okamoto, C., Gragg, B., Durelle, J., Marquie-Beck, J., van den Brande, G., Ellis, R., and Letendre, S. 2005. Lopinavir concentrations in cerebrospinal fluid exceed the 50% inhibitory concentration for HIV. *AIDS* 19:949-952.
- 122. Marra, C.M., Zhao, Y., Clifford, D.B., Letendre, S., Evans, S., Henry, K., Ellis, R.J., Rodriguez, B., Coombs, R.W., Schifitto, G., et al. 2009. Impact of combination antiretroviral therapy on cerebrospinal fluid HIV RNA and neurocognitive performance. *AIDS* 23:1359-1366.
- Robertson, K.R., Su, Z., Margolis, D.M., Krambrink, A., Havlir, D.V., Evans, S., and Skiest, D.J. 2010. Neurocognitive effects of treatment interruption in stable HIV-positive patients in an observational cohort. *Neurology* 74:1260-1266.

- 124. Cook-Easterwood, J., Middaugh, L.D., Griffin, W.C., 3rd, Khan, I., and Tyor, W.R. 2007. Highly active antiretroviral therapy of cognitive dysfunction and neuronal abnormalities in SCID mice with HIV encephalitis. *Exp Neurol* 205:506-512.
- 125. Heaton, R.K., Clifford, D.B., Franklin, D.R., Jr., Woods, S.P., Ake, C., Vaida, F., Ellis, R.J., Letendre, S.L., Marcotte, T.D., Atkinson, J.H., et al. 2010. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders persist in the era of potent antiretroviral therapy: CHARTER Study. *Neurology* 75:2087-2096.
- 126. Joska, J.A., Gouse, H., Paul, R.H., Stein, D.J., and Flisher, A.J. 2010. Does highly active antiretroviral therapy improve neurocognitive function? A systematic review. *J Neurovirol* 16:101-114.
- 127. Smurzynski, M., Wu, K., Letendre, S., Robertson, K., Bosch, R.J., Clifford, D.B., Evans, S., Collier, A.C., Taylor, M., and Ellis, R. 2010. Effects of central nervous system antiretroviral penetration on cognitive functioning in the ALLRT cohort. *AIDS*.
- 128. Letendre, S.L., McCutchan, J.A., Childers, M.E., Woods, S.P., Lazzaretto, D., Heaton, R.K., Grant, I., Ellis, R.J., and Group, H. 2004. Enhancing antiretroviral therapy for human immunodeficiency virus cognitive disorders. *Ann Neurol* 56:416-423.
- 129. Winston, A., Duncombe, C., Li, P.C., Gill, J.M., Kerr, S.J., Puls, R., Petoumenos, K., Taylor-Robinson, S.D., Emery, S., Cooper, D.A., et al. 2010. Does choice of combination antiretroviral therapy (cART) alter changes in cerebral function testing after 48 weeks in treatment-naive, HIV-1-infected individuals commencing cART? A randomized, controlled study. *Clin Infect Dis* 50:920-929.
- 130. Foti, D.M., Welihinda, A., Kaufman, R.J., and Lee, A.S. 1999. Conservation and divergence of the yeast and mammalian unfolded protein response. Activation of specific mammalian endoplasmic reticulum stress element of the grp78/BiP promoter by yeast Hac1. *J Biol Chem* 274:30402-30409.
- 131. Lindl, K.A., Akay, C., Wang, Y., White, M.G., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2007. Expression of the endoplasmic reticulum stress response marker, BiP, in the central nervous system of HIV-positive individuals. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 33:658-669.
- 132. Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Shyam, N., Nabet, B., Goenaga-Vazquez, Y., Ruzbarsky, J., Wang, Y., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2012. Activation status of integrated stress response pathways in neurones and astrocytes of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND) cortex. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 38:175-200.
- 133. Hoozemans, J.J., van Haastert, E.S., Nijholt, D.A., Rozemuller, A.J., Eikelenboom, P., and Scheper, W. 2009. The unfolded protein response is activated in pretangle neurons in Alzheimer's disease hippocampus. *Am J Pathol* 174:1241-1251.
- 134. Lindl, K.A., Marks, D.R., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2010. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder: pathogenesis and therapeutic opportunities. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 5:294-309.
- 135. Takahashi, K., Niidome, T., Akaike, A., Kihara, T., and Sugimoto, H. 2009. Amyloid precursor protein promotes endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced cell death via C/EBP homologous protein-mediated pathway. *J Neurochem* 109:1324-1337.
- 136. Kudo, T., Okumura, M., Imaizumi, K., Araki, W., Morihara, T., Tanimukai, H., Kamagata, E., Tabuchi, N., Kimura, R., Kanayama, D., et al. 2006. Altered localization of amyloid precursor protein under endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 344:525-530.

- Katayama, T., Imaizumi, K., Manabe, T., Hitomi, J., Kudo, T., and Tohyama, M. 2004. Induction of neuronal death by ER stress in Alzheimer's disease. *J Chem Neuroanat* 28:67-78.
- 138. van der Harg, J.M., Nolle, A., Zwart, R., Boerema, A.S., van Haastert, E.S., Strijkstra, A.M., Hoozemans, J.J., and Scheper, W. 2014. The unfolded protein response mediates reversible tau phosphorylation induced by metabolic stress. *Cell Death Dis* 5:e1393.
- 139. Ohno, M. 2014. Roles of elF2alpha kinases in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Front Mol Neurosci* 7:22.
- 140. Stutzbach, L.D., Xie, S.X., Naj, A.C., Albin, R., Gilman, S., Group, P.S.P.G.S., Lee, V.M., Trojanowski, J.Q., Devlin, B., and Schellenberg, G.D. 2013. The unfolded protein response is activated in disease-affected brain regions in progressive supranuclear palsy and Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* 1:31.
- 141. Haze, K., Yoshida, H., Yanagi, H., Yura, T., and Mori, K. 1999. Mammalian transcription factor ATF6 is synthesized as a transmembrane protein and activated by proteolysis in response to endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Mol Biol Cell* 10:3787-3799.
- 142. Chakrabarti, A., Chen, A.W., and Varner, J.D. 2011. A review of the mammalian unfolded protein response. *Biotechnol Bioeng* 108:2777-2793.
- 143. Bertolotti, A., Zhang, Y., Hendershot, L.M., Harding, H.P., and Ron, D. 2000. Dynamic interaction of BiP and ER stress transducers in the unfolded-protein response. *Nat Cell Biol* 2:326-332.
- 144. Rao, R.V., and Bredesen, D.E. 2004. Misfolded proteins, endoplasmic reticulum stress and neurodegeneration. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 16:653-662.
- 145. Liu, C.Y., Wong, H.N., Schauerte, J.A., and Kaufman, R.J. 2002. The protein kinase/endoribonuclease IRE1alpha that signals the unfolded protein response has a luminal N-terminal ligand-independent dimerization domain. *J Biol Chem* 277:18346-18356.
- 146. Uemura, A., Oku, M., Mori, K., and Yoshida, H. 2009. Unconventional splicing of XBP1 mRNA occurs in the cytoplasm during the mammalian unfolded protein response. *J Cell Sci* 122:2877-2886.
- 147. Lee, K., Tirasophon, W., Shen, X., Michalak, M., Prywes, R., Okada, T., Yoshida, H., Mori, K., and Kaufman, R.J. 2002. IRE1-mediated unconventional mRNA splicing and S2Pmediated ATF6 cleavage merge to regulate XBP1 in signaling the unfolded protein response. *Genes Dev* 16:452-466.
- 148. Yoshida, H., Matsui, T., Yamamoto, A., Okada, T., and Mori, K. 2001. XBP1 mRNA is induced by ATF6 and spliced by IRE1 in response to ER stress to produce a highly active transcription factor. *Cell* 107:881-891.
- Yan, W., Frank, C.L., Korth, M.J., Sopher, B.L., Novoa, I., Ron, D., and Katze, M.G. 2002. Control of PERK eIF2alpha kinase activity by the endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced molecular chaperone P58IPK. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99:15920-15925.
- 150. Doyle, K.M., Kennedy, D., Gorman, A.M., Gupta, S., Healy, S.J., and Samali, A. 2011. Unfolded proteins and endoplasmic reticulum stress in neurodegenerative disorders. *J Cell Mol Med* 15:2025-2039.
- 151. Yamamoto, K., Yoshida, H., Kokame, K., Kaufman, R.J., and Mori, K. 2004. Differential contributions of ATF6 and XBP1 to the activation of endoplasmic reticulum stress-responsive cis-acting elements ERSE, UPRE and ERSE-II. *J Biochem* 136:343-350.

- 152. Wek, R.C., and Cavener, D.R. 2007. Translational control and the unfolded protein response. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 9:2357-2371.
- 153. Harding, H.P., Zhang, Y., and Ron, D. 1999. Protein translation and folding are coupled by an endoplasmic-reticulum-resident kinase. *Nature* 397:271-274.
- 154. Proud, C.G. 2005. eIF2 and the control of cell physiology. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 16:3-12.
- 155. Balvay, L., Lopez Lastra, M., Sargueil, B., Darlix, J.L., and Ohlmann, T. 2007. Translational control of retroviruses. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 5:128-140.
- 156. Pavitt, G.D. 2005. eIF2B, a mediator of general and gene-specific translational control. *Biochem Soc Trans* 33:1487-1492.
- 157. Jennings, M.D., Zhou, Y., Mohammad-Qureshi, S.S., Bennett, D., and Pavitt, G.D. 2013. eIF2B promotes eIF5 dissociation from eIF2*GDP to facilitate guanine nucleotide exchange for translation initiation. *Genes Dev* 27:2696-2707.
- 158. Gebauer, F., and Hentze, M.W. 2004. Molecular mechanisms of translational control. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 5:827-835.
- 159. Donnelly, N., Gorman, A.M., Gupta, S., and Samali, A. 2013. The elF2alpha kinases: their structures and functions. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 70:3493-3511.
- 160. Bauer, B.N., Rafie-Kolpin, M., Lu, L., Han, A., and Chen, J.J. 2001. Multiple autophosphorylation is essential for the formation of the active and stable homodimer of heme-regulated eIF2alpha kinase. *Biochemistry* 40:11543-11551.
- 161. Levin, D., Ranu, R.S., Ernst, V., and London, I.M. 1976. Regulation of protein synthesis in reticulocyte lysates: phosphorylation of methionyl-tRNAf binding factor by protein kinase activity of translational inhibitor isolated from hemedeficient lysates. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 73:3112-3116.
- 162. Chen, J.J. 2007. Regulation of protein synthesis by the heme-regulated eIF2alpha kinase: relevance to anemias. *Blood* 109:2693-2699.
- 163. Han, A.P., Yu, C., Lu, L., Fujiwara, Y., Browne, C., Chin, G., Fleming, M., Leboulch, P., Orkin, S.H., and Chen, J.J. 2001. Heme-regulated eIF2alpha kinase (HRI) is required for translational regulation and survival of erythroid precursors in iron deficiency. *EMBO J* 20:6909-6918.
- 164. Han, A.P., Fleming, M.D., and Chen, J.J. 2005. Heme-regulated eIF2alpha kinase modifies the phenotypic severity of murine models of erythropoietic protoporphyria and beta-thalassemia. *J Clin Invest* 115:1562-1570.
- 165. Liu, S., Suragani, R.N., Wang, F., Han, A., Zhao, W., Andrews, N.C., and Chen, J.J. 2007. The function of heme-regulated eIF2alpha kinase in murine iron homeostasis and macrophage maturation. *J Clin Invest* 117:3296-3305.
- 166. Metz, D.H., and Esteban, M. 1972. Interferon inhibits viral protein synthesis in L cells infected with vaccinia virus. *Nature* 238:385-388.
- Garcia, M.A., Gil, J., Ventoso, I., Guerra, S., Domingo, E., Rivas, C., and Esteban, M. 2006. Impact of protein kinase PKR in cell biology: from antiviral to antiproliferative action. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 70:1032-1060.
- Friedman, R.M., Metz, D.H., Esteban, R.M., Tovell, D.R., Ball, L.A., and Kerr, I.M. 1972. Mechanism of interferon action: inhibition of viral messenger ribonucleic acid translation in L-cell extracts. *J Virol* 10:1184-1198.
- 169. Nakayama, Y., Plisch, E.H., Sullivan, J., Thomas, C., Czuprynski, C.J., Williams, B.R., and Suresh, M. 2010. Role of PKR and Type I IFNs in viral control during primary and secondary infection. *PLoS Pathog* 6:e1000966.

- 170. Saunders, L.R., and Barber, G.N. 2003. The dsRNA binding protein family: critical roles, diverse cellular functions. *FASEB J* 17:961-983.
- 171. Patel, C.V., Handy, I., Goldsmith, T., and Patel, R.C. 2000. PACT, a stress-modulated cellular activator of interferon-induced double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase, PKR. J Biol Chem 275:37993-37998.
- 172. Donnelly, N., Gorman, A.M., Gupta, S., and Samali, A. 2013. The eIF2 alpha kinases: their structures and functions. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 70:3493-3511.
- 173. Yoon, C.H., Lee, E.S., Lim, D.S., and Bae, Y.S. 2009. PKR, a p53 target gene, plays a crucial role in the tumor-suppressor function of p53. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106:7852-7857.
- 174. Bennett, R.L., Pan, Y., Christian, J., Hui, T., and May, W.S., Jr. 2012. The RAX/PACT-PKR stress response pathway promotes p53 sumoylation and activation, leading to G(1) arrest. *Cell Cycle* 11:407-417.
- Yang, Y.L., Reis, L.F., Pavlovic, J., Aguzzi, A., Schafer, R., Kumar, A., Williams, B.R., Aguet, M., and Weissmann, C. 1995. Deficient signaling in mice devoid of double-stranded RNAdependent protein kinase. *EMBO J* 14:6095-6106.
- Mouton-Liger, F., Paquet, C., Dumurgier, J., Bouras, C., Pradier, L., Gray, F., and Hugon, J.
 2012. Oxidative stress increases BACE1 protein levels through activation of the PKR-eIF2 alpha pathway. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Basis of Disease* 1822:885-896.
- 177. Peel, A.L., and Bredesen, D.E. 2003. Activation of the cell stress kinase PKR in Alzheimer's disease and human amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice. *Neurobiol Dis* 14:52-62.
- Ill-Raga, G., Palomer, E., Wozniak, M.A., Ramos-Fernandez, E., Bosch-Morato, M., Tajes, M., Guix, F.X., Galan, J.J., Clarimon, J., Antunez, C., et al. 2011. Activation of PKR Causes Amyloid beta-Peptide Accumulation via De-Repression of BACE1 Expression. *Plos One* 6.
- Robert, F., Williams, C., Yan, Y., Donohue, E., Cencic, R., Burley, S.K., and Pelletier, J.
 2009. Blocking UV-induced eIF2alpha phosphorylation with small molecule inhibitors of GCN2. *Chem Biol Drug Des* 74:57-67.
- Deng, J., Harding, H.P., Raught, B., Gingras, A.C., Berlanga, J.J., Scheuner, D., Kaufman, R.J., Ron, D., and Sonenberg, N. 2002. Activation of GCN2 in UV-irradiated cells inhibits translation. *Curr Biol* 12:1279-1286.
- 181. Ameri, K., and Harris, A.L. 2008. Activating transcription factor 4. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 40:14-21.
- Harding, H.P., Zhang, Y., Zeng, H., Novoa, I., Lu, P.D., Calfon, M., Sadri, N., Yun, C., Popko, B., Paules, R., et al. 2003. An integrated stress response regulates amino acid metabolism and resistance to oxidative stress. *Mol Cell* 11:619-633.
- 183. Berlanga, J.J., Ventoso, I., Harding, H.P., Deng, J., Ron, D., Sonenberg, N., Carrasco, L., and de Haro, C. 2006. Antiviral effect of the mammalian translation initiation factor 2alpha kinase GCN2 against RNA viruses. *EMBO J* 25:1730-1740.
- 184. del Pino, J., Jimenez, J.L., Ventoso, I., Castello, A., Munoz-Fernandez, M.A., de Haro, C., and Berlanga, J.J. 2012. GCN2 has inhibitory effect on human immunodeficiency virus-1 protein synthesis and is cleaved upon viral infection. *PLoS One* 7:e47272.
- Cullinan, S.B., Zhang, D., Hannink, M., Arvisais, E., Kaufman, R.J., and Diehl, J.A. 2003. Nrf2 is a direct PERK substrate and effector of PERK-dependent cell survival. *Mol Cell Biol* 23:7198-7209.
- 186. Nguyen, T., Nioi, P., and Pickett, C.B. 2009. The Nrf2-antioxidant response element signaling pathway and its activation by oxidative stress. *J Biol Chem* 284:13291-13295.

- 187. Cullinan, S.B., and Diehl, J.A. 2004. PERK-dependent activation of Nrf2 contributes to redox homeostasis and cell survival following endoplasmic reticulum stress. *J Biol Chem* 279:20108-20117.
- 188. Cullinan, S.B., and Diehl, J.A. 2006. Coordination of ER and oxidative stress signaling: the PERK/Nrf2 signaling pathway. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 38:317-332.
- Delepine, M., Nicolino, M., Barrett, T., Golamaully, M., Lathrop, G.M., and Julier, C.
 2000. EIF2AK3, encoding translation initiation factor 2-alpha kinase 3, is mutated in patients with Wolcott-Rallison syndrome. *Nat Genet* 25:406-409.
- 190. Senee, V., Vattem, K.M., Delepine, M., Rainbow, L.A., Haton, C., Lecoq, A., Shaw, N.J., Robert, J.J., Rooman, R., Diatloff-Zito, C., et al. 2004. Wolcott-Rallison Syndrome: clinical, genetic, and functional study of EIF2AK3 mutations and suggestion of genetic heterogeneity. *Diabetes* 53:1876-1883.
- 191. O'Connor, T., Sadleir, K.R., Maus, E., Velliquette, R.A., Zhao, J., Cole, S.L., Eimer, W.A., Hitt, B., Bembinster, L.A., Lammich, S., et al. 2008. Phosphorylation of the Translation Initiation Factor eIF2 alpha Increases BACE1 Levels and Promotes Amyloidogenesis. *Neuron* 60:988-1009.
- 192. Gavilan, M.P., Pintado, C., Gavilan, E., Jimenez, S., Rios, R.M., Vitorica, J., Castano, A., and Ruano, D. 2009. Dysfunction of the unfolded protein response increases neurodegeneration in aged rat hippocampus following proteasome inhibition. *Aging Cell* 8:654-665.
- 193. Salminen, A., Kauppinen, A., Suuronen, T., Kaarniranta, K., and Ojala, J. 2009. ER stress in Alzheimer's disease: a novel neuronal trigger for inflammation and Alzheimer's pathology. *J Neuroinflammation* 6:41.
- 194. Devi, L., and Ohno, M. 2014. PERK mediates eIF2alpha phosphorylation responsible for BACE1 elevation, CREB dysfunction and neurodegeneration in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* 35:2272-2281.
- 195. Hoozemans, J.J., Veerhuis, R., Van Haastert, E.S., Rozemuller, J.M., Baas, F., Eikelenboom, P., and Scheper, W. 2005. The unfolded protein response is activated in Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol* 110:165-172.
- 196. Hoozemans, J.J., van Haastert, E.S., Nijholt, D.A., Rozemuller, A.J., and Scheper, W. 2012. Activation of the unfolded protein response is an early event in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease. *Neurodegener Dis* 10:212-215.
- 197. Ma, T., Trinh, M.A., Wexler, A.J., Bourbon, C., Gatti, E., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2013. Suppression of eIF2 alpha kinases alleviates Alzheimer's disease-related plasticity and memory deficits. *Nature Neuroscience* 16:1299-U1185.
- 198. Nijholt, D.A., van Haastert, E.S., Rozemuller, A.J., Scheper, W., and Hoozemans, J.J. 2012. The unfolded protein response is associated with early tau pathology in the hippocampus of tauopathies. *J Pathol* 226:693-702.
- 199. Scheper, W., Nijholt, D.A., and Hoozemans, J.J. 2011. The unfolded protein response and proteostasis in Alzheimer disease: preferential activation of autophagy by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Autophagy* 7:910-911.
- 200. Devi, L., and Ohno, M. 2010. Phospho-eIF2alpha level is important for determining abilities of BACE1 reduction to rescue cholinergic neurodegeneration and memory defects in 5XFAD mice. *PLoS One* 5:e12974.

- 201. Chang, R.C., Wong, A.K., Ng, H.K., and Hugon, J. 2002. Phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha (eIF2alpha) is associated with neuronal degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroreport* 13:2429-2432.
- 202. Moreno, J.A., Halliday, M., Molloy, C., Radford, H., Verity, N., Axten, J.M., Ortori, C.A., Willis, A.E., Fischer, P.M., Barrett, D.A., et al. 2013. Oral Treatment Targeting the Unfolded Protein Response Prevents Neurodegeneration and Clinical Disease in Prion-Infected Mice. *Science Translational Medicine* 5.
- 203. Johannes, G., Carter, M.S., Eisen, M.B., Brown, P.O., and Sarnow, P. 1999. Identification of eukaryotic mRNAs that are translated at reduced cap binding complex eIF4F concentrations using a cDNA microarray. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 96:13118-13123.
- 204. Hellen, C.U., and Sarnow, P. 2001. Internal ribosome entry sites in eukaryotic mRNA molecules. *Genes Dev* 15:1593-1612.
- 205. Martinez-Salas, E. 1999. Internal ribosome entry site biology and its use in expression vectors. *Curr Opin Biotechnol* 10:458-464.
- 206. Holcik, M., and Sonenberg, N. 2005. Translational control in stress and apoptosis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 6:318-327.
- 207. Smith, E., Meyerrose, T.E., Kohler, T., Namdar-Attar, M., Bab, N., Lahat, O., Noh, T., Li, J., Karaman, M.W., Hacia, J.G., et al. 2005. Leaky ribosomal scanning in mammalian genomes: significance of histone H4 alternative translation in vivo. *Nucleic Acids Res* 33:1298-1308.
- 208. Andrews, S.J., and Rothnagel, J.A. 2014. Emerging evidence for functional peptides encoded by short open reading frames. *Nat Rev Genet* 15:193-204.
- 209. Calkhoven, C.F., Muller, C., and Leutz, A. 2000. Translational control of C/EBPalpha and C/EBPbeta isoform expression. *Genes Dev* 14:1920-1932.
- 210. Clemens, M.J. 2001. Initiation factor eIF2 alpha phosphorylation in stress responses and apoptosis. *Prog Mol Subcell Biol* 27:57-89.
- 211. Hinnebusch, A.G. 1984. Evidence for translational regulation of the activator of general amino acid control in yeast. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 81:6442-6446.
- 212. Wek, R.C., Jiang, H.Y., and Anthony, T.G. 2006. Coping with stress: eIF2 kinases and translational control. *Biochem Soc Trans* 34:7-11.
- 213. Wethmar, K., Smink, J.J., and Leutz, A. 2010. Upstream open reading frames: molecular switches in (patho)physiology. *Bioessays* 32:885-893.
- Araujo, P.R., Yoon, K., Ko, D., Smith, A.D., Qiao, M., Suresh, U., Burns, S.C., and Penalva, L.O. 2012. Before It Gets Started: Regulating Translation at the 5' UTR. *Comp Funct Genomics* 2012:475731.
- 215. Gray, N.K., and Hentze, M.W. 1994. Regulation of protein synthesis by mRNA structure. *Mol Biol Rep* 19:195-200.
- 216. Pickering, B.M., and Willis, A.E. 2005. The implications of structured 5' untranslated regions on translation and disease. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 16:39-47.
- Rozen, F., Edery, I., Meerovitch, K., Dever, T.E., Merrick, W.C., and Sonenberg, N. 1990.
 Bidirectional RNA helicase activity of eucaryotic translation initiation factors 4A and 4F.
 Mol Cell Biol 10:1134-1144.
- 218. Fraser, D.J., Phillips, A.O., Zhang, X., van Roeyen, C.R., Muehlenberg, P., En-Nia, A., and Mertens, P.R. 2008. Y-box protein-1 controls transforming growth factor-beta1 translation in proximal tubular cells. *Kidney Int* 73:724-732.

- Jenkins, R.H., Bennagi, R., Martin, J., Phillips, A.O., Redman, J.E., and Fraser, D.J. 2010. A conserved stem loop motif in the 5'untranslated region regulates transforming growth factor-beta(1) translation. *PLoS One* 5:e12283.
- Kim, S.J., Park, K., Koeller, D., Kim, K.Y., Wakefield, L.M., Sporn, M.B., and Roberts, A.B. 1992. Post-transcriptional regulation of the human transforming growth factor-beta 1 gene. J Biol Chem 267:13702-13707.
- 221. Sathya, M., Premkumar, P., Karthick, C., Moorthi, P., Jayachandran, K.S., and Anusuyadevi, M. 2012. BACE1 in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin Chim Acta* 414:171-178.
- 222. Selkoe, D.J. 2001. Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. *Physiol Rev* 81:741-766.
- 223. Li, L., Darden, T.A., Bartolotti, L., Kominos, D., and Pedersen, L.G. 1999. An atomic model for the pleated beta-sheet structure of Abeta amyloid protofilaments. *Biophys J* 76:2871-2878.
- 224. Outeiro, T.F. 2011. Amyloidogenesis: FIAsH illuminates Abeta aggregation. *Nat Chem Biol* 7:581-582.
- 225. Walsh, D.M., and Selkoe, D.J. 2007. A beta oligomers a decade of discovery. J Neurochem 101:1172-1184.
- 226. Hardy, J., and Selkoe, D.J. 2002. The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. *Science* 297:353-356.
- 227. Head, E., Lott, I.T., Cribbs, D.H., Cotman, C.W., and Rohn, T.T. 2002. Beta-amyloid deposition and neurofibrillary tangle association with caspase activation in Down syndrome. *Neurosci Lett* 330:99-103.
- 228. Head, E., and Lott, I.T. 2004. Down syndrome and beta-amyloid deposition. *Curr Opin Neurol* 17:95-100.
- 229. Vassar, R., and Kandalepas, P.C. 2011. The beta-secretase enzyme BACE1 as a therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Research & Therapy* 3.
- 230. Reid, W.A., Valler, M.J., and Kay, J. 1986. Immunolocalization of cathepsin D in normal and neoplastic human tissues. *J Clin Pathol* 39:1323-1330.
- 231. Cataldo, A.M., Barnett, J.L., Berman, S.A., Li, J., Quarless, S., Bursztajn, S., Lippa, C., and Nixon, R.A. 1995. Gene expression and cellular content of cathepsin D in Alzheimer's disease brain: evidence for early up-regulation of the endosomal-lysosomal system. *Neuron* 14:671-680.
- 232. Diedrich, J.F., Minnigan, H., Carp, R.I., Whitaker, J.N., Race, R., Frey, W., 2nd, and Haase, A.T. 1991. Neuropathological changes in scrapie and Alzheimer's disease are associated with increased expression of apolipoprotein E and cathepsin D in astrocytes. *J Virol* 65:4759-4768.
- Saftig, P., Peters, C., von Figura, K., Craessaerts, K., Van Leuven, F., and De Strooper, B. 1996. Amyloidogenic processing of human amyloid precursor protein in hippocampal neurons devoid of cathepsin D. *J Biol Chem* 271:27241-27244.
- 234. Schonlein, C., Probst, A., and Huber, G. 1993. Characterization of proteases with the specificity to cleave at the secretase-site of beta-APP. *Neurosci Lett* 161:33-36.
- 235. Vassar, R., Bennett, B.D., Babu-Khan, S., Kahn, S., Mendiaz, E.A., Denis, P., Teplow, D.B., Ross, S., Amarante, P., Loeloff, R., et al. 1999. Beta-secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. *Science* 286:735-741.

- 236. Sinha, S., Anderson, J.P., Barbour, R., Basi, G.S., Caccavello, R., Davis, D., Doan, M., Dovey, H.F., Frigon, N., Hong, J., et al. 1999. Purification and cloning of amyloid precursor protein beta-secretase from human brain. *Nature* 402:537-540.
- 237. Yan, R., Bienkowski, M.J., Shuck, M.E., Miao, H., Tory, M.C., Pauley, A.M., Brashier, J.R., Stratman, N.C., Mathews, W.R., Buhl, A.E., et al. 1999. Membrane-anchored aspartyl protease with Alzheimer's disease beta-secretase activity. *Nature* 402:533-537.
- 238. Lin, X., Koelsch, G., Wu, S., Downs, D., Dashti, A., and Tang, J. 2000. Human aspartic protease memapsin 2 cleaves the beta-secretase site of beta-amyloid precursor protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97:1456-1460.
- 239. Hussain, I., Powell, D., Howlett, D.R., Tew, D.G., Meek, T.D., Chapman, C., Gloger, I.S., Murphy, K.E., Southan, C.D., Ryan, D.M., et al. 1999. Identification of a novel aspartic protease (Asp 2) as beta-secretase. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 14:419-427.
- 240. Asami-Odaka, A., Obayashi-Adachi, Y., Matsumoto, Y., Takahashi, H., Fukumoto, H., Horiguchi, T., Suzuki, N., and Shoji, M. 2005. Passive immunization of the Abeta42(43) Cterminal-specific antibody BC05 in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurodegener Dis* 2:36-43.
- 241. Holsinger, R.M., McLean, C.A., Beyreuther, K., Masters, C.L., and Evin, G. 2002. Increased expression of the amyloid precursor beta-secretase in Alzheimer's disease. *Ann Neurol* 51:783-786.
- 242. Li, R., Lindholm, K., Yang, L.B., Yue, X., Citron, M., Yan, R., Beach, T., Sue, L., Sabbagh, M., Cai, H., et al. 2004. Amyloid beta peptide load is correlated with increased betasecretase activity in sporadic Alzheimer's disease patients. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:3632-3637.
- 243. Kandalepas, P.C., Sadleir, K.R., Eimer, W.A., Zhao, J., Nicholson, D.A., and Vassar, R. 2013. The Alzheimer's beta-secretase BACE1 localizes to normal presynaptic terminals and to dystrophic presynaptic terminals surrounding amyloid plaques. *Acta Neuropathologica* 126:329-352.
- 244. Cole, S.L., and Vassar, R. 2007. The basic biology of BACE1: A key therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. *Current Genomics* 8:509-530.
- 245. Chami, L., Buggia-Prevot, V., Duplan, E., Delprete, D., Chami, M., Peyron, J.F., and Checler, F. 2012. Nuclear factor-kappaB regulates betaAPP and beta- and gammasecretases differently at physiological and supraphysiological Abeta concentrations. *J Biol Chem* 287:24573-24584.
- 246. Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Monteleone, D., Vercelli, A., and Tabaton, M. 2012. Transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation of ss-secretase. *lubmb Life* 64:943-950.
- 247. Cho, H.J., Kim, S.K., Jin, S.M., Hwang, E.M., Kim, Y.S., Huh, K., and Mook-Jung, I. 2007. IFN-gamma-induced BACE1 expression is mediated by activation of JAK2 and ERK1/2 signaling pathways and direct binding of STAT1 to BACE1 promoter in astrocytes. *Glia* 55:253-262.
- 248. Fukumoto, H., Cheung, B.S., Hyman, B.T., and Irizarry, M.C. 2002. Beta-secretase protein and activity are increased in the neocortex in Alzheimer disease. *Arch Neurol* 59:1381-1389.
- 249. Tyler, S.J., Dawbarn, D., Wilcock, G.K., and Allen, S.J. 2002. alpha- and beta-secretase: profound changes in Alzheimer's disease. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 299:373-376.

- Yang, L.B., Lindholm, K., Yan, R., Citron, M., Xia, W., Yang, X.L., Beach, T., Sue, L., Wong, P., Price, D., et al. 2003. Elevated beta-secretase expression and enzymatic activity detected in sporadic Alzheimer disease. *Nat Med* 9:3-4.
- 251. Zhao, J., Fu, Y., Yasvoina, M., Shao, P., Hitt, B., O'Connor, T., Logan, S., Maus, E., Citron, M., Berry, R., et al. 2007. Beta-site amyloid precursor protein cleaving enzyme 1 levels become elevated in neurons around amyloid plaques: implications for Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *J Neurosci* 27:3639-3649.
- 252. Yasojima, K., McGeer, E.G., and McGeer, P.L. 2001. Relationship between beta amyloid peptide generating molecules and neprilysin in Alzheimer disease and normal brain. *Brain Res* 919:115-121.
- Lammich, S., Schobel, S., Zimmer, A.K., Lichtenthaler, S.F., and Haass, C. 2004.
 Expression of the Alzheimer protease BACE1 is suppressed via its 5'-untranslated region.
 EMBO Rep 5:620-625.
- 254. Rogers, G.W., Jr., Edelman, G.M., and Mauro, V.P. 2004. Differential utilization of upstream AUGs in the beta-secretase mRNA suggests that a shunting mechanism regulates translation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:2794-2799.
- 255. Mihailovich, M., Thermann, R., Grohovaz, F., Hentze, M.W., and Zacchetti, D. 2007. Complex translational regulation of BACE1 involves upstream AUGs and stimulatory elements within the 5' untranslated region. *Nucleic Acids Res* 35:2975-2985.
- 256. Zhou, W., and Song, W. 2006. Leaky scanning and reinitiation regulate BACE1 gene expression. *Mol Cell Biol* 26:3353-3364.
- 257. De Pietri Tonelli, D., Mihailovich, M., Di Cesare, A., Codazzi, F., Grohovaz, F., and Zacchetti, D. 2004. Translational regulation of BACE-1 expression in neuronal and non-neuronal cells. *Nucleic Acids Res* 32:1808-1817.
- 258. Moussavi Nik, S.H., Wilson, L., Newman, M., Croft, K., Mori, T.A., Musgrave, I., and Lardelli, M. 2012. The BACE1-PSEN-AbetaPP regulatory axis has an ancient role in response to low oxygen/oxidative stress. *J Alzheimers Dis* 28:515-530.
- 259. Kamenetz, F., Tomita, T., Hsieh, H., Seabrook, G., Borchelt, D., Iwatsubo, T., Sisodia, S., and Malinow, R. 2003. APP processing and synaptic function. *Neuron* 37:925-937.

CHAPTER 2

"Current understanding of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders pathogenesis"

Patrick J. Gannon^{2,3}, Dennis L. Kolson¹, J. Muhamad Z. Khan¹

¹ Department of Neurology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, PA 19104-4283, USA

² Department of Pathology, University of Pennsylvania School of Dental Medicine, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6030

³ Department of Pharmacology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, PA 19104-4283

*Corresponding author

280C Clinical Research Building

University of Pennsylvania

415 Curie Boulevard

Philadephia, PA 19104-6146

Phone: 215-573-3505

Email: kolsond@mail.med.upenn.edu

Supported by NIH grants NS-043994 and NS27405

Originally published in:

Current Opinion in Neurology: Volume 24, June 2011, Pages 275-283.

2.1: ABSTRACT

<u>Purpose</u>: This review discusses current concepts of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND) in the era of anti-retroviral therapy (ART). As the HIV epidemic enters its fourth decade (the second decade of ART), research must address evolving factors in HAND pathogenesis. These include persistent systemic and central nervous system (CNS) inflammation, aging in the HIV infected brain, HIV subtype (clade) distribution, concomitant use of drugs of abuse, and potential neurotoxicity of ART drugs.

<u>Recent findings</u>: Although the severest form of HAND, HIV-associated dementia (HAD) is now rare due to ART, the persistence of milder, functionally important HAND forms persist in up to half of HIV-infected individuals. HAND prevalence may be higher in areas of Africa where different HIV subtypes predominate, and ART regimens that are more effective in suppressing CNS HIV replication can improve neurological outcomes. HAND is correlated with persistent systemic and CNS inflammation, and enhanced neuronal injury due to stimulant abuse (cocaine and methamphetamine), aging, and possibly ART drugs themselves.

<u>Summary</u>: Prevention and treatment of HAND requires strategies aimed at suppressing CNS HIV replication and effects of systemic and CNS inflammation in aging and substance-abusing HIV populations. Use of improved CNS-penetrating ART must be accompanied by evaluation of potential ART neurotoxicity.

<u>Key words</u>: HIV, cognitive dysfunction, inflammation, antiretroviral therapy, HIV- associated neurocognitive disorders

49

2.2: INTRODUCTION

The term HIV-associated Neurocognitive Disorders, or HAND, represents a group of syndromes of varying degrees of impairment of cognition and associated functioning in HIV infected individuals [1,2]. Its clinical severity ranges from asymptomatic neuropsychological impairment (ANI) through Minor Cognitive Motor Disorder (MCMD) and HIV-associated dementia (HAD), grouped collectively as HAND. The neuropathogenesis of HAND is generally considered to be initiated and driven by HIV invasion and replication within the brain parenchyma, largely through productive infection of brain perivascular macrophages and endogenous microglia, and perhaps to some degree by restricted infection of astrocytes [3,4]. Associated with this infection is neuroinflammation and immune activation of resident glia (macrophages, microglia, astrocytes), which is associated with neuronal injury (both reversible and irreversible). Although the widespread utilization of anti-retroviral therapy (ART) has dramatically decreased the prevalence of the severest form of HAND, HAD, the overall prevalence of HAND and associated morbidity remain high (~50%) [5-8**]. The persistence of this high risk for HAND in individuals experiencing effective control of systemic HIV viral load is incompletely explained, and suggested factors include effects of aging on brain vulnerability, persistence of HIV replication in brain macrophages, evolution of highly neurovirulent CNS HIV strains, and even long-term CNS toxicity of ART [8**,9**]. This review will discuss several of these key factors implicated in modulating HAND pathogenesis: inflammation, HIV-1 subtype (clade), drugs of abuse, aging, and antiretroviral drug effects. Other important factors, including co-morbidity effects of Hepatitis C, host genetic susceptibility, viral gene adaptations, and others are discussed elsewhere [4,10*,11*].

2.3: ROLE FOR INFLAMMATION IN NEUROPATHOGENESIS OF HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

50

Inflammation is associated with HIV replication, both in the periphery and within the CNS where macrophage activation has been correlated with HAND [12,13]. In the last few years the inflammatory response in the systemic circulation has been recognized as a key driver of HIV pathogenesis, both in the periphery and in the CNS [14**-26]. In the CNS there is considerable evidence that this inflammatory response drives the development of HAND or worsens it, possibly independently of viral replication [4,27*-29].

Evidence for persistent inflammation in the CNS in the ART-experienced patients. The era of ART is associated with changes in the neuropathology of HIV infection, which reflects the partial efficacy of ART drugs in suppressing, albeit incompletely, CNS virus replication and associated inflammation [30-32]. Before the introduction of ART, robust neuroinflammation was frequently observed in brain autopsies from HIV-infected patients and the severity of inflammation generally increased throughout clinical disease progression from the early asymptomatic stage to AIDS to severe HAND [33-36]. Although inflammation is less severe since ART inception, it nonetheless persists within the macrophage/microglial populations, which represent the primary reservoir for HIV in the brain [37-38]. Perivascular monocyte-derived macrophages (MDM) and microglia are the primary CD4+cells in the CNS and the major sources of productive HIV infection in the brain [39-42] and clinical disease severity correlates more strongly with the amount of monocyte infiltration and MDM/microglia activation than with the quantity of infected cells or viral load [12,13]. This suggests that MDM/microglia play a predominant role in the neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration seen in HAND. Immune activation of MDM/microglia is demonstrated by expression of CD14 (LPS receptor), CD16, CD68, and MHC class II in vivo [34,43-45]. Furthermore, cerebrospinal fluid markers of immune activation and inflammation are commonly detected in individuals with HAND. These markers include CCL2 [46,47], 2 microglobulin [48-51], quinolinic acid [52-55], arachidonic acid metabolites [56,57], oxidative stress markers [58,59], and platelet activating factor [60].

Although ART has limited the severity of pathological changes characteristic of HAND, it has not

eliminated them. These persistent pathological findings in ART-experienced individuals include neuronal loss with apoptosis, astrocytosis, myelin pallor, and at least some activated microglia and perivascular macrophages, although the neuropathological hallmarks of HIVE, multinucleated giant cells and microglial nodules, are typically absent [37]. Persistent CNS immune activation has also been documented in pediatric AIDS patients, as evidenced by detection of sCD14 and an elevated CSF IgG index despite prolonged (>4 years) ART use and undetectable serum viral loads [61]. Thus, despite some ART effectiveness in limiting the infiltration of infected cells (monocytes/macrophages) into the CNS, neuroinflammation still persists. Nonetheless, the primary sites of neuroinflammation are different; the characteristic involvement of the basal ganglia in pre-ART specimens is less commonly seen in post-ART specimens, which display inflammation in the hippocampus and in adjacent parts of the entorhinal and temporal cortices [32,38,62]. Overall these studies confirm the notion that neuroinflammation continues to be associated with HIV CNS infection in ART-experienced individuals [63].

Chronic systemic inflammation and microbial translocation in the gut as a driving force for CNS

inflammation and HAND. Chronic systemic inflammation has been tightly linked to morbidity and mortality in HIV infected patients receiving ART, which suggests that adjunctive anti-inflammatory drug therapy is needed to improve outcomes [14**-26]. Studies have correlated systemic inflammation (elevated plasma sCD14, LPS), CNS inflammation and HAND [64] and persistence of CSF immune activation (sCD14, elevated IgG index) despite ART use and undetectable serum viral loads [61]. A strong association between the early and persistent damage caused to gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT) by HIV infection (SIV infection in macaques), increased microbial translocation resulting in systemic immune/monocyte activation, and disease progression has been established [21,22*,24-26,65]. An association between this systemic immune activation and HAND has also been established, and a causal relationship between increased systemic monocyte activation, increased transendothelial migration of activated monocytes into the brain, and neurocognitive decline secondary to neurodegeneration has been proposed [64]. Furthermore, the persistence of HAND (~50% prevalence) despite prolonged

ART use is associated with not only neuropathologic but also neuroradiologic evidence of persistent CNS inflammation [7,61,66*-68]. Persistent systemic and CNS inflammation in ART-treated individuals are thus clear targets for adjunctive therapies against disease progression.

2.4: ASSOCIATION OF HIV-1 CLADES/SUBTYPES AND RISK OF HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

Until recently, HAND has been studied nearly exclusively in developed countries (United States and Europe), where a single HIV clade, or genotypically-defined subtype predominates (HIV clade B). The distribution of HIV-1 clades varies worldwide, and differences in phenotypic characteristics including induction of immune responses, viral fitness, drug resistance, coreceptor utilization, antibody neutralization sensitivity, and neuruovirulence among HIV clades have been described [69-76]. Several recent publications have suggested that HAND prevalence varies among populations based upon clade predominance, thus representing an independent risk factor for HAND [77,78]. The majority of clinical studies have been performed in cohorts infected with clade B, and the neuropathogenesis of HAND has, until recently, been exclusively described in these populations. Furthermore, HIV clades can be further modified through genetic recombination events, which could alter their pathogenic potential. Early studies in Uganda (where clades A and D predominate), have shown that prevalence of some HAND features is comparable to that observed in the United States during the pre-ART era, and that advanced age and low CD4+ T cell count are major risk factors [81*]. Other investigators observed a greater prevalence of HAND in anti-retroviral-naïve HIV+ individuals in Uganda who are infected with clade D strains in comparison with individuals infected with clade A strains (89% vs. 24%) [79*]. Notably, the use of ART can significantly improve neurocognitive function in these individuals within a few months [80].

More studies have focused on clade C, as it is the most common HIV clade and it accounts for approximately 50% of HIV infections worldwide, Clade C is linked to growing epidemics in sub-

Saharan Africa and parts of Asia, including China and India [81*]. Some studies have associated infection with clade C with a low risk for HAND (in Ethiopia) while others (performed by Australia-Pacific NeuroAIDS consortium in many countries in the Pacific Rim) associate it with a higher risk. Studies in India, where clade C accounts for 95% of HIV infections, have produced conflicting results. In southern India, approximately 60.5% of ART-naïve HIV+ individuals in one study (n=119) were found to have neuropsychological test impairments without clinically identifiable neurological symptoms (consistent with asymptomatic HAND, ANI), while another study indicated a higher than expected prevalence of clinically symptomatic HAND. A study of HIV+ (clade C) individuals in China, showed that the prevalence, pattern and severity of some HAND deficits were comparable to those reported for (clade B) in western countries. Finally, a recent study of clade C-infected ART-experienced (average 2 years on ART) individuals in Botswana, demonstrated a prevalence of neurocognitive impairment detected by neuropsychological testing and a modified International HIV Dementia Scale (IHDS) of greater than 33%, which exceeds the expected prevalence of HAD, even in the pre-ART era [82*]. Thus, several studies in distinct clade C cohorts worldwide suggest a potentially high risk for moderate to severe HAND complications with clade C infection. Notably, despite possible different risks for HAND among these different HIV clades, beneficial effects of ART have been demonstrated worldwide (reviewed in [83*]).

2.5: ASSOCIATION OF DRUGS OF ABUSSE AND RISK FOR HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISODERS

Although the strict definition of HAND requires the exclusion of other co-morbid conditions (besides HIV infection) as the cause of neurocognitive dysfunction, the contribution of drugs of abuse as a major co-morbidity risk for neurocognitive dysfunction in HIV+ individuals is a major concern worldwide [84-87*]. Among the major drugs of abuse contributing to HIV pathogenesis are opiates (morphine), and stimulants (cocaine, methamphetamine/METH). In developed countries, approximately 30% of HIV+ individuals are intravenous drug abusers, and the risk for

HAND is clearly greater among these individuals [87*]. The neuroinflammation associated with HAND appears to be exacerbated by drugs of abuse, as demonstrated by brain autopsy studies revealing a higher prevalence of HIV encephalitis (microglia activation, presence of multinucleated giant cells, and blood brain barrier disruption) in drug-abusing HIV+ individuals in comparison with non-abusing HIV+ controls [88-90]. These findings suggest that drug abuse, exerts an additive (if not synergistic) effect with HIV within the CNS. However, the inherently heterogeneous nature of drug abusing patient populations confounds the specific effects of drugs of abuse on neuronal function and survival *in vivo*.

Both *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies, however, clearly implicate drugs of abuse in exacerbating neuronal injury induced by HIV (or the primate homolog, SIV/simian immunodeficiency virus), although conflicting evidence for certain drugs of abuse has been presented [91-97]. Enhanced HIV replication in MDM and T lymphocytes through opioid exposure has been demonstrated [98-100] as has enhancement of MDM-associated inflammation and oxidative stress [101]. Opiates (methadone) also activate HIV replication in latently infected macrophages *in vitro* [102]. In nonhuman primate models of simian immunodeficiency (SIV) infection (the primate homologue of HIV infection), carefully controlled studies show that chronic morphine administration markedly increases viral loads in the plasma and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) [103]. Interestingly, activation of mu opioid receptors, which are expressed in neurons, MDM, and T lymphocytes, can increase the expression of some of the chemokine receptors (CCR3, CCR5, and CXCR4) that serve as HIV co-receptors for HIV in susceptible cells (MDM, T lymphocytes) [104,105]. Furthermore, activation of Kappa opioid receptors (MDM, T lymphocytes) can decrease CCR5 expression, and thus decrease cell susceptibility to HIV infection [106,107]. Nonetheless, a role for opiates in exacerbating neurodegeneration in HAND remains controversial [85*,108].

A role for stimulants such as cocaine and methamphetamine in exacerbating the risk for HAND is more strongly established by *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies [109]. Enhancement of HIV replication in

MDM by stimulants (cocaine, methamphetamine) has been consistently demonstrated *in vitro*, and the expected consequence of enhanced HIV replication in MDM is enhanced neurodegeneration through enhanced production of neurotoxic factors from infected and activated macrophages within the CNS [3,84]. Cocaine can also increase HIV replication in monocytes, and even astrocytes *in vitro* [110,111]. The later observation could be significant, as restricted infection of astrocytes *in vitro* has been demonstrated in several studies, suggested that this could be a second HIV reservoir (in addition to the primary HIV reservoir, macrophages/microglia) [112-114]. In addition, cocaine can facilitate HIV infection by upregulating DC-SIGN, another HIV co-receptor, in dendritic cells, through dysregulation of mitogen-activated protein kinases [115]. Methamphetamine can increase macrophage HIV infection in association with increased expression of CXCR4 and CCR5, and perhaps by downregulation of extracellular-regulated kinase (ERK) and the upregulation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinases [116]. Methamphetamine can also enhance HIV replication in monocyte-derived dendritic cells [116].

Alterations in blood-brain-barrier (BBB) integrity by cocaine and methamphetamine are another proposed mechanism for enhancing neurodegeneration through enhanced monocyte entry and disruption of cellular homeostasis. *In vitro*, cocaine can enhance monocyte transendothelial migration, induce the expression of adhesion molecules on endothelial cells, and disrupt intercellular junctions [117-119]. Methamphetamine and the HIV envelope protein, gp120, can modulate tight junction expression in brain endothelial cells, leading to decreased transendothelial resistance across the blood–brain barrier and enhanced transendothelial migration of monocytes [120]. Morphine alone, on the other hand, does not appear to alter the integrity of the blood–brain barrier, although in combination with the HIV transactivator protein, Tat, it can alter tight junction expression in brain endothelial cells *in vitro*. Interestingly, although morphine by itself is not toxic to striatal neurons in culture, it can significantly potentiate Tat toxicity in striatal neurons [121]. Thus, these studies of effects HIV-derived proteins and cocaine

and methamphetamine that demonstrate alterations in endothelial cell function and/or disruption the blood-brain barrier suggest potential additive effects of HIV infection, cocaine and methamphetamine *in vivo*.

Evidence for *in vivo* neuropathologic effects of cocaine and methamphetamine in HIV+ individuals is also accumulating [85*]. Disruption of the blood–brain barrier in such individuals has been demonstrated in neuropathologic studies, and this disruption correlates with early inflammatory changes in the CSF, particularly with increased monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1/CCL2) levels [122]. However, whether BBB integrity is even further compromised in individuals abusing cocaine or methamphetamine is unknown. Autopsy studies of adult methamphetamine abusers have demonstrated neuronal loss within the substantia nigra and structural and metabolic changes within the brain have been detected in children after prenatal exposure [123,124]. Injury to dopaminergic pathways and the basal ganglia also occurs in HIV+ individuals in the presence and absence of abuse of cocaine, which can result in profound clinical symptoms of basal ganglia dysfunction [125]. Thus, drugs of abuse, particularly cocaine and methamphetamine are strongly associated with enhanced brain injury in HIV+ individuals, which is expressed as enhanced risk for HAND and other neurologic complications.

2.6: AGING AND HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISODERS

The long-term prognosis for ART-treated HIV+ individuals continues to improve as the incidence of many AIDS-related complications declines, and by 2015 more than 50% of the HIV+ population in the United States will be over 50 years of age [14**]. Nonetheless, life expectancy for treated HIV+ individuals remains 10 to 30 years less than uninfected individuals [14**]. ART-treated patients are at increased risk for systemic and CNS diseases associated with aging: renal failure, osteoporosis, cancer, cardiovascular disease, and cognitive decline, which can be associated with Alzheimer's disease (AD) and Parkinson's disease (PD)-like pathology [14*,126*]. This suggests that the aging brain might be more vulnerable to neuronal injury associated with HIV

infection, although co-morbidity factors in aging patients complicate establishing a causal relationship between age and HAND risk.

Several published neuroimaging and neurobehavioral studies have suggested an increased risk for cognitive impairment with increased age in HIV+ individuals [66*,127,128], although an additional study has suggested that the effects of HIV infection and aging in the brain might act independently [129]. Ernst and Chang [127] used brain proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (MRS) to demonstrate that the combined effects of HIV+ serostatus resulted in a greater than five-fold acceleration of aging effects (rather than additive effects) in the basal ganglia, in a cohort of 46 HIV+ subjects in comparison with HIV negative controls. Cherner et al [128] showed that an HIV+ subject cohort with an age greater than 50 years and detectable CSF viral loads had a two-fold higher prevalence of neuropsychological impairment in comparison with a younger cohort (less than 35 years of age) showing undetectable viral loads. Notably, this relationship was not found in those individuals younger than 50 years of age. These studies suggest that older adults are at higher risk for neurocognitive dysfunction because of age-related brain vulnerability; however, whether this dysfunction reflects accelerated neuropathological processes associated more specifically with HAND or processes more specifically associated with other familiar neurodegenerative diseases, or neither, remains to be determined.

Some recent studies have begun to address the underlying neuropathology of age-related neurocognitive dysfunction in HIV+ subjects. AD and PD-like pathological changes observed in ART-treated patients [130*,131] include elevated levels of hyperphosphorylated Tau (p-Tau) in the hippocampus and beta-amyloid (A β) deposition, both intra and extracellular, in the frontal cortex and hippocampus [132-135]. Recent evidence has also shown increased levels of alpha-synuclein in the substantia nigra and increased risk for PD in aging HIV+ patients on ART [131]. Although accumulation of neurodegenerative-related proteins might be accounted for by the increased lifespan associated with ART, possible toxic effects of ART in the CNS are now being
considered as a contributing factor in HAND [11*,136*]. One study demonstrated that pre-ART subjects who lived up 15 years with HIV infection did not express excessive levels of hyperphosphorylated Tau or beta-amyloid, nor were they associated with HAND [38]. Other studies have demonstrated increased levels of amyloid precursor protein in damaged axons in brain specimens from ART-naive patients without evidence for elevated p-Tau expression or neuritic plaque formation [137,138]. Thus, studies utilizing neuropsychological performance testing, neuroimaging, and neuropathological analyses strongly support a strong correlation between accelerated neurocognitive decline driven by HIV infection in aging individuals, even those with what is considered 'effective' suppression of systemic HIV replication. These studies further emphasize the need for developing new strategies, involving current ART and possibly adjunctive therapies, for protecting the brain against injury in the aging HIV+ population.

2.7: POSSIBLE ROLE FOR ANTIRETROVIRAL THERAPY DRUGS IN HIV-ASSOCIATED NEUROCOGNITIVE DISORDERS

The persistent high prevalence of less severe forms of HAND, including ANI and MCMD, after widespread implementation of ART was not anticipated, and several causes have been suggested, including effects of aging and associated co-morbidity factors on the brain [9*,39,66*]. Antiretroviral drugs, particularly nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) are highly neurotoxic, and ART drug-induced neuropathy is a major complication of HIV treatment [10*]. In addition, some clinical studies have also suggested a role for direct and/or indirect neurotoxic effects of ART drugs in the CNS [139-141]. In addition to direct neurotoxicity, ART has been linked to multiple risk factors for neurodegenerative disease, such as insulin resistance, lipodystrophy, atherosclerosis, coronary artery disease, and immune reconstitution syndrome [142-149]. These studies suggest possible direct and indirect effects of ART drugs in the CNS that could be linked to impaired neurocognitive performance.

However, other studies have demonstrated beneficial effects on neurocognitive functioning by ART regimens ranked according to their predicted effectiveness (termed CNS penetrationeffectiveness ranking, CPE) in suppressing HIV replication within the CNS [8*, 150*-152]. Better neurocognitive performance was observed over a 15 week period in adult individuals beginning ART with regimens of higher CPE [151] and improved survival rates over 6+ years of follow up of pediatric HIV encephalopathy patients receiving higher CNS-penetrating regimens were also observed [153**,154**]. A cross sectional study of 2636 adults (ALLRT cohort) on effective ART (less than 50 HIV RNA copies/ml) also demonstrated better neurocognitive performance in those receiving higher CPE ART [150*]. Another recent study utilized MRS brain imaging and neurocognitive testing to demonstrate partial reversal of neuronal injury in patients and greater improvements in neurocognitive functioning in other patients receiving different ART regimens over a 48 week period, which might relate to CNS drug penetrance [155*]. These studies suggest a neuroprotective effect of ART based upon use of higher CPE regimens, and ongoing prospective clinical studies are further addressing this critical issue [8**,9**,154**].

2.8: CONCLUSION

HAND pathogenesis is driven by HIV replication and the factors associated with amplifying the inflammatory milieu within the CNS. Systemic immune activation, migration of activated monocytes, drugs of abuse, and secondary effects of aging all contribute to neuronal injury associated with HAND, which persists despite effective systemic control of HIV replication by current ART. Accordingly, drugs that suppress systemic immune activation and associated inflammation, both systemically and within the CNS compartment, could represent effective adjunctive neuroprotectants [4, 27*-29]. Investigating drugs in current clinical use that target these cellular pathways could rapidly facilitate testing and implementation of feasible adjunctive neuroprotective strategies against HAND.

2.9: ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Drs. Kolson and Khan are supported by NIH grants NS-043994 and NS27405. Dr. Kolson serves as a consultant to the NIH/NIMH National NeuroAIDS Tissue Consortium. He has served as a paid consultant to TEVA Neuroscience and Biogen-Idec, Inc. Patrick Gannon is supported by training grant NIH T32-GM008076. Dr. Khan and Mr. Gannon have no financial disclosures to report.

2.10: REFERENCES

Papers of particular interest, published recently, are highlighted as follows:

- * Of importance
- ** Of major importance
- Antinori A, Arendt G, Becker JT, et al. Updated research nosology for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders. Neurology. 2007 Oct 30;69(18):1789-99.
- 2. Grant I. Neurocognitive disturbances in HIV. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2008 Feb;20(1):33-47.
- Kaul M. HIV-1 associated dementia: update on pathological mechanisms and therapeutic approaches. Curr Opin Neurol. 2009 Jun;22(3):315-20.
- 4. McArthur JC, Steiner J, Sacktor N, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus-associated neurocognitive disorders: Mind the gap. Ann Neurol. Jun;67(6):699-714.
- 5. Sacktor N, McDermott MP, Marder K, et al. HIV-associated cognitive impairment before and after the advent of combination therapy. Journal of Neurovirology. 2002;8:136-42.
- McArthur JC, McDermott MP, McClernon D, et al. Attenuated central nervous system infection in advanced HIV/AIDS with combination antiretroviral therapy. Arch Neurol. 2004 Nov;61(11):1687-96.
- Nath A, Schiess N, Venkatesan A, et al. Evolution of HIV dementia with HIV infection. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2008 Feb;20(1):25-31.
- **Heaton RK, Clifford DB, Franklin DR, Jr., et al. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders persist in the era of potent antiretroviral therapy: CHARTER Study. Neurology. 2010 Dec 7;75(23):2087-96.

This cross-sectional observational study of 1,555 patients demonstrates a 50+% prevalence of HAND in ART-treated patients, with lowest impairment among those with suppressed viral loads and CD4 counts > 200 cells/mm3 and discusses criteria for initiating ART.

 **Heaton RK, Franklin DR, Ellis RJ, et al. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders before and during the era of combination antiretroviral therapy: differences in rates, nature, and predictors. J Neurovirol. 2010 Dec 21.

This study confirms the consistent and robust association between HAND risk and nadir CD4 count in the pre-ART and post-ART eras and suggests that early ART treatment before immunosuppression may prevent neurological complications.

 *Letendre SL, Ellis RJ, Ances BM, et al. Neurologic complications of HIV disease and their treatment. Top HIV Med. Apr-May;18(2):45-55.

This update from the 2010 Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections suggests additional HAND risk factors including vascular disease and apoliprotein E and discusses conflicting evidence about potential ART toxicity in the CNS.

- *Valcour V, Sithinamsuwan P, Letendre S, et al. Pathogenesis of HIV in the Central Nervous System. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. Dec 31.
 This review highlights recent studies addressing changes in the clinical, pathological and neuroradiological findings in ART treated patients and risk factors associated with HAND.
- Glass JD, Fedor H, Wesselingh SL, et al. Immunocytochemical quantitation of human immunodeficiency virus in the brain: correlations with dementia. Ann Neurol. 1995 Nov;38(5):755-62.
- Adle-Biassette H, Chretien F, Wingertsmann L, et al. Neuronal apoptosis does not correlate with dementia in HIV infection but is related to microglial activation and axonal damage. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 1999 Apr;25(2):123-33.
- 14. **Deeks SG. Immune dysfunction, inflammation, and accelerated aging in patients on antiretroviral therapy. Top HIV Med. 2009 Sep-Oct;17(4):118-23. This perspective convincingly discusses the role for ongoing inflammation during ART as a treatable risk factor for disease progression, the need to aggresively manage inflammatory and vascular risk factors, and to consider early ART to prevent potentially reversible immune dysfunction.

- Calmy A, Gayet-Ageron A, Montecucco F, et al. HIV increases markers of cardiovascular risk: results from a randomized, treatment interruption trial. AIDS. 2009 May 15;23(8):929-39.
- Duprez DA, Kuller LH, Tracy R, et al. Lipoprotein particle subclasses, cardiovascular disease and HIV infection. Atherosclerosis. 2009 Dec;207(2):524-9.
- *Neuhaus J, Jacobs DR, Jr., Baker JV, et al. Markers of inflammation, coagulation, and renal function are elevated in adults with HIV infection. J Infect Dis. Jun 15;201(12):1788-95.

This study confirms the persistent activation of HIV-associated inflammatory pathways in virally suppressed ART experienced patients among more than 5,000 participants in the Strategies for Management of Anti-Retroviral Therapy (SMART) trial in comparison with age-matched participants of two large population-based studies of atherosclerosis risk in non-HIV-selected individuals. This will strongly prompt further investigations into interventions to decrease these risk factors and their effect on HIV disease progression.

- Reingold J, Wanke C, Kotler D, et al. Association of HIV infection and HIV/HCV coinfection with C-reactive protein levels: the fat redistribution and metabolic change in HIV infection (FRAM) study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2008 Jun 1;48(2):142-8.
- 19. *Tien PC, Choi AI, Zolopa AR, et al. Inflammation and Mortality in HIV-Infected Adults: Analysis of the FRAM Study Cohort. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. Jun 25. Plasma indicators of systemic inflammation (fibrinogen and CRP) in 922 HIV-infected individuals followed over 5 years were found to be strong and independent predictors of mortality even when CD4 counts exceeded 500 cells/mm3. Investigations are needed to determine if reducing these inflammatory factors affects mortality and other outcomes, including HAND.
- 20. van Vonderen MG, Hassink EA, van Agtmael MA, et al. Increase in carotid artery intimamedia thickness and arterial stiffness but improvement in several markers of endothelial function after initiation of antiretroviral therapy. J Infect Dis. 2009 Apr 15;199(8):1186-94.

- 21. Brenchley JM, Price DA, Schacker TW, et al. Microbial translocation is a cause of systemic immune activation in chronic HIV infection. Nat Med. 2006 Dec;12(12):1365-71.
- *Wallet MA, Rodriguez CA, Yin L, et al. Microbial translocation induces persistent macrophage activation unrelated to HIV-1 levels or T-cell activation following therapy. AIDS. Jun 1;24(9):1281-90.

Microbial translocation associated with elevated LPS and soluble CD14 levels persist in HIV-1 infected infants even with ART suppression of virus replication, T cell reconstitution, and resolution of lymphocyte activation. Thus monocyte, macrophage persists in treated infants with as yet unknown consequences.

- Brenchley JM, Price DA, Douek DC. HIV disease: fallout from a mucosal catastrophe? Nat Immunol. 2006 Mar;7(3):235-9.
- Brenchley JM, Schacker TW, Ruff LE, et al. CD4+ T cell depletion during all stages of HIV disease occurs predominantly in the gastrointestinal tract. J Exp Med. 2004 Sep 20;200(6):749-59.
- 25. Jiang W, Lederman MM, Hunt P, et al. Plasma levels of bacterial DNA correlate with immune activation and the magnitude of immune restoration in persons with antiretroviraltreated HIV infection. J Infect Dis. 2009 Apr 15;199(8):1177-85.
- Marchetti G, Bellistri GM, Borghi E, et al. Microbial translocation is associated with sustained failure in CD4+ T-cell reconstitution in HIV-infected patients on long-term highly active antiretroviral therapy. AIDS. 2008 Oct 1;22(15):2035-8.
- 27. *Grovit-Ferbas K, Harris-White ME. Thinking about HIV: the intersection of virus, neuroinflammation and cognitive dysfunction. Immunol Res. 2010 Dec;48(1-3):40-58. *This timely and thorough review links literature evidence for inflammation with neurocognitive dysfunction and discusses similarities with Alzheimer's Disease. Important evidence from primate studies of SIV infection of natural and non-natural hosts is clearly discussed.*

- Kraft-Terry SD, Buch SJ, Fox HS, et al. A coat of many colors: neuroimmune crosstalk in human immunodeficiency virus infection. Neuron. 2009 Oct 15;64(1):133-45.
- 29. Kaul M, Lipton SA. Mechanisms of neuroimmunity and neurodegeneration associated with HIV-1 infection and AIDS. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2006 Jun;1(2):138-51.
- Boisse L, Gill MJ, Power C. HIV infection of the central nervous system: clinical features and neuropathogenesis. Neurol Clin. 2008 Aug;26(3):799-819, x.
- Brew BJ. Evidence for a change in AIDS dementia complex in the era of highly active antiretroviral therapy and the possibility of new forms of AIDS dementia complex. Aids. 2004 Jan 1;18 Suppl 1:S75-8.
- Anthony IC, Ramage SN, Carnie FW, et al. Influence of HAART on HIV-related CNS disease and neuroinflammation. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2005 Jun;64(6):529-36.
- Cherner M, Masliah E, Ellis RJ, et al. Neurocognitive dysfunction predicts postmortem findings of HIV encephalitis. Neurology. 2002 Nov 26;59(10):1563-7.
- Bell JE. An update on the neuropathology of HIV in the HAART era. Histopathology. 2004 Dec;45(6):549-59.
- Everall IP, Hansen LA, Masliah E. The shifting patterns of HIV encephalitis neuropathology. Neurotox Res. 2005 Oct;8(1-2):51-61.
- Everall I, Vaida F, Khanlou N, et al. Cliniconeuropathologic correlates of human immunodeficiency virus in the era of antiretroviral therapy. J Neurovirol. 2009 Sep 8:1-11.
- 37. Gras G, Chretien F, Vallat-Decouvelaere AV, et al. Regulated expression of sodiumdependent glutamate transporters and synthetase: a neuroprotective role for activated microglia and macrophages in HIV infection? Brain Pathol. 2003 Apr;13(2):211-22.
- Anthony IC, Bell JE. The Neuropathology of HIV/AIDS. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2008 Feb;20(1):15-24.
- McArthur JC, Haughey N, Gartner S, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia: an evolving disease. Journal of Neurovirology. 2003;9:205-21.

- Gonzalez-Scarano F, Martin-Garcia J. The neuropathogenesis of AIDS. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005 Jan;5(1):69-81.
- Kolson DL, Gonzalez-Scarano F. HIV-1 and dementia. Journal of Clinical Investigation.
 2000;106:11-3.
- 42. Kaul M, Garden GA, Lipton SA. Pathways to neuronal injury and apoptosis in HIVassociated dementia. Nature. 2001 Apr 19;410(6831):988-94.
- 43. Swindells S, Zheng J, Gendelman HE. HIV-associated dementia: new insights into disease pathogenesis and therapeutic interventions. AIDS Patient Care STDS. 1999 Mar;13(3):153-63.
- Anderson E, Zink W, Xiong H, et al. HIV-1-associated dementia: a metabolic encephalopathy perpetrated by virus-infected and immune-competent mononuclear phagocytes. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2002 Oct 1;31 Suppl 2:S43-54.
- 45. Fischer-Smith T, Croul S, Adeniyi A, et al. Macrophage/microglial accumulation and proliferating cell nuclear antigen expression in the central nervous system in human immunodeficiency virus encephalopathy. Am J Pathol. 2004 Jun;164(6):2089-99.
- Conant K, Garzino-Demo A, Nath A, et al. Induction of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in HIV-1 Tat-stimulated astrocytes and elevation in AIDS dementia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998 Mar 17;95(6):3117-21.
- Chang L, Ernst T, St Hillaire C, et al. Antiretroviral treatment alters relationship between MCP-1 and neurometabolites in HIV patients. Antivir Ther. 2004 Jun;9(3):431-40.
- Brew BJ, Bhalla RB, Paul M, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid beta 2-microglobulin in patients with AIDS dementia complex: an expanded series including response to zidovudine treatment. AIDS. 1992 May;6(5):461-5.
- Brew BJ, Dunbar N, Pemberton L, et al. Predictive markers of AIDS dementia complex: CD4 cell count and cerebrospinal fluid concentrations of beta 2-microglobulin and neopterin. J Infect Dis. 1996 Aug;174(2):294-8.

- 50. Enting RH, Foudraine NA, Lange JM, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid beta2-microglobulin, monocyte chemotactic protein-1, and soluble tumour necrosis factor alpha receptors before and after treatment with lamivudine plus zidovudine or stavudine. J Neuroimmunol. 2000 Jan 24;102(2):216-21.
- McArthur JC, Nance-Sproson TE, Griffin DE, et al. The diagnostic utility of elevation in cerebrospinal fluid beta 2-microglobulin in HIV-1 dementia. Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study. Neurology. 1992 Sep;42(9):1707-12.
- 52. Heyes MP, Brew BJ, Martin A, et al. Quinolinic acid in cerebrospinal fluid and serum in HIV1 infection: relationship to clinical and neurological status. Ann Neurol. 1991 Feb;29(2):2029.
- Heyes MP, Ellis RJ, Ryan L, et al. Elevated cerebrospinal fluid quinolinic acid levels are associated with region-specific cerebral volume loss in HIV infection. Brain. 2001 May;124(Pt 5):1033-42.
- 54. Brew BJ, Corbeil J, Pemberton L, et al. Quinolinic acid production is related to macrophage tropic isolates of HIV-1. Journal of Neurovirology. 1995;1:369-74.
- 55. Achim CL, Heyes MP, Wiley CA. Quantitation of human immunodeficiency virus, immune activation factors, and quinolinic acid in AIDS brains. J Clin Invest. 1993 Jun;91(6):2769-75.
- 56. Griffin DE, Wesselingh SL, McArthur JC. Elevated central nervous system prostaglandins in human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia. Ann Neurol. 1994 May;35(5):592-7.
- 57. Genis P, Jett M, Bernton EW, et al. Cytokines and arachidonic metabolites produced during human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-infected macrophage-astroglia interactions: implications for the neuropathogenesis of HIV disease. J Exp Med. 1992 Dec 1;176(6):1703-18.
- 58. Haughey NJ, Cutler RG, Tamara A, et al. Perturbation of sphingolipid metabolism and ceramide production in HIV-dementia. Ann Neurol. 2004 Feb;55(2):257-67.

- 59. Schifitto G, Yiannoutsos CT, Ernst T, et al. Selegiline and oxidative stress in HIVassociated cognitive impairment. Neurology. 2009 Dec 8;73(23):1975-81.
- 60. Gelbard HA, Nottet HS, Swindells S, et al. Platelet-activating factor: a candidate human immunodeficiency virus type 1-induced neurotoxin. J Virol. 1994 Jul;68(7):4628-35.
- Eden A, Price RW, Spudich S, et al. Immune activation of the central nervous system is still present after >4 years of effective highly active antiretroviral therapy. J Infect Dis. 2007 Dec 15;196(12):1779-83.
- 62. Childs EA, Lyles RH, Selnes OA, et al. Plasma viral load and CD4 lymphocytes predict HIV-associated dementia and sensory neuropathy. Neurology. 1999 Feb;52(3):607-13.
- 63. Gray F, Chretien F, Vallat-Decouvelaere AV, et al. The changing pattern of HIV neuropathology in the HAART era. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2003 May;62(5):429-40.
- Ancuta P, Kamat A, Kunstman KJ, et al. Microbial translocation is associated with increased monocyte activation and dementia in AIDS patients. PLoS One. 2008;3(6):e2516.
- Veazey RS, DeMaria M, Chalifoux LV, et al. Gastrointestinal tract as a major site of CD4+ T cell depletion and viral replication in SIV infection. Science. 1998 Apr 17;280(5362):427-31.
- 66. *Brew BJ, Crowe SM, Landay A, et al. Neurodegeneration and ageing in the HAART era. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2009 Jun;4(2):163-74. This is a comprehensive yet succint review of evidence for enhanced progression of neurodegenerative diseases in HIV infected individuals.
- Lovell MA, Markesbery WR. Oxidative damage in mild cognitive impairment and early Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci Res. 2007 Nov 1;85(14):3036-40.
- Chang L, Wong V, Nakama H, et al. Greater than age-related changes in brain diffusion of HIV patients after 1 year. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2008 Dec;3(4):265-74.
- 69. Montano M, Rarick M, Sebastiani P, et al. Gene-expression profiling of HIV-1 infection and perinatal transmission in Botswana. Genes Immun. 2006 Jun;7(4):298-309.

- Isaacman-Beck J, Hermann EA, Yi Y, et al. Heterosexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtype C: Macrophage tropism, alternative coreceptor use, and the molecular anatomy of CCR5 utilization. J Virol. 2009 Aug;83(16):8208-20.
- Vasan A, Renjifo B, Hertzmark E, et al. Different rates of disease progression of HIV type 1 infection in Tanzania based on infecting subtype. Clin Infect Dis. 2006 Mar 15;42(6):843-52.
- Chittiprol S, Kumar AM, Satishchandra P, et al. Progressive dysregulation of autonomic and HPA axis functions in HIV-1 clade C infection in South India.
 Psychoneuroendocrinology. 2008 Jan;33(1):30-40.
- 73. Wester CW, Kim S, Bussmann H, et al. Initial response to highly active antiretroviral therapy in HIV-1C-infected adults in a public sector treatment program in Botswana. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2005 Nov 1;40(3):336-43.
- 74. Brown BK, Wieczorek L, Sanders-Buell E, et al. Cross-clade neutralization patterns among HIV-1 strains from the six major clades of the pandemic evaluated and compared in two different models. Virology. 2008 Jun 5;375(2):529-38.
- Santra S, Korber BT, Muldoon M, et al. A centralized gene-based HIV-1 vaccine elicits broad cross-clade cellular immune responses in rhesus monkeys. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008 Jul 29;105(30):10489-94.
- 76. Brown BK, Darden JM, Tovanabutra S, et al. Biologic and genetic characterization of a panel of 60 human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates, representing clades A, B, C, D, CRF01_AE, and CRF02_AG, for the development and assessment of candidate vaccines. J Virol. 2005 May;79(10):6089-101.
- Rao VR, Sas AR, Eugenin EA, et al. HIV-1 clade-specific differences in the induction of neuropathogenesis. J Neurosci. 2008 Oct 1;28(40):10010-6.
- Yepthomi T, Paul R, Vallabhaneni S, et al. Neurocognitive consequences of HIV in southern India: a preliminary study of clade C virus. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2006 May;12(3):424-30.

- 79. *Sacktor N, Nakasujja N, Skolasky RL, et al. HIV subtype D is associated with dementia, compared with subtype A, in immunosuppressed individuals at risk of cognitive impairment in Kampala, Uganda. Clin Infect Dis. 2009 Sep 1;49(5):780-6. This study suggests that HIV subtype D (prevalent in Uganda) expresses greater neuropathogenic potential than subtype A, and it represents the first direct comparison of neurocognitive outcomes in populations infected with different HIV subtypes. Although small (n=60), the study shows highly significant and marked differences (89% vs.24%) that require further studies to identify possible viral and host genetic determinants for enhanced neurovirulence of HIV subtype D.
- 80. Sacktor N, Nakasujja N, Skolasky R, et al. Antiretroviral therapy improves cognitive impairment in HIV+ individuals in sub-Saharan Africa. Neurology. 2006 Jul 25;67(2):311-4.
- *Robertson K, Liner J, Hakim J, et al. NeuroAIDS in Africa. J Neurovirol. 2010 Jun;16(3):189-202.

This comprehensive overview of published and unpublished studies of neurological complications of HIV Africa presented at the 5th IAS Conference on HIV Pathogenesis, Treatment and Prevention (Capetown, South Africa) addresses prevalence, patterns of CNS manifestations, HIV subtypes, and treatment considerations in Africa.

- 82. *Lawler K, Mosepele M, Ratcliffe S, et al. Neurocognitive impairment among HIV-positive individuals in Botswana: a pilot study. J Int AIDS Soc. 2010;13:15. This is the first study (n=120 patients) of neurocognitive impairment prevalence in Botswana, and it demonstrates a higher than expected prevalence of HIV-associated dementia (38%), based upon the International HIV Dementia scoring scale. It argues for inititation of ART before severe immunosuppression occurs, as a possible prevention strategy.
- *Liner KJ, 2nd, Ro MJ, Robertson KR. HIV, antiretroviral therapies, and the brain. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. May;7(2):85-91.

This review discusses altering ART treatment guidelines for neuroprotection against HIV and reviews the evidence for ART CNS neurotoxocity.

- 84. Hauser KF, El-Hage N, Stiene-Martin A, et al. HIV-1 neuropathogenesis: glial mechanisms revealed through substance abuse. J Neurochem. 2007 Feb;100(3):567-86.
- 85. *Nath A. Human immunodeficiency virus-associated neurocognitive disorder: pathophysiology in relation to drug addiction. Ann N Y Acad Sci. Feb;1187:122-8. This is a balanced review of the possible effects of cocaine, methamphetamine, and opiates on several mechanisms of HIV-induced neurodegeneration: HIV replication, bloodbrain barrier integrity, and glial cell functions relevant to HAND. Important therapeutic considerations are presented.
- Lucas GM. Substance abuse, adherence with antiretroviral therapy, and clinical outcomes among HIV-infected individuals. Life Sci. Oct 1.
- *Beyrer C, Wirtz AL, Baral S, et al. Epidemiologic links between drug use and HIV epidemics: an international perspective. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. Dec 1;55 Suppl 1:S10-6.

This review summarizes the international risks for HIV spread due to the spread of intravenous drug abuse, with implications for worldwide spread of different HIV subtypes.

- 88. Bell JE, Arango JC, Anthony IC. Neurobiology of multiple insults: HIV-1-associated brain disorders in those who use illicit drugs. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2006 Jun;1(2):182-91.
- Anthony IC, Arango JC, Stephens B, et al. The effects of illicit drugs on the HIV infected brain. Front Biosci. 2008;13:1294-307.
- Martinez AJ, Sell M, Mitrovics T, et al. The neuropathology and epidemiology of AIDS. A Berlin experience. A review of 200 cases. Pathol Res Pract. 1995 Jun;191(5):427-43.
- 91. Quan VM, Minh NL, Ha TV, et al. Mortality and HIV transmission among male Vietnamese injection drug users. Addiction. Nov 4.

92. *Jevtovic D, Vanovac V, Veselinovic M, et al. The incidence of and risk factors for HIV-associated cognitive-motor complex among patients on HAART. Biomed Pharmacother.
2009 Sep;63(8):561-5.

This study demonstrates, although in a small number of patients, long term (47 months) neuroprotective effects of AZT and NNRTIs despite persistance of neurological impairment and HAD in ART-medicated HIV+ participants.

- Marcondes MC, Flynn C, Watry DD, et al. Methamphetamine increases brain viral load and activates natural killer cells in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected monkeys. Am J Pathol. Jul;177(1):355-61.
- Rogers TJ. Immunology as it Pertains to Drugs of Abuse, AIDS and the Neuroimmune Axis: Mediators and Traffic. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. Oct 19.
- Marcario JK, Riazi M, Adany I, et al. Effect of morphine on the neuropathogenesis of SIVmac infection in Indian Rhesus Macaques. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2008 Mar;3(1):12-25.
- Perez-Casanova A, Noel RJ, Jr., Rivera-Amill V, et al. Morphine-mediated deterioration of oxidative stress leads to rapid disease progression in SIV/SHIV-infected macaques. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses. 2007 Aug;23(8):1004-7.
- Hauser KF, El-Hage N, Buch S, et al. Impact of opiate-HIV-1 interactions on neurotoxic signaling. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2006 Mar;1(1):98-105.
- Guo CJ, Li Y, Tian S, et al. Morphine enhances HIV infection of human blood mononuclear phagocytes through modulation of beta-chemokines and CCR5 receptor. J Investig Med. 2002 Nov;50(6):435-42.
- Ho WZ, Guo CJ, Yuan CS, et al. Methylnaltrexone antagonizes opioid-mediated enhancement of HIV infection of human blood mononuclear phagocytes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2003 Dec;307(3):1158-62.

- 100. Peterson PK, Gekker G, Hu S, et al. Cannabinoids and morphine differentially affect HIV-1 expression in CD4(+) lymphocyte and microglial cell cultures. J Neuroimmunol. 2004 Feb;147(1-2):123-6.
- 101. Dave RS, Khalili K. Morphine treatment of human monocyte-derived macrophages induces differential miRNA and protein expression: impact on inflammation and oxidative stress in the central nervous system. J Cell Biochem. Jul 1;110(4):834-45.
- 102. Li Y, Wang X, Tian S, et al. Methadone enhances human immunodeficiency virus infection of human immune cells. J Infect Dis. 2002 Jan 1;185(1):118-22.
- 103. Kumar R, Torres C, Yamamura Y, et al. Modulation by morphine of viral set point in rhesus macaques infected with simian immunodeficiency virus and simian-human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol. 2004 Oct;78(20):11425-8.
- Happel C, Kutzler M, Rogers TJ. Opioid-induced chemokine expression requires NF-{kappa}B activity: the role of PKC{zeta}. J Leukoc Biol. 2010 Oct 15.
- 105. Happel C, Steele AD, Finley MJ, et al. DAMGO-induced expression of chemokines and chemokine receptors: the role of TGF-beta1. J Leukoc Biol. 2008 Apr;83(4):956-63.
- 106. Gekker G, Hu S, Wentland MP, et al. Kappa-opioid receptor ligands inhibit cocaine-induced HIV-1 expression in microglial cells. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2004 May;309(2):600-6.
- 107. Peterson PK, Gekker G, Lokensgard JR, et al. Kappa-opioid receptor agonist suppression of HIV-1 expression in CD4+ lymphocytes. Biochem Pharmacol. 2001 May 1;61(9):1145-51.
- Donahoe RM. Multiple ways that drug abuse might influence AIDS progression: clues from a monkey model. J Neuroimmunol. 2004 Feb;147(1-2):28-32.
- 109. Ferris MJ, Mactutus CF, Booze RM. Neurotoxic profiles of HIV, psychostimulant drugs of abuse, and their concerted effect on the brain: current status of dopamine system vulnerability in NeuroAIDS. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2008 Jul;32(5):883-909.

- 110. Dhillon NK, Williams R, Peng F, et al. Cocaine-mediated enhancement of virus replication in macrophages: implications for human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia. J Neurovirol. 2007 Dec;13(6):483-95.
- Reynolds JL, Mahajan SD, Bindukumar B, et al. Proteomic analysis of the effects of cocaine on the enhancement of HIV-1 replication in normal human astrocytes (NHA). Brain Res. 2006 Dec 6;1123(1):226-36.
- 112. Conant K, Tornatore C, Atwood W, et al. In vivo and in vitro infection of the astrocyte by HIV-1. Adv Neuroimmunol. 1994;4(3):287-9.
- 113. Churchill MJ, Wesselingh SL, Cowley D, et al. Extensive astrocyte infection is prominent in human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia. Ann Neurol. 2009 Aug;66(2):253-8.
- 114. Vincendeau M, Kramer S, Hadian K, et al. Control of HIV replication in astrocytes by a family of highly conserved host proteins with a common Rev-interacting domain (Risp).
 AIDS. 2010 Oct 23;24(16):2433-42.
- 115. Nair MP, Mahajan SD, Schwartz SA, et al. Cocaine modulates dendritic cell-specific C type intercellular adhesion molecule-3-grabbing nonintegrin expression by dendritic cells in HIV-1 patients. J Immunol. 2005 Jun 1;174(11):6617-26.
- 116. Nair MP, Saiyed ZM, Nair N, et al. Methamphetamine enhances HIV-1 infectivity in monocyte derived dendritic cells. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2009 Mar;4(1):129-39.
- 117. Fiala M, Eshleman AJ, Cashman J, et al. Cocaine increases human immunodeficiency virus type 1 neuroinvasion through remodeling brain microvascular endothelial cells. J Neurovirol. 2005 Jul;11(3):281-91.
- Berger JR, Avison M. The blood brain barrier in HIV infection. Front Biosci. 2004 Sep 1;9:2680-5.
- 119. Zhang L, Looney D, Taub D, et al. Cocaine opens the blood-brain barrier to HIV-1 invasion.J Neurovirol. 1998 Dec;4(6):619-26.

- 120. Mahajan SD, Aalinkeel R, Sykes DE, et al. Methamphetamine alters blood brain barrier permeability via the modulation of tight junction expression: Implication for HIV-1 neuropathogenesis in the context of drug abuse. Brain Res. 2008 Apr 8;1203:133-48.
- Gurwell JA, Nath A, Sun Q, et al. Synergistic neurotoxicity of opioids and human immunodeficiency virus-1 Tat protein in striatal neurons in vitro. Neuroscience. 2001;102(3):555-63.
- Avison MJ, Nath A, Greene-Avison R, et al. Inflammatory changes and breakdown of microvascular integrity in early human immunodeficiency virus dementia. J Neurovirol. 2004 Aug;10(4):223-32.
- 123. Chang L, Alicata D, Ernst T, et al. Structural and metabolic brain changes in the striatum associated with methamphetamine abuse. Addiction. 2007 Apr;102 Suppl 1:16-32.
- 124. Chang L, Cloak C, Patterson K, et al. Enlarged striatum in abstinent methamphetamine abusers: a possible compensatory response. Biol Psychiatry. 2005 May 1;57(9):967-74.
- 125. Berger JR, Nath A. HIV dementia and the basal ganglia. Intervirology. 1997;40(2-3):122-31.
- 126. *Xu J, Ikezu T. The comorbidity of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders and Alzheimer's disease: a foreseeable medical challenge in post-HAART era. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2009 Jun;4(2):200-12.

This review summarizes the potential contribution of HIV and ART to Alzheimer diseaselike pathology in HAND patients and proposes several mechanisms for HIV-mediated intraneuronal beta-amyloid deposition.

- 127. Ernst T, Chang L. Effect of aging on brain metabolism in antiretroviral-naive HIV patients.AIDS. 2004 Jan 1;18 Suppl 1:S61-7.
- 128. Cherner M, Ellis RJ, Lazzaretto D, et al. Effects of HIV-1 infection and aging on neurobehavioral functioning: preliminary findings. AIDS. 2004 Jan 1;18 Suppl 1:S27-34.
- 129. Ances BM, Vaida F, Yeh MJ, et al. HIV infection and aging independently affect brain function as measured by functional magnetic resonance imaging. J Infect Dis. Feb 1;201(3):336-40.

- 130. *Anthony IC, Bell J. Neuropathological Findings Associated with Long-Term HAART. In: al. RHPe, editor. HIV and the Brain. Edinburgh: Humana Press; 2009. p. 29-47. This book chapter details HAND neuropathology in the pre- and post-ART eras and proposes mechanisms for neurodegeneration, specfically relating to tau dysregulation, via HIV and ART.
- Tisch S, Brew B. Parkinsonism in hiv-infected patients on highly active antiretroviral therapy. Neurology. 2009 Aug 4;73(5):401-3.
- 132. Green DA, Masliah E, Vinters HV, et al. Brain deposition of beta-amyloid is a common pathologic feature in HIV positive patients. AIDS. 2005 Mar 4;19(4):407-11.
- 133. Anthony IC, Ramage SN, Carnie FW, et al. Accelerated Tau deposition in the brains of individuals infected with human immunodeficiency virus-1 before and after the advent of highly active anti-retroviral therapy. Acta Neuropathol. 2006 Jun;111(6):529-38.
- 134. Achim CL, Adame A, Dumaop W, et al. Increased accumulation of intraneuronal amyloid beta in HIV-infected patients. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2009 Jun;4(2):190-9.
- Brew BJ, Pemberton L, Blennow K, et al. CSF amyloid beta42 and tau levels correlate with AIDS dementia complex. Neurology. 2005 Nov 8;65(9):1490-2.
- 136. *Brew BJ. Benefit or toxicity from neurologically targeted antiretroviral therapy? Clin Infect Dis. 2010 Mar 15;50(6):930-2.
 The authors present a thoughtful discussion about potential neurotoxicity vs. neuroprotection by ART, and they recognize the need for a prospective randomized study to investigate CNS ART toxicity.
- 137. Vehmas A, Lieu J, Pardo CA, et al. Amyloid precursor protein expression in circulating monocytes and brain macrophages from patients with HIV-associated cognitive impairment. J Neuroimmunol. 2004 Dec;157(1-2):99-110.
- Esiri MM, Biddolph SC, Morris CS. Prevalence of Alzheimer plaques in AIDS. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998 Jul;65(1):29-33.

- 139. Cardenas VA, Meyerhoff DJ, Studholme C, et al. Evidence for ongoing brain injury in human immunodeficiency virus-positive patients treated with antiretroviral therapy. J Neurovirol. 2009;15(4):324-33.
- *Marra CM, Zhao Y, Clifford DB, et al. Impact of combination antiretroviral therapy on cerebrospinal fluid HIV RNA and neurocognitive performance. AIDS. 2009 Jul 17;23(11):1359-66.

This prospective study demonstrates, in a small HIV+ cohort, a significant association between highly CNS-penetrant ART regimens and impaired long-term neuropsychological and motor performance, despite decreased CSF HIV RNA.

- 141. Schweinsburg BC, Taylor MJ, Alhassoon OM, et al. Brain mitochondrial injury in human immunodeficiency virus-seropositive (HIV+) individuals taking nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors. J Neurovirol. 2005 Aug;11(4):356-64.
- 142. Zhou H, Gurley EC, Jarujaron S, et al. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response and disrupt lipid metabolism in primary hepatocytes. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2006 Dec;291(6):G1071-80.
- 143. Zhou H, Pandak WM, Jr., Lyall V, et al. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response in macrophages: implication for atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. Mol Pharmacol. 2005 Sep;68(3):690-700.
- 144. Dufer M, Neye Y, Krippeit-Drews P, et al. Direct interference of HIV protease inhibitors with pancreatic beta-cell function. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol. 2004 Jun;369(6):583-90.
- 145. Schutt M, Zhou J, Meier M, et al. Long-term effects of HIV-1 protease inhibitors on insulin secretion and insulin signaling in INS-1 beta cells. J Endocrinol. 2004 Dec;183(3):445-54.
- 146. Liang JS, Distler O, Cooper DA, et al. HIV protease inhibitors protect apolipoprotein B from degradation by the proteasome: a potential mechanism for protease inhibitor-induced hyperlipidemia. Nat Med. 2001 Dec;7(12):1327-31.

- 147. Steen E, Terry BM, Rivera EJ, et al. Impaired insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression and signaling mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease--is this type 3 diabetes? J Alzheimers Dis. 2005 Feb;7(1):63-80.
- 148. Kroner Z. The relationship between Alzheimer's disease and diabetes: Type 3 diabetes?Altern Med Rev. 2009 Dec;14(4):373-9.
- Vidal F, Gutierrez F, Gutierrez M, et al. Pharmacogenetics of adverse effects due to antiretroviral drugs. AIDS Rev. Jan-Mar;12(1):15-30.
- 150. *Smurzynski M, Wu K, Letendre S, et al. Effects of central nervous system antiretroviral penetration on cognitive functioning in the ALLRT cohort. AIDS. 2010 Nov 30. This study provides clear evidence for the neuroprotective effects of highly CNS penetrant antiretroviral drug regimens in a large cohort of HIV-positive patients.
- 151. Letendre SL, McCutchan JA, Childers ME, et al. Enhancing antiretroviral therapy for human immunodeficiency virus cognitive disorders. Ann Neurol. 2004 Sep;56(3):416-23.
- 152. Letendre S, Marquie-Beck J, Capparelli E, et al. Validation of the CNS Penetration-Effectiveness rank for quantifying antiretroviral penetration into the central nervous system. Arch Neurol. 2008 Jan;65(1):65-70.
- 153. **Patel K, Ming X, Williams PL, et al. Impact of HAART and CNS-penetrating antiretroviral regimens on HIV encephalopathy among perinatally infected children and adolescents. AIDS. 2009 Sep 10;23(14):1893-901.

This study demonstrates the effectivenss of CNS-penetrant ART in prolonging survival in perinatally infected children and adolescents, over a 6+ year follow up.

154. **Joska JA, Gouse H, Paul RH, et al. Does highly active antiretroviral therapy improve neurocognitive function? A systematic review. J Neurovirol. 2010 Apr;16(2):101-14. The first systemic review examining the effect of ART on neurocognitive functioning in HIVpositive patients across 15 different studies that details the use of neuropsychological examinations, ART regimens and duration of use, as well as the quality of each of the studies examined. 155. *Winston A, Duncombe C, Li PC, et al. Does choice of combination antiretroviral therapy (cART) alter changes in cerebral function testing after 48 weeks in treatment-naive, HIV-1infected individuals commencing cART? A randomized, controlled study. Clin Infect Dis. Mar 15;50(6):920-9. Different ART treatment regimens applied up to 48 weeks are demonstrated to partially reverse neuronal metabolic abnormalities by neuroimaging, and improve neurocognitive outcomes, possibly due to different CNS penetration effects. This study is discussed in reference 136.

CHAPTER 3

"Antiretroviral drugs promote amyloidogenesis via translational upregulation of BACE1"

Patrick J. Gannon^{1,2}, Cagla Akay¹, Alan C. Yee², Yan Gao³, Norman J. Haughey⁴, M. Christine Zink⁵, Janice E. Clements⁵, Robert Vassar⁶, R. Christopher Pierce⁷, Dennis L. Kolson⁸, J. Alan Diehl³, Joseph L. Mankowski⁵, and Kelly L. Jordan-Sciutto^{2,*}

¹ Department of Pharmacology, The Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, ² Department of Pathology, School of Dental Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, ³ Department of Cancer Biology and Abramson Family Cancer Research Institute, The Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, ⁴ Department of Neurology, Richard T. Johnson Division of Neuroimmunology and Neurological Infections, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, ⁵ Department of Molecular and Comparative Pathobiology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, ⁶ Department of Cell and Molecular Biology, Feinberg School of Medicine, Northwestern University, Chicago, IL, ⁷ Department of Psychiatry, The Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, ⁸ Department of Neurology, The Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA

3.1: ABSTRACT

The clinical and pathologic presentation of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND) has changed in the post-antiretroviral (ARV) era, evolving from a subacute, subcortical dementia to a cortical, neurodegenerative disease. Mounting evidence implicates ARVs as potential contributing factors to the persistence and evolution of HAND. Based on their ability to induce ER stress in a wide variety of cell types, we hypothesized that ARVs also cause ER stress in the CNS, resulting in chronic dysregulation of the unfolded protein response (UPR) and altered amyloid precursor protein (APP) processing. Here, we utilized in vitro and in vivo models to show that HIV protease inhibitor (PIs) class ARVs induce neuronal ER stress leading to PKR-like ER kinase (PERK)-dependent phosphorylation of the eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2a (eIF2 α), and enhanced translation of β -site APP cleaving enzyme-1 (BACE1). Additionally, we demonstrate PI-mediated Aß production, indicative of amyloidogenic APP processing, in primary rodent neuroglial cultures and Chinese Hamster Ovary (CHO) cells expressing human APP. These effects were abrogated by genetic excision of PERK or overexpression of a kinase-dead PERK mutant. Finally, ARVs administered to SIV-infected macaques resulted in elevated levels of APP in the CNS. Altogether, these findings implicate PIs as potential mediators of neurodegeneration in HAND.

3.2: INTRODUCTION

The advent of antiretroviral (ARV) therapy as the mainstay for HIV treatment has significantly reduced the prevalence of HIV-associated dementia (HAD), a severe motor/cognitive disorder afflicting AIDS patients (1-3), from ~20-30% to 1-2% (1). However, the prevalence of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND), a spectrum of HIV-related CNS dysfunctions ranging from mild cognitive deficits to HAD, has remained high despite this dramatic reduction in HAD prevalence (1, 4-7). In addition, HIV-associated neuropathology has evolved from a subcortical encephalitis to a prolonged, cortical, neurodegenerative disease (8). Recently, several groups have reported beta-amyloid (A β) immunoreactivity, both intra and extracellular in the frontal cortex and hippocampus of ARV-medicated subjects, while others have observed only accumulation of hyperphosphorylated Tau (8-14). While increased longevity of HIV-infected populations is suggested to contribute to these changes in HAND neuropathology, other risk factors, such as peripheral toxicities of ARVs and potential central effects linked to enhanced amyloidogenesis and aging, remain largely underexplored.

Among the six classes of ARVs currently prescribed, nucleoside reserve transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) and HIV protease inhibitors (PIs) are the oldest and continue to provide the backbone for treatment regimens. NRTIs inhibit the viral reverse transcriptase enzyme, preventing the generation of proviral DNA from viral RNA (15). In addition, PIs are peptidomimetics that bind to the active site of the HIV aspartyl protease and prevent cleavage of gag-pol precursor polyproteins, blocking viral maturation (16). As a result of combination ARV therapy, HIV-infected individuals have experienced a 50% reduction in death rates and incidence of HAD (16). Despite their numerous benefits, ARVs have been linked to wide-ranging, peripheral metabolic and neural disturbances that could themselves influence the progression of HAND. Specifically, NRTIs have been linked to mitochondrial dysfunction, manifested clinically as peripheral neuropathy and myopathy. (17-19). On the other hand, PIs have been associated with dyslipidemia, hypercholesterolemia, and metabolic syndrome, characterized by lipodystrophy, atherosclerosis, and insulin resistance (20-27).

83

We have shown that ARVs administered to healthy adult rats and SIV-infected macaques lead to extensive synaptodendritic damage in the CNS. Furthermore, treatment of rat cortical neurons with ARVs led to accumulation of ROS and eventual synaptic damage and neuronal death (28). These data support a growing body of evidence that ARVs have significant neurotoxic effects in the CNS, as they do in the peripheral nervous system (PNS), and may influence the long-term neurocognitive outcome of patients. Importantly, NRTIs and PIs have each been shown to induce numerous cellular stressors, including ER and oxidative stress, both of which are commonly found in HAND and other neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer disease (AD) (29, 30). Recently, it has become clear that diverse cellular stressors converge on a ubiquitous intracellular response mechanism termed the unfolded protein response (UPR) or ER stress response (31, 32). In eukaryotes, the UPR entails three sensor proteins, pancreatic ER kinase (PERK), activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6), and inositolrequiring enzyme 1 α (IRE1 α), located in the ER membrane, which are kept inactive through complex formation with the ER-resident chaperone, Binding Protein (BiP)/GRP78 (33-35). Accumulation of misfolded proteins in the ER disrupts interaction between BiP and the lumenal domain of one or more of the three UPR sensors, permitting their consequent activation (33). Downstream effects of UPR induction include global protein synthesis attenuation via eIF2a phosphorylation, upregulation of genes containing the ER Stress Response Element (ERSE), and ER-mediated protein degradation (35).

While transient UPR activation serves a protective function, the chronic nature of cellular stress and stress response activation in the CNS during HIV infection may ultimately overwhelm the capacity of the ER resulting in aberrant UPR activation and eventual cell death (30, 36). We and others have demonstrated a potential role for ER stress and the UPR in the pathogenesis of HAND as well as other neurodegenerative diseases (30, 37-40). The examination of post-mortem brain tissue from ARV-treated, HIV-positive patients and AD patients shows increased expression of BiP, p-eIF2 α , ATF6, and other markers of the UPR primarily in neuronal cells (30, 35, 41). Interestingly, in vivo studies utilizing glucose deprivation or tunicamycin to induce UPR

activation in CNS neurons have demonstrated consequent increases in APP and A β deposition (42-44). Vassar and colleagues subsequently showed that impaired brain energy metabolism, induced by glycolysis inhibition, leads to chronic activation of the PERK arm of the UPR, allowing for sustained phosphorylation of eIF2 α and upregulation of β -secretase (BACE1) (44). Extensive studies have shown that phosphorylation of eIF2 α globally inhibits protein translation while upregulating the translation of a subset of mRNA species that contain multiple upstream open reading frames (uORF) in the 5'-UTR, one of which is BACE1 (44). BACE1 is an aspartyl protease critical for generation of A β from APP and is upregulated in brains of patients suffering from AD (45, 46). Increased BACE1 expression and activity in the brain have been correlated with plaque number and cognition status, and has been implicated as a biomarker of mild cognitive impairment (MCI) and AD (46). Altogether, these studies suggest that UPR-mediated upregulation of BACE1 may function as an early event in AD pathogenesis.

In the present study, we sought to determine the mechanisms by which ARVs induce damage and death in primary CNS neurons and whether BACE1 expression and function could contribute. Here, we report that PIs induce ER stress in primary neurons leading to PERK-dependent translational upregulation of the APP-cleaving enzyme, BACE1. Additionally, we found that PIs enhance production of $A\beta$ in neurons and CHO cells stably expressing human APP. Moreover, these findings were corroborated with in vivo findings that chronic ARV drug treatment results in CNS damage and increased expression of APP. These findings suggest that PIs may be altering APP processing, and thus contributing to the changing neuropathology and the persistence of cognitive decline among ARV-treated, HIV-infected individuals.

3.3: EXPERIMENTAL METHODS

Chemicals and Reagents. The following antibodies used in this study were purchased from the indicated vendors: BACE1 (5606S); phospho-eIF2α (9721S); Total eIF2α (9722); Lamin A/C (2032S); Presinilin-1 (5643) [Cell Signaling Technology], BiP/Grp78 (610978) [BD Transduction Laboratories], APP (6E10) [Covance], Synaptophysin (ab8049); ADAM10 (ab1997); MAP2 (5392)

[Abcam], GAPDH (sc-32233) [Santa Cruz], Actin (A2066) [Sigma]. The mouse monoclonal antibody against BACE1 (3d5) was a generous gift from Dr. Robert Vassar (Feinberg School of Medicine, Northwestern University, Chicago, IL). The antibody against Aβ-oligomers (Nab61) was kindly provided by Dr. Virginia Lee (The Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA). The antibody against ATF4 was generously provided by Dr. Ron Wek (School of Medicine, Indiana University, Indianapolis, IN). The rabbit monoclonal antibody against PERK was a generous gift from Dr. Alan Diehl (The Abramson Family Cancer Research Institute, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA). The following chemical reagents used in the study were purchased from the indicated vendors: 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI); Citifluor, Ltd. (London, UK): citifluor AF1; Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM); Neurobasal media and B27 supplement [Invitrogen], Protein assay dye (500-0005), Polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane; Prestained broad range molecular weight ladder [BioRad], Neuromag Transfection Reagent (NAN14000) [Nanotherics], Fast Green FCF; Protease inhibitor cocktail, 4-hydroxytamoxifen (H7904); Anisomycin (A9789); Actinomycin D (A1410) [Sigma]. Antiretroviral reagents (AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, Division of AIDS, NIAID, NIH). Poly-L-Lysine (Peptide International). Tyramide Amplification System (New England Biolabs). Normal Antibody Diluent (Scytek Labs). All horse radish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibodies were obtained from Thermo Scientific and all dye-conjugated secondary antibodies were obtained from Jackson ImmunoResearch Labs.

Immunofluorescence. Paraffin-embedded tissue sections from the hippocampus of control and HIV(+) human autopsy cases obtained from the NNTC and paraffin-embedded tissue sections from hippocampus of pigtailed macaques (*Macaca nemestrina*) were prepared for immunofluorescent staining with minor modifications of previously described protocols (30, 47). The age, neurocognitive status, sex, and postmortem interval of each human specimen was provided by the NNTC (Table 1). Glass slides containing paraffin-embedded tissue sections (10 μ M) were heated overnight to 55°C, deparaffinized in histoclear and rehydrated in 100%, 95%, 90%, and 70% ethanol washes. Tissue was then incubated in 3% H₂0₂ in methanol to inactive

endogenous peroxidase activity. Antigen unmasking was performed with target retrieval solution at 95° C for 1 h. Sections were then blocked with 10% normal goat serum and incubated with various primary antibodies overnight at 4°C. Tyramide amplification was used to detect BACE1 and DNA was visualized with DAPI staining. Slides were washed with PBS plus 0.1% Tween-20 (PBS-T) and mounted in Citifluor AF1 and analyzed by laser confocal microscopy at 600x on a BioRad Radiance 2100 equipped with Argon, Green He/Ne, Red Diode, and Blue Diode lasers (BioRad, Hercules, CA). Post-acquisition analysis was performed using Metamorph 6.0 (Universal Imaging, Downingtown, PA). Total intensity for MAP2 and APP were determined by the measurement of integrated pixel intensity per z-stack image, where integrated pixel intensity is defined as total pixel intensity per image times the area of pixels with positive MAP2 or APP signal. Averages are expressed as mean \pm SEM. All data was analyzed by Prism 5.0 software (Graphpad Software, San Diego, CA).

SIV/pigtail macaque model of HIV CNS disease. Pigtailed macaques (*Macaca nemestrina*) were inoculated with SIV/DeltaB670 and SIV/17E-Fr, as described previously (48). 12 days after infection, animals were divided into placebo and ARV-treated groups until necropsy (range, day 161-175). ARV treatment was composed of the NRTI tenofovir (Gilead) at 30 mg/kg subcutaneously given once daily, saquinavir (Roche) and atazanavir (Bristol-Myers Squibb) at 205 and 270 mg/kg, respectively, given twice daily via oral administration, and an integrase inhibitor, L-870812 (Merck) (49) at 10 mg/kg orally twice daily (50). Tenofovir dosing was based on previous studies (51) while saquinavir and atazanavir dosing was based on pharmacokinetic analysis carried out in pigtail macaques to reflect similar area under the curve parameters as those detected in human treated with atazanavir and saquinavir (50). L-870812 integrase inhibitor dosing was based on previous work conducted in rhesus macaques (49).

Preparation of Primary Cortical Neuroglial Cultures. Primary rat or mouse cortical neuroglial cultures were isolated from brains of embryonic day 16 Sprague Dawley rat pups or embryonic day 16.5-17.5 floxed PERK mice, with modifications of previously described protocols (52). Briefly, to generate neuroglial cultures, cortical cell suspensions were isolated from rat or mouse

pups and plated in poly-L-lysine coated tissue culture dishes and maintained in neurobasal media supplemented with B27 at 37° C with 5% CO₂, as described previously (53, 54). Unless otherwise indicated, all experiments were performed at 21 days in vitro (DIV) on cultures containing approximately 90% neurons and 10% astrocytes/glia. Pure neuronal cultures were prepared by treating neuroglial cultures with 10µM Ara-C 48 hours after plating and were maintained in neurobasal media with B27 at 37° C with 5% CO₂.

Human primary cortical neurons were obtained from the Comprehensive NeuroAIDS Center (CNAC), Temple University, Philadelphia, PA. Cultures were prepared from fetal brain tissue (gestational age, 16-18 weeks) performed in full compliance with National Institutes of Health and Temple University ethical guidelines as described previously (55). Neurobasal medium supplemented with B27 was half-changed every 4 days and cultures were maintained at 37° C with 5% CO₂ for 21 DIV.

Previously characterized Floxed PERK (Perk^{loxP/loxP}) mice (56) were crossed with tamoxifeninducible *cre* (Cre-ERT₂) heterozygous mice and the resulting PERK^{loxP/loxP}; Cre-ERT₂ mice were kindly provided by Dr. Alan Diehl. PERK deletion was achieved by treating 10 DIV mouse neuroglial cultures with various concentrations of 4-hydroxytamoxifen (4-OHT). Antiretroviral drug treatments were performed 4 days following 4-OHT treatment to allow for maximal PERK excision. 16 h following antiretroviral drug treatment, PERK^{-/-} neuroglial cultures were harvested for Immunoblotting or genotyping using routine methods.

Drug Treatments. 21 DIV rat cortical neurons or human fetal neurons were treated with various log-fold concentrations of either AZT, prepared in sterile water at 25 mM stock, saquinavir, or ritonavir, both prepared in DMSO at 25 mM stock concentrations. All antiretroviral drugs were added to neuroglial cultures 16 h prior to harvest. Anisomycin and Actinomycin D were prepared in DMSO at 50 mM and 5 mM stock concentrations, respectively. 21 DIV rat cortical neurons were pre-treated with either 10 µM or 50 µM Anisomycin or 5 µM Actinomycin D for 12 hours then treated with 10 µM ritonavir 16 h prior to harvest.

Immunoblotting. Flash-frozen whole-brain tissue samples from HIV (-) control (n=4), HIV (+) neurocognitively normal (n=8), and HIV (+) HAND (n=6) human autopsy cases were obtained from the tissue banks of the National NeuroAIDS Tissue Consortium (NNTC). Tissue was prepared for western blotting as described previously (30). 30 μ g protein for each sample was loaded into each lane of 10% Bis-Tris gels and transferred to PVDF membranes followed by blocking with TBS-T with 5% bovine serum albumin (BSA) for 30 min at room temperature. Membranes were probed with various primary antibodies overnight at 4°C.

Whole-cell extracts of mouse brain tissue samples were prepared by homogenization in ice-cold tissue extraction buffer (50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 0.5M NaCl, 1% NP-40, 1% SDS, 2 mM EDTA, 2 mM EGTA, 5 mM NaF, 0.4 mM Na₃VO₄, 1 mM dithiothreitol (DTT) and 1:100 protease inhibitor cocktail). Extracts were then centrifuged at 12,000 *g* at 4° C for 20 min.

Whole cell extracts of primary rat cortical cultures were prepared with ice-cold whole-cell lysis buffer containing 50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 120 mM NaCl, 0.5% NP-40, 0.4 mM Na₃VO₄, 100 mM, and 1:100 protease inhibitor cocktail. Lysates were centrifuged at 14,000 *g* at 4°C for 10 min. Protein concentrations were determined using the Bradford method and equal amounts of protein (15-20 µg) were loaded into each well of 4-12% Bis-Tris Gradient gels or 3-8% Tris-Acetate gradient gels (for confirmation of PERK overexpression) followed by transfer at 25 V at room temperature for 1 h to PVDF membranes. Membranes were subsequently blocked in TBS-T and 5% BSA for at least 30 min at room temperature. Membranes were then incubated in primary antibodies overnight at 4°C, washed with TBS-T, and incubated with appropriate HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies for 30 min. at room temperature. Membranes were developed using SuperSignal West Dura extended duration substrate and densitometric analysis was performed using the NIH ImageJ software program (Image J v1.44, NIH). Equal loading and transfer was confirmed by fast green staining of membranes. Band densities of interest were normalized to indicated loading controls or fast green stains of membranes. Immunoblots shown are representative of at least three independent biological replicates.

RNA Isolation and Quantitative RT-PCR. Total RNA was isolated from primary rat neuroglial cultures using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA). To assess the expression of spliced XBP-1 and BACE1 genes, 1 µg total RNA from each sample was subjected to the SuperScript II First-Strand Synthesis system (Invitrogen). Approximately 100 ng cDNA was amplified via quantitative RT-PCR using Custom TaqMan® Gene Expression Assays purchased from Applied Biosystems. Relative expression of mRNA levels from each sample were quantified using the comparative CT method and data was normalized to unspliced XBP-1 and TBP for spliced XBP-1 and BACE1 genes, respectively. All samples were run in triplicate and experiments were repeated in at least three biological replicates.

Human/Rat Aβ ELISAs. Cell media from 21 DIV primary rat neuroglial cultures and CHO cells stably expressing Human wild-type APP were diluted 25-fold and subjected to a human/rat A β_{42} - or A β_{40} -specific sandwich ELISA (Wako Chemicals, Richmond, VA) according to manufacturer's protocols. For CHO cell experiments, cultures were pre-treated with 10 nM, 100 nM, or 1 μ M Beta-Secretase IV (Calbiochem, Billerica, MA) for 12 h followed by treatment with 10 μ M ritonavir or DMSO vehicle for 16 h at which time media was collected. For rat neuroglial cultures, cells were treated with combinations of antiretroviral drugs followed by media collection at 4 and 16 h. *Human sAPP ELISAs.* Cell culture media from CHO cells stably expressing human wild-type or APP were pre-treated with 10 nM, 100 nM, or 1 μ M Beta-Secretase IV (Calbiochem, Billerica, MA) for 12 h followed by treatment with 10 h, 100 nM, or 1 μ M Beta-Secretase IV (Calbiochem, Billerica, MA) for 12 h followed by media collection at 4 and 16 h. *Human sAPP ELISAs.* Cell culture media from CHO cells stably expressing human wild-type or APP were pre-treated with 10 nM, 100 nM, or 1 μ M Beta-Secretase IV (Calbiochem, Billerica, MA) for 12 h followed by treatment with 10 μ M ritonavir or DMSO vehicle for 16 h at which time media was collected. Conditioned media was then diluted 25-fold and subjected to a human sAPP α or sAPP β ELISA (IBL International, Toronto, ON) according to manufacturer's recommendations.

Pulse-Chase and Immunoprecipitation. Primary rat neuroglial cultures were grown in 60 mM plates for 21 DIV in neurobasal media supplemented with B27. Cultures were pulse-labeled with 2 mL methionine/cysteine-free DMEM containing 0.4 mCi ³⁵S-labeled methionine and cysteine for 30 minutes. Cultures were washed twice with sterile DPBS and chased with neurobasal media supplemented plus B27 with or without 10 μM ritonavir. At 0, 6, 12, 18, and 24 hr after labeling,

cultures were harvested with ice-cold lysis buffer (50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 120 mM NaCl, 0.5% NP-40, 0.4 mM Na₃VO₄, 100 mM, and 1:100 protease inhibitor cocktail). Lysates were immunoprecipitated with Dynabeads Protein A [Novex] and 2 µg anti-BACE1 [Cell Signaling]. Immunoprecipitates were run on a 4-12% Bis-Tris gradient gel for separation and transferred onto PVDF membranes for approximately 7 hr. Membranes were dried and exposed via autoradiography.

Subcellular Fractionation. To evaluate ATF4 nuclear translocation in the context of antiretroviral drug toxicity, 21 DIV rat neuroglial cultures were treated with 10 μ M ritonavir, or DMSO vehicle, for 16 h and fractionated. To prepare nuclear extracts, cultures were washed twice in ice-cold PBS and lysed for 10 min in 10 mM HEPES (pH 7.9), 10 mM KCL, 10 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, AND 0.4% Nonidet P-40 supplemented with protease inhibitor cocktail. Extracts were centrifuged at 4°C for 3 min at 15,000 *x g* and the supernatant (cytoplasmic fraction) stored at -80°C. The resulting nuclear pellet was resuspended in 20 mM HEPES (pH 7.9), 400 mM NaCl, 1mM EDTA, 10% glycerol, and 1 mM DTT with protease inhibitor cocktail then incubated at 4°C, with shaking, for 2 h. The nuclear fraction (supernatant) was then generated by centrifuging the extracts at 15,000 *x g* for 5 min at 4°C. Protein concentrations were then determined using the Bradford method and lysates run on 4-12% Bis-Tris gradient gels. Membranes containing nuclear fractions were probed with rabbit anti-ATF4 (generous gift from Dr. Ron Wek, Indiana University).

Nanomagnetic Transfection. For transfection of primary rat neurons, pure neuronal cultures were generated by treating DIV 3 neuroglial cultures with 10 μM AraC. DIV 10 pure neuronal cultures were transfected with plasmid DNA via magnetotransfection using the Magnefect-Nano II system (Nanotherics Ltd., Stoke-On-Trent, UK). Briefly, 0.5 μg, 1 μg, or 2 μg of plasmid DNA: pcDNA3.1Zeo(+) + BACE1 5' UTR and -5' BACE1 UTR (a generous gift from Robert Vassar), pLenti CMV/TO Puro destination vector (backbone), wild-type mouse PERK, or kinase-dead, K618A PERK was complexed with 2.4 μl of Neuromag transfection reagent (Nanotherics Ltd.) for 15-20 min in serum-free neurobasal media. Complexes were added drop-wise to 24-well plates of pure neuronal cultures containing 500,000 cells per well. Plates were incubated for 30 min at

 37° C with 5% CO₂ over a magnet array oscillating at 3 Hz with 0.2 mm amplitude of displacement. Following transfection, plates were immediately removed from the magnet array and placed on a shelf in the incubator at the same temperature and CO₂ conditions. Plates were harvested after 48-72 h for Immunoblotting or cell staining following routine methods.

Statistical Analysis. All data were analyzed by Prism 5.0 software (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA). All quantifications are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Paired results were analyzed by Mann-Whitney *U* test or unpaired student *t* test while data with multiple categories were analyzed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) plus Newman-Keuls or Dunnett post hoc test, as indicated. Values of p < 0.05 were considered significant.

Study Approval. All animal studies were performed in accordance with protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committees of the University of Pennsylvania and Johns Hopkins University.

3.4: RESULTS

BACE1 and *Aβ* oligomer immunostaining are elevated in brains of HIV(+) individuals. Previous studies have shown accumulation of neurodegenerative proteins in the brains of HAND patients. To investigate the mechanisms underlying age-related pathologies that are increasingly observed in HAND, we first assessed levels of Aβ oligomers (Aβ-oligo), the Aβ species suggested to be responsible for CNS neurotoxicity in AD, in the hippocampus of HIV(+) HAND patients (see Table 1 for a summary of cases). We observed elevated levels of intraneuronal Aβ oligomers in HAND patients compared to HIV(+) neurocognitively normal and uninfected, healthy controls (Figure 1A, Table 1). Importantly, we found no evidence of senile or diffuse Aβ plaque deposition in the hippocampus using the BC05 antibody, an Aβ₄₂-specific antibody generated by Dr. Virginia Lee (not shown). As oligomeric Aβ is derived from cleavage of APP by the β secretase enzyme 1, we determined whether BACE1 expression was altered in the same cohort of samples. When we stained for BACE1 in the CA1, CA3, and dentate gyrus regions of the hippocampus, we observed significantly elevated BACE1 immunoreactivity in HAND patients compared to healthy controls,

consistent with our finding of elevated Aß oligomers, despite decreased microtubule-associated protein 2 (MAP2) expression (Figure 1B). Interestingly, no significant changes in BACE1 were observed in the dentate gyrus. To confirm our immunostaining findings, we assessed protein levels of BACE1 and APP in whole brain lysates from the mid-frontal cortex of uninfected (HIV(-)), HIV(+) neurocognitively normal (HIV(+) Normal) and HIV(+) HAND patients by immunoblotting. As shown in Figure 1D, and quantified in Figure 1E, BACE1 was elevated both in HIV(+) Normal and HAND patients compared to uninfected controls; however, no differences were observed between HIV(+) Normal and HAND samples. As increased Aβ production may also result from changes in total APP expression, we also immunoblotted these lysates for full-length APP. As seen in Figure 1F, we found no significant differences in APP protein levels when groups were compared according to infection or cognitive status. Of note, levels of full-length APP showed more variation among different samples from the HIV(+) HAND group. The significance of this variation remains unclear. Importantly, we found that BiP levels were elevated in HIV(+) Normal brain samples, but not in HAND (Figure 1D), in agreement with our previous findings. However, p-eIF2α was unchanged with HIV infection and regardless of neurocognitive status, compared to healthy controls (Figure 1G).

Antiretroviral therapy induces axonal damage and ER stress in vivo. Several clinical studies have reported an inverse relationship between ARV regimens with high CNS penetration-effectiveness (CPE) scores and neurocognitive outcome (57-59). However, it has been difficult to separate out CNS toxicity induced by HIV versus that of ARV drugs themselves. Previously, we have shown that ARV drugs administered to SIV-infected pigtail macaques lead to decreased markers of synaptodendritic integrity, including synaptophysin in the hippocampus and calmodulin kinase II in the frontal cortex, compared to SIV-infected, placebo-treated or uninfected controls (28). In this model of lentiviral-induced neurodegeneration, adult pigtail macaques are inoculated with two strains of SIV, SIV/DeltaB670 and SIV/17E-Fr, as described previously (48). 12 days post-inoculation animals receive either a placebo or ARV therapy (ART) that includes tenofovir (NRTI), atazanavir (PI), saquinavir (PI), and L-870812a (integrase inhibitor). 90% of placebo-treated

animals develop neurologic disease within 12 weeks post-inoculation (p.i.), as described previously (48). However, animals that receive ART do not develop SIV encephalitis, nor do they demonstrate neurological dysfunction (50). Further, ART-treated animals display a rapid reduction in plasma and CSF viral load and suppression of viral replication with conservation of CD4+ T cell counts until elective euthanasia at day 160 p.i. To expand upon our previous findings, we utilized immunofluorescence and immunoblotting to retrospectively assess formalinfixed, paraffin-embedded hippocampal tissue from SIV-infected animals for APP expression, which serves as a sensitive marker of neuronal damage and impaired axonal transport in the SIV/macaque model of HIV CNS disease (60). Consistent with our previous report, we found significantly elevated APP expression in the SIV(+)/ART group compared to both SIV(+)/placebo and uninfected controls (Figure 2A and 2B). Interestingly, placebo-treated animals showed a reduction in hippocampal APP expression compared to uninfected controls. These changes were corroborated by immunoblotting of total APP (Figure 2C). To validate our SIV/pigtail macaque model of HIV CNS disease we also immunoblotted for BiP, BACE1, and p-eIF2 α (Figure 2C). Similar to our observations in human tissue, we observed increased BiP expression with infection (SIV(+)/placebo animals) compared to uninfected controls but no significant change in the SIV(+)/ART group (Figure 2D). Importantly, SIV(+) macaques treated with ART displayed a significant increase in BACE1 compared to both SIV(+)/placebo and uninfected controls (Figure 2E). However, no significant changes in p-eIF2 α were observed (Figure 2G).

Antiretroviral drugs activate the unfolded protein response and upregulate BACE1 expression. We and others have shown that ARVs are toxic to primary neurons (28, 61, 62). Although it is suggested that such toxicity is mediated by mitochondrial DNA damage and/or pro-oxidant properties of these drugs, additional mechanisms may also contribute to ARV-mediated neuronal damage and death. Given our previous observations of elevated UPR markers in the post-mortem mid-frontal cortex of patients with HAND and the established role of PIs inducing ER stress in a variety of cell types, we hypothesized that antiretroviral drugs may be activating the UPR in neurons. Therefore, we examined canonical UPR markers in primary rat neuroglial
cultures in response to increasing concentrations of zidovudine (AZT), saquinavir (Saq), or ritonavir (Rit) (Figure 3A). Drug dose ranges used in our in vitro studies were based on reported plasma and CSF levels of ARVs (63, 64). At 16 h post-treatment with ritonavir or saquinavir, neurons displayed a five-fold increase in BiP expression and more than four-fold increase in phospho-eIF2 α (p-eIF2 α) (Figure 3B and 3C). 25 µM AZT treatment resulted in a three-fold increase in BiP expression, but had no significant effect on p-eIF2 α . As an added parameter to ensure the presence of ARV-mediated UPR activation, we treated primary neurons with 10 µM Rit, 1 µM Saq, 25 µM AZT, or 1 µM thapsigargin (positive control) for 16 h and assessed levels of spliced XBP-1 (sXBP1) by TaqMan quantitative real-time PCR relative to unspliced XBP-1 (uXBP1) (Figure 3H). We observed nearly a two-fold increase in sXBP1 mRNA in Rit and Saq-treated cultures, but no change in AZT-treated neurons, compared to vehicle controls. To rule out the possibility of species-specific effects, we also treated 21 days in vitro (DIV) human fetal neurons with increasing doses of AZT, Saq, and Rit for 16 h and found similar trends in both BiP and p-eIF2 α expression in Saq and Rit-treated cultures compared to rat cortical neuroglial cultures (Figure 3I).

Recent studies have shown that induction of ER stress in neurons can increase protein expression of the APP-cleaving enzyme, BACE1 (44, 65). Therefore, we sought to determine whether ARV-treated neuroglial cultures, which show robust activation of ER stress, display changes in BACE1 expression. Immunoblotting analysis revealed that 16 h drug treatment with AZT, Saq, or Rit resulted in 4 to 5-fold increases in BACE1 expression (Figure 3E). Similar results were observed in human fetal neurons treated with ARVs (Figure 3I).

In addition to BACE1, APP may be cleaved by two additional secretases, γ -secretase and α -secretase, the latter of which comprises the non-amyloidogenic cascade. To examine whether ARV-mediated BACE1 upregulation is specific to BACE1, or a shared mechanism among all APP secretases, we also immunoblotted for presenilin-1 (PS-1) (γ -secretase) and ADAM metalloproteinase domain 10 (ADAM10) (α -secretase) (Figure 3A). We found no significant changes in the expression of either of these enzymes regardless of drug treatment or dosage (Figure 3F and 3G). Notably, SIV(+)/ART macaques displayed increased hippocampal expression of PS-1 and ADAM10 compared to uninfected controls (Figure 2H and 2I). Previous work has shown that ER stressors are capable of altering APP expression as well (38); therefore we also immunoblotted for APP and observed a small, but significant increase in APP levels in 25 µM AZT and Rit-treated neuroglial cultures (Figure 3D). Taken together, these data indicate that antiretroviral drugs, and PIs in particular, induce ER stress in neurons leading to enhanced APP and BACE1 expression.

Ritonavir increases amyloidogenic APP processing in primary neurons. Based on our observation that ARVs induce BACE1 expression in neurons, we sought to determine whether this translated into functional changes in enzymatic APP processing. To that end, we treated Chinese Hamster Ovary (CHO) cells stably expressing human APP with 10 µM Rit, as a representative PI, for 16 h and measured the relative amount of Aβ species in the culture media using a commercially available human/rat $A\beta_{40}$ - or $A\beta_{42}$ -specific sandwich ELISA. While ritonavir had no effect on secreted A β_{40} levels, A β_{42} peptide was increased by nearly two-fold (Figure 4A). Addition of a cell-permeable BACE1 inhibitor (BSI) blocked ritonavir-mediated elevations in $A\beta_{42}$ in a dose-dependent manner. These findings contradict previous reports that changes in BACE1 activity affect the generation of all A β isoforms equally (66). To further understand how ritonavir affects human APP processing, CHO cell conditioned media was subjected to sAPPβ and sAPPα ELISAs (Figures 4B and 4C). In contrast to the observed elevations in A β_{42} peptide, no significant changes in sAPP β or sAPP α were detected in the culture media from ritonavir-treated CHO cells. We also utilized the human/rat $A\beta_{40}$ - or $A\beta_{42}$ -specific sandwich ELISA to assess $A\beta_{40}$ and A β_{42} release into the media of rat cortical neuroglial cultures treated with combinations of ARV drugs (Figures 4D and 4E). At 4 h post-treatment, no changes were observed in secreted AB40 or AB42 peptides. However, at 16 h post-treatment, all combinations of ARV drugs resulted in 1.5 and 3 fold increases in $A\beta_{40}$ and $A\beta_{42}$ levels, respectively. In conjunction with our in vivo findings of elevated Aβ oligomers in HAND patients and increased APP in SIV-infected, ARV-

treated macaques, these findings suggest that ARVs promote amyloidogenic APP processing in CNS neurons.

Ritonavir upregulates BACE1 expression in a translation-dependent manner. Vassar and colleagues first reported that chronic activation of ER stress results in translational upregulation of BACE1. To determine if antiretroviral drugs increase BACE1 expression by altering mRNA levels, we first treated 21 DIV rat neuroglial cultures with Rit, Saq, Azt, or thapsigargin for 16 h and harvested mRNA for quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR). We observed no changes in BACE1 mRNA in any of the ARV-treated cultures compared to controls; however, there was a significant decrease in BACE1 mRNA in thapsigargin-treated neurons (Figure 5A). To confirm that BACE1 regulation is occurring via a post-transcription mechanism, we pre-treated neurons with a translation inhibitor, anisomycin, or a transcription inhibitor, actinomycin D for 12 hours followed by 16 h treatment with ritonavir and harvested protein lysates for analysis by immunoblotting for BACE1. Inhibition of transcription with 5 μ M actinomycin D did not affect upregulation of BACE1 protein levels by ritonavir; however translation inhibition by 10 or 50 μ M anisomycin abrogated Rit-mediated BACE1 protein upregulation (Figures 5B and 5C) indicating that PIs are exerting their effects on neuronal BACE1 expression through a translational or post-translational mechanism.

Activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4) is a canonical target of translational control by phospho-eIF2α. Similar to BACE1, ATF4 mRNA contains multiple uORFs in the 5' UTR, which act to suppress translation under basal conditions, but undergo scan-through following phosphorylation of eIF2α, leading to selective translational upregulation during conditions of ER stress (44, 65, 67, 68). ATF4 subsequently translocates to the nucleus to upregulate expression of genes involved in the ER stress response. Thus, we determined whether ATF4 was increased in the nucleus of ritonavir-treated neurons following 16 h treatment. We observed nearly a five-fold increase in nuclear ATF4 in Rit- and thapsigargin-treated neuroglial cultures while cytoplasmic levels remained unchanged (Figures 5D and 5E). Similarly, BACE1 expression was increased greater than two-fold in the cytoplasm of Rit-treated cultures (Figures 5D and 5E).

To confirm that translational control of BACE1 is occurring through its 5' UTR, we transfected rat cortical neurons with vectors containing full-length human BACE1 with (+5' UTR) or without (-5' UTR) the 5' UTR then treated cultures with DMSO or ritonavir for 16 h. Similar to our wild-type rat cortical cultures, the neurons transfected with BACE1 +5' UTR displayed nearly a three-fold increase in BACE1 expression following treatment with ritonavir compared to vehicle controls (Figure 5F). Deletion of the 5' UTR resulted in a significant increase in overall BACE1 expression in transfected cells as described previously (44, 69), however overexpression of the -5' UTR BACE1 construct prevented ritonavir-mediated upregulation of BACE1 in neurons (Figure 5F and 5G).

To rule out the involvement of a post-translational mechanism in BACE1 upregulation by ritonavir, we performed a pulse-chase experiment using ³⁵S-metabolic radiolabeling to determine the half-life of BACE1 in Rit-treated neurons compared to vehicle controls. After confirming immunoprecipitation of BACE1 from neurons (Figure 6A), we pulse-labeled 21 DIV neuroglial cultures for 30 min and then chased with neurobasal media with or without 10 µM Rit for up to 24 h (Figure 6B). Compared to controls, we observed no apparent difference in BACE1 half-life in Rit-treated neuroglial cultures over the course of 24 h (Figure 6C). In both treatment conditions, we observed that BACE1 half-life was approximately 12 h, similar to what has been reported previously (44, 70). Collectively, these data strongly suggest that ritonavir-mediated upregulation of BACE1 in neurons occurs through a 5' UTR-dependent translational mechanism.

PERK is necessary for ARV-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons. Several reports have proposed a role for p-eIF2α in post-transcriptional regulation of BACE1 under conditions of oxidative and ER stress (44, 65, 71). However, eIF2α can be phosphorylated by one of four kinases (PERK, PKR, HRI, and GCN2) depending on the type of stress impinging on cells. Given that PERK is the central kinase responsible for eIF2α phosphorylation under conditions of ER stress, we assessed whether PERK was involved in the stress response signaling in neurons treated with antiretroviral drugs. First, we determined the effect of blocking PERK signaling in neurons through overexpression of a kinase-dead mutant of PERK (dnPERK). We

overexpressed wild-type (PERK) or kinase-dead (dnPERK) PERK in 14 DIV pure neuronal cultures using magnetofection. 72 h after transfection, lysates were harvested for immunoblotting and probed for markers of ER stress and BACE1 (Figure 7A). In addition to successful overexpression of both wild-type and kinase-dead PERK, we observed a significant decrease in both p-eIF2α and BACE1 in neurons overexpressing dnPERK compared to cultures overexpressing wild-type PERK (Figures 7B-7D). Consistent with our hypothesis, BACE1 and p-eIF2α levels in dnPERK-expressing cultures were not significantly different from neurons transfected with the empty vector control (pLENTI).

Next, we sought to determine whether PERK signaling was necessary for ARV-mediated BACE1 upregulation. To that end, we isolated PERK-excised neuroglial cultures from brains of tamoxifen-inducible *cre* recombinase conditional PERK knockout embryonic mice. At DIV 10, neuroglial cultures were treated with 100 nM or 1 µM 4-hydroxtamoxifen (4-OHT) to excise the PERK gene (56). The estimated efficiency of PERK excision in neurons was approximately 50 to 60% after 96 h 4-OHT treatment (Figure 8A). Wild-type and PERK-excised neurons were treated with 10 µM ritonavir (Rit) or 1 µM saquinavir (Saq) for 16 h. As shown in Figures 8B and 8C, PERK-excised neuroglial cultures treated with Rit or Saq displayed reduced p-eIF2α, BACE1, and APP compared to wild-type cultures treated with the same drugs. These findings indicate that ARV-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons is dependent on ER stress response signaling.

3.5: DISCUSSION

The unanticipated persistence of neurocognitive deficits in HIV-positive individuals has become a growing public health concern as the average age of HIV-infected patients in the U.S. is expected to be over the age of 50 by the year 2015 (72). Increasing clinical and experimental evidence suggests that ARV drugs are toxic to CNS neurons, yet the potential mechanisms by which ARVs may be contributing to HAND neuropathology remain elusive. Previously, we have reported that ARVs induce ROS production in primary neurons leading to activation of the endogenous

antioxidant response (28). Additionally, there is extensive evidence that ARVs induce ER stress in a wide variety of peripheral cell types. Our findings provide a mechanistic link between ARV-mediated ER stress in cortical neurons and our observations of increased BACE1 and Aβ oligomers in post-mortem brain tissue of ARV-treated, HIV-positive individuals.

In the present study, we demonstrate for the first time the ability of ARV drugs, and PIs in particular, to robustly activate the UPR in primary rat neuroglial cultures and human fetal neurons as demonstrated by increased expression of BiP, p-eIF2 α , and spliced XBP1. Additionally, we observed increased levels of nuclear ATF4, indicating that ARV-mediated eIF2 α phosphorylation leads to functional changes in the translational profile of neurons. The specific mechanism by which PIs and NRTIs activate ER stress in neurons remains unclear, but is likely to be multifactorial. In other cell types, PIs have been shown to induce ER stress via proteasome inhibition and depletion of ER calcium stores (21, 22, 73-75). Interestingly, Zhang, et. al., reported that pharmacological inhibition of proteasome activity can activate PERK, the primary kinase responsible for phosphorylating eIF2 α under ER stress conditions (76). Further studies will be necessary to determine if: 1) PIs can inhibit proteasome function in primary neuroglial cultures, 2) proteasome inhibition precedes phosphorylation of eIF2 α , and 3) rescue of proteasome function abrogates phosphorylation of eIF2 α and all purported downstream effects, including translational upregulation of ATF4 and BACE1.

In agreement with our in vitro studies, BiP was elevated in HIV(+) Normal cases, however, no significant difference was observed between HIV(+) HAND cases and uninfected controls, indicating that severity of CNS impairment may be less important than early events associated with HIV pathogenesis. Unexpectedly, phospho-eIF2 α was unchanged with HIV infection in our cohort of patient samples, where it was previously reported to be elevated in HIV-positive cases (77). One potential reason for the conflicting results may be the variability of tissue used to generate the whole-cell protein extracts from patient samples, and the relative percentage of specific cell types, such as astrocytes and microglia, in the specimen used (77). As the inflammation in ARV-medicated, HIV-infected brains is typically focused in the

hippocampus and entorhinal cortex, there may be region-specific elevations in ER stress markers correlating with these focal points of inflammation. Many clinical factors are also likely contribute to the level of neuronal ER stress in HAND patients, including duration of HIV infection, comorbidities, latency between infection and onset of ARV medication, adherence to ARV regimens, and the specific treatment regimen(s) prescribed during the course of infection. Despite these complications, our data are consistent with UPR activation, BACE1 upregulation, and A β oligomer generation as underlying contributors to pathology in HAND.

Our work also confirms a report by Vassar and colleagues that chronic activation of ER stress in neurons is linked to translational BACE1 upregulation. AZT, saguinavir, and ritonavir all increased expression levels of BACE1 in neuroglial cultures and human fetal neurons at 16 h post-treatment, parallel to an increase in nuclear ATF4. This increase appears to be at least partially mediated by PERK, although we cannot rule out the potential contribution of other eIF2 α kinases. Interestingly, PERK excision decreased expression of p-eIF2 α and BACE1, but had no effect on BiP or APP, indicating that the mechanism by which these markers are increased in ARV-treated cultures is likely distinct from that of BACE1. While extensive evidence has shown that BiP is increased transcriptionally following ER stress, the mechanism of APP upregulation remains unclear, and may be unrelated to ER stress induction. Additionally, we report elevated BACE1 expression in CA1 and CA3 hippocampal regions of HAND patients by IFA and confirmed by immunoblotting of whole brain lysates. Notably, BACE1 was elevated in HIV-positive cases, regardless of neurocognitive status, suggesting that BACE1 elevation may be an early event in the pathogenesis of HAND; similar to what has been reported in AD (46). Importantly, neither γ secretase nor α -secretase, both of which cleave APP, showed any changes in expression following ARV treatment. This distinction is likely a result of the different mRNA structure of these enzymes. Unlike, y-secretase and α -secretase, BACE1 mRNA contains three uORFs in its long, GC-rich 5'-UTR, which act to suppress translation under normal cellular conditions (44, 68). However, phosphorylation of eIF2 α induces bypass, or scan-through, of the inhibitory uORFs leading to more efficient translation of BACE1 mRNA. Indeed, placement of multiple uORFs in

the 5'-leader sequence of mRNAs is an evolutionarily conserved mechanism among many species to control translation of stress-related genes (67). However, it remains unclear what protective role BACE1 might have, if any, in neurons undergoing ER stress.

One potentially detrimental consequence of elevated BACE1 expression is increased amyloidogenic processing of APP to generate A β peptides. Giunta, et. al., first demonstrated the ability of ARVs to increase A β production in N2a cells transfected with Swedish mutant APP (78). Similarly, our ELISA results demonstrate that ritonavir, as a representative PI, induces increased production of A β_{42} in rat neurons and CHO cells expressing human APP. Unexpectedly, no changes in A β_{40} production were observed in CHO cells treated with ritonavir, although A β_{40} was increased in media of rat neuroglial cultures treated with all combinations of ARVs. This inconsistency may be a result of potential differences in APP processing in CHO cells versus neurons, or an artifact resulting from overexpression of human APP, which itself may be activating ER stress and the UPR. Ultimately, these data suggest that ARVs alter APP processing in CNS neurons, likely through upregulation of BACE1.

Contrary to these findings is a previous report by Ikezu and colleagues that PIs, including ritonavir and saquinavir, modestly inhibit A β degradation in human monocyte-derived macrophages, but decrease A β_{40} production and BACE1 activity in human cortical neurons (79). Furthermore, they showed that oral administration of nelfinavir or lopinavir/ritonavir had no effect on A β accumulation in an APP SCID mouse model. While these results are striking, several caveats must be considered: 1) previous work indicates CRND8 transgenic animals begin to show plaque deposition at approximately 9 weeks of age, yet the APP SCID mice generated by Ikezu (BALB/cBy-*Prkdc^{scid}* mice crossed with CRND8 mice) displayed no overt amyloid pathology at 12 weeks of age. Therefore, the inclusion of age-matched, CRND8 transgenic controls is necessary to ensure pathology in the APP SCID mice occurs in a similar, time-dependent manner, 2) concentrations of PIs tested in human fetal neurons were 2.5 – 5 fold greater than the highest concentrations of PIs tested in our experiments, 3) ARV concentrations tested on purified BACE1 protein in vitro were up to 30-fold greater than concentrations employed in our studies,

and 4) the effect of PIs on $A\beta_{42}$ was not tested by Ikezu and colleagues, while we found that PIs had the greatest effect on $A\beta_{42}$ production. Notably, we found that concentrations of ARVs similar to those employed by Ikezu were highly toxic to primary neurons even at time points less than 16 h. Thus, it is difficult to directly compare the results of our studies with those of Ikezu and colleagues due to variations in drug concentrations and in vitro/in vivo model systems. Clearly, further investigation is needed in this area.

Previous studies investigating amyloid pathology in HIV-positive, ARV-medicated brain tissue have yielded conflicting results. Green et al., were the first to show increased APP accumulation, primarily intraneuronal, and amyloid-associated pathology in ARV-treated, HIVpositive individuals compared to ARV-naïve controls (9). These findings were confirmed by Xu and Ikezu who observed intraneuronal A β immunoreactivity and A β plaques in ARV-treated, HIVE brains but only intraneuronal AB in ARV-untreated, HAD brains, with no evidence of extracellular deposition (8). In contrast, Anthony et. al., found no evidence of increased AB deposition or plaque accumulation in HIV-infected cases, but did observe increased hippocampal hyperphosphorylated Tau, especially in ARV-medicated patients, compared to unmedicated controls (10, 80, 81). To reconcile these differences and shed light on the clinical significance of our in vitro findings, we stained aged-matched HIV-negative and HIV-positive post-mortem brain tissue with A β_{42} C-terminal-specific (not shown) and A β oligomer-specific antibodies. We found no evidence for Aß plaque deposition in HIV-positive cases, but strikingly, we did observe intraneuronal A β immunoreactivity, consistent with previous reports. More importantly, we show for the first time, evidence for abundant intraneuronal A β oligomer formation in hippocampus of ARV-treated patients. As Aβ oligomers are believed to be highly cytotoxic, and thus responsible for neuronal damage and death in AD, this may be a contributing factor to early aging in HIVpositive individuals as well. However, future studies investigating ARV therapy as a specific contributor to HIV pathogenesis are warranted.

One major caveat associated with human studies in HAND is the inability to separate out pathological effects associated with HIV from those associated with confounding variables such

as co-morbidities, drug abuse and antiretroviral toxicity. To address these concerns, we utilized two animal models of chronic ARV drug treatment. We have previously shown that SIV-infected, pigtailed macaques treated with an ARV cocktail show increased hippocampal synaptodendritic damage compared to placebo-treated and uninfected controls. Here, we expand upon those findings to report elevated neuronal APP in hippocampus of SIV(+)/ART macaques compared to controls. Taken together, these observations strongly suggest that antiretrovirals in the presence of virus may contribute to the neurodegenerative process associated with HAND. Although it remains unclear why placebo-treated animals displayed decreased APP compared to uninfected controls, several caveats must be considered when interpreting these results. First, the time to euthanasia after the initial SIV infection is different between SIV(+)/placebo and SIV(+)/ART groups, as these samples were obtained from animals used to address a distinct question regarding use of ART. Second, there was persistent viral DNA in the CNS of SIV(+)/ART macagues, though it is uncertain if this DNA is replication competent (50). Lastly, there was no SIV(-)/ART control group to account for the effects of the drugs by themselves in the absence of virus. Future studies that include the use of SIV(-)/ART controls will be invaluable for separating out the contribution of virus to CNS damage from that of ARVs. Importantly, concentrations of ARV drugs used in the SIV/macaque studies have been demonstrated by Clements and colleagues to closely reflect dose ranges measured in human plasma and CSF.

Although CNS effects of ARVs are still poorly understood, clinical studies have begun to address the effect of drug regimens with high CNS penetration on populations of HIV-positive individuals. While many studies have shown that ARVs are beneficial for improving cognition in treated patients, others have found a significant association between ARV regimens with high CPE scores and poorer neurocognitive performance (5, 57-59, 82-90). Confounding the issue of ARV toxicity in the CNS is variation in blood brain barrier (BBB) permeability among different drug classes, persistence of viral load in the brain, and the resulting difficulty to separate out neuronal toxicity induced by HIV from that of antiretroviral drugs. While many ARV drugs are thought to suffer from various physicochemical properties that impair their ability to penetrate an intact BBB,

there is extensive evidence demonstrating increased entry of small molecules and serum proteins into the CNS following HIV-mediated disruption of BBB endothelial cells and tight junctions (91-98). Therefore, it is reasonable to consider that higher-than-anticipated concentrations of ARV drugs may penetrate the compromised BBB of HIV-infected individuals. Notably, pharmacokinetic analysis of ARVs in guinea pigs revealed significantly higher uptake of [³H]ritonavir into brain parenchyma compared to CSF, suggesting that clinical estimates of CNS penetrance for PIs may be lower than actual drug concentrations in the brain (63). In addition to uncertainties in ARV CNS penetration with currently prescribed regimens, current efforts to enhance delivery of ARV drugs to the CNS via nanotherapeutics necessitate a careful examination of the potential neurotoxic effects these drugs may exert in the brain.

While concentrations of ARVs utilized in this study are significantly higher than peak CNS levels obtained in patients, the effects of ARV drugs on neurons we demonstrate here are likely to occur in vivo over long-term exposures. In the present study, we sought to model these chronic, low-dose effects of ARVs in a more acute time frame with higher doses of drug. Our results indicate that nanomolar concentrations of HIV protease inhibitors robustly activate the UPR in primary cortical neurons leading to PERK-dependent phosphorylation of eIF2α and translational upregulation of BACE1. ARVs alone and in combination were also shown to increase production of Aß peptides in multiple cells types, which could be dose-dependently blocked by addition of a cell-permeable BACE1 inhibitor. Lending further support to these findings were our observations that ARV-medicated, HIV(+) patients display elevated levels of A β oligomers, BACE1, and BiP. Taken together with our previous reports of elevated p-eIF2 α and ATF6 in HAND tissue, these data suggest a role for ER stress in CNS HIV pathogenesis. These results bear striking similarities to observations made in AD, PD, ALS and prion disease conditions in which markers of ER stress, including phospho-PERK are elevated in multiple brain regions. While transient eIF2a phosphorylation is protective to cells coping with ER stress, sustained suppression of global protein synthesis in the CNS may ultimately lead to impaired LTP and synaptic failure. However, promising therapeutics targeted at the UPR have already been reported. Several

studies have indicated that genetic and pharmacological suppression of PERK activity can decrease brain p-eIF2α expression, improve synaptic plasticity and rescue memory deficits in an AD mouse model and alleviate prion-mediated pathology and cognitive deficits in mice inoculated with prion proteins (99, 100). Additionally, BACE1 inhibitors, which have already been tested extensively in clinical trials, may have therapeutic benefits in patients suffering from HAND. Future investigations will be necessary to determine the role of BACE1 in the ER stress response. Furthermore, we propose to investigate the potential effect of ARVs on BACE1 redistribution to the trans-golgi network and early endosomal compartments as a mechanism of increased amyloidogenic APP processing, similar to what has been reported by Tan et. al (71). These studies will enhance our understanding of BACE1's role in cellular maintenance under normal and stressed conditions in the CNS and provide insights into potential therapeutic targets for neurodegenerative disease.

3.6: ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the Penn Alzheimer's Disease Core Center (ADCC) and the Center for Neurodegenerative Disease Research (CNDR) for generously providing APP and Aβ antibodies as well as autopsy tissue. We also thank Margaret Maronski for her help in the preparation of primary rat cortical cultures. This study utilized services offered by core facilities of the Comprehensive NeuroAIDS Center (CNAC NIMH Grant number P30MH092177) at Temple University School of Medicine. The ATF4 antibody was a generous gift from Ron Wek (Indiana University). We also thank the NIH for the following funding sources: R01NS056885, R01MH083517, R01NS41202, R01MH098742 (K.J-S), MH077542, MH096636, and MH075673 (N.J.H), NS043994 and NS27405 (D.L.K), DA22339 and DA18678 (R.C.P), MH070306 (J.E.C), CA93237 (J.A.D.) and T32GM008076 (P.J.G).

Table 1

	HIV ^B	Neurocog ^c	Age	Gender	PMI ^D (h)	Aβ Oligo ^E
3009	-	Normal	53	F	N/A [⊦]	-
3012	-	Normal	50	Μ	N/A	-
7665	-	Not Tested	47	F	19.18	-
8087	+	Normal	50	Μ	18	-
6771	+	Normal	46	Μ	2.75	+
6568	+	HAD	32	М	14	++
7680	+	HAD	34	F	5	++
8270	+	MCMD	49	Μ	67.33	+
8382	+	MCMD	37	Μ	11.5	+
6683	+	MCMD	31	Μ	8.83	++
6050	+	HAD	40	Μ	N/A	+
6040	+	HAD	34	Μ	N/A	++
4002	+	HAD	35	Μ	N/A	+

Summary of human cases used for immunofluorescence staining in Figure 1

^ANNTC, National NeuroAIDS Tissue Consortium identification. ^BHIV, HIV infection status. ^CNeurocog, neurocognitive diagnosis. ^DPMI, postmortem interval (hours). ^EAβ Oligo, extent of hippocampal Aβ oligomer burden as assessed by Nab61 staining. ^FN/A, not available. F, female; M, male.



Figure 1. BACE1 and A β oligomer immunostaining are elevated in the brain of HIV(+) cases. Paraffin-embedded tissue sections from hippocampus of HIV(-) control, HIV(+) Normal and HIV(+) HAND cases were prepared for immunofluorescent analysis and visualized by laser confocal microscopy. A) Representative images are shown from hippocampal sections triple-

labeled for A β oligomers (red), MAP2 (green), and nuclei (blue). Red and green colocalization appears yellow. A β oligomers (red) are increased in MAP2-positive neurons in hippocampus of HIV(+) cases compared to controls. B) CA1, CA3, and dentate gyrus hippocampal sections were double-labeled for BACE1 (green) and MAP2 (red). Representative images are shown. Despite a loss of MAP2 (red) in HIV(+) HAND cases compared to controls, BACE1 (green) immunostaining was increased in CA1 and CA3 regions in HAND cases. C) Whole brain lysates from the mid-frontal cortex of HIV(-) controls (n=4), HIV(+) neurocognitively normal (HIV(+) Normal) (n=7), and HIV(+) HAND (n=6) cases were prepared for immunoblot and probed for BiP, BACE1, APP, phospho- and total eIF2 α . D-G) Densitometric analysis revealed no significant changes in expression levels of phospho-eIF2 α or APP in HIV(+) Normal and HIV(+) HAND cases compared to controls (*p<0.05, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing).



Figure 2. Antiretroviral drugs administered to SIV(+) macaques induce CNS damage and elevated BACE1. Using double-label confocal microscopy, formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded hippocampal brain sections from pigtailed macaques were labeled by immunofluorescence for: MAP2 (red) and APP (green). Pigtail macaques were either uninfected (n=6), SIV-infected and treated with placebo (n=7), or SIV-infected and treated with combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) (tenofovir, atazanavir, saquinavir, and L-870812a) (n=4). A) Representative images of cases stained with APP and MAP2 are shown. B) Quantification indicates a significant increase in intraneuronal APP in SIV(+) ART-treated macaques compared to uninfected and SIV(+)/placebo-treated controls (**p<0.01, ***p<0.001, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). C) Fresh-frozen tissue sections from the hippocampus of pigtailed macaques were

subjected to standard protein extraction and immunoblotting for expression of BiP, BACE1, APP, p-eIF2 α , total eIF2 α , PS-1 CTF, and ADAM10. Fast green was used as a loading control. D-I) Quantification of band densities from immunoblots shown in Figure 2C (*p<0.05, **p<0.01,***p<0.001, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing).



Figure 3. Antiretroviral drugs activate the unfolded protein response and upregulate BACE1 expression in primary neurons. A) 21 DIV rat neuroglial cultures were treated with indicated concentrations of AZT, saquinavir, or ritonavir for 16 h, lysed, and immunoblotted for markers of ER stress (BiP, phospho- and total eIF2α), APP, BACE1, ADAM10, and PS-1). Actin was used 112

as a loading control for all targets except phospho-eIF2 α which was normalized to total eIF2 α . Representative blots shown. B-G) Quantification of immunosignals were normalized to actin and expressed as fold change relative to vehicle controls. BiP, p-eIF2 α , APP, and BACE1 protein levels were significantly elevated compared to controls. ADAM10, and PS-1 did not show any significant changes (n=5, vehicle: 0.04% DMSO, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, one-way ANOVA with Dunnett post hoc testing). H) Rat neurons were treated with 0.04% DMSO (Vehicle), 10 μ M Ritonavir, 1 μ M Saquinavir, 25 μ M AZT, or 1 μ M thapsigargin for 16 h. Total mRNA was isolated and expression levels of spliced XBP1 mRNA measured via TaqMan using the comparative Ct method relative to unspliced XBP1 (uXBP1). qRT-PCR assays were performed in triplicate. Ritonavir and saquinavir induced significant increases in spliced XBP1 (n=4, *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, one-way ANOVA with Dunnett post hoc testing). I) 21 DIV human fetal neurons were treated as in (A) and lysates subjected to immunoblotting. Representative blot shown. Similar to (A), ARVs appeared to induce increased protein expression of BiP, phospho-eIF2 α , and BACE1, relative to vehicle controls (n=3).



Figure 4. ARV drugs increase amyloidogenic APP processing in primary neurons. CHO cells stably expressing human APP were treated with 10 μ M ritonavir for 16 h or pre-treated with various doses of a cell-permeable beta secretase inhibitor (BSI) for 12 h then treated with ritonavir for 16 h. After 16 h, culture media was collected and subjected to a human/rat A β_{42} - or A β_{40} -specific sandwich ELISA (A) or a human sAPP α or sAPP β ELISA (B, C). A) Ritonavir treatment resulted in a two-fold increase in A β_{42} production that was dose-dependently blocked

by addition of a beta secretase inhibitor, while $A\beta_{40}$ levels were unaffected by addition of ritonavir (n=6, ***p<0.001, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). B) No statistically significant changes in sAPP β or sAPP α were observed in ritonavir-treated cultures, though sAPP β was dose-dependently decreased by the presence of a beta secretase inhibitor. D, E) Primary rat neuroglial cultures were treated with various combinations of ARV drugs (10 µM ritonavir, 1 µM saquinavir, and 25 µM AZT) for 4 or 16 h. Culture media was then subjected to a human/rat $A\beta_{42}$ - or $A\beta_{40}$ -specific sandwich ELISA as in (A). At 16 h, both $A\beta_{42}$ and $A\beta_{40}$ levels were increased in most treatment conditions. AZT appeared to blunt PI-mediated enhancement of amyloidogenic APP processing in combination treatment (n=3, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, one-way ANOVA plus Dunnett post hoc testing).





Figure 5. Ritonavir upregulates neuronal BACE1 expression via translation-dependent control. A) Rat neurons were exposed to the indicated treatments for 16 h. mRNA was isolated for RT-PCR and cDNA subjected to real-time PCR. Levels of BACE1 mRNA were determined using the ΔΔCt method relative to TBP. gRT-PCR assays were performed in triplicate. No significant changes in BACE1 mRNA were observed in ARV drug-treated cultures (n=4, **p<0.01, one-way ANOVA plus Dunnett post hoc). B) Rat neurons were treated with ritonavir alone or pre-treated with anisomycin or actinomycin D for 12 h then treated with ritonavir. Fast green was used as a loading control. C) Compared to ritonavir-only treated neurons, anisomycin pre-treatment resulted in decreased BACE1 expression. Actinomycin D had no significant effect (n=4, **p<0.01, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc). D) Rat neurons were treated with the indicated drugs for 16 h, separated into cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions, and analyzed by immunoblotting. E) Densitometric analysis revealed a significant increase in ATF4 and BACE1 (n=4, **p<0.01, one-way ANOVA plus Dunnett post hoc). F) 14 DIV rat cortical cultures were transfected via magnetotransfection with pcDNA3.1Zeo(+) vector containing the entire human BACE1 coding region including the BACE1 5' UTR but missing the 3' UTR (+5' UTR) or pcDNA3.1Zeo(+) vector containing the human BACE1 coding region including the 3' UTR but missing the 5' UTR (-5' UTR). 48 hours following transfection, cultures were treated with 0.04% DMSO or 10 µM ritonavir for 16h, lysed, and immunoblotted for BACE1. Representaive blots shown. G) Quantification of BACE1 immunosignal was normalized to actin (n=3, *p<0.05, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing).



Figure 6. Ritonavir does not affect BACE1 protein stability in primary neurons. A) Primary rat neurons were pulse-labeled for 30 min with ³⁵S-methionine/cysteine-containing DMEM and chased with neurobasal media + B27. Radiolabeled BACE1 was immunoprecipitated with Dynabeads Protein A and 2 μg anti-BACE1 12h post-labeling to confirm enrichment. B) Neurons were pulse-labeled as in (A) and chased with neurobasal media +/- 10 μM ritonavir for 24 h. BACE1 was immunoprecipitated as in (A), and visualized via autoradiography. Note that immature BACE1 runs at ~60 kDa while mature, fully glycosylated BACE1 runs at ~70 kDa. Representative blots shown (n=3). C) The levels of ³⁵S-methionine/cysteine-labeled BACE1 were quantified and the percentage changes, relative to 0h time point, are plotted. No significant differences in BACE1 half-life were observed between control and ritonavir-treated neurons (n=3, linear regression analysis).



Figure 7. PERK regulates basal BACE1 expression in neurons. A) DIV 14 pure neuronal cultures were transfected via magnetotransfection with one of three plasmids: pLENTI CMV/TO Puro destination vector (backbone), wild-type mouse PERK, or kinase-dead, K618A mutant

PERK (dnPERK) and complexed with Neuromag transfection reagent. 72 h after transfection, cultures were harvested and lysates prepared for immunoblotting. Representative blots shown. B) Densitometric analysis of PERK immunosignals indicate significant overexpression of wild-type and kinase-dead PERK in pure neuronal cultures compared to empty vector controls (n=3, *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). C, D) Quantification of p-eIF2 α and BACE1 blots show a significant decrease in expression of these respective proteins in neuronal cultures overexpressing dnPERK compared to neurons overexpressing wild-type PERK when transfected with 2 µg of plasmid DNA (n=3, Student's *t* test).



Figure 8. HIV protease inhibitor-mediated BACE1 upregulation is PERK-dependent. A-C) Floxed PERK mouse cortical neuroglial cultures were generated by isolating neurons from brains of tamoxifen-inducible *cre* recombinase conditional PERK knockout embryonic mice at E16.5-17.5. At DIV 10, neuroglial cultures were treated with 0.1 μM or 1 μM 4-hydroxtamoxifen (4-

OHT), for 96 h to excise the PERK gene (note that estimated PERK half-life is 13 h). Efficiency of PERK excision was estimated to be approximately 50 to 60% via densitometric analysis (A) (n=4, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). Wild-type and PERK-excised neuroglial cultures were treated with 10 μ M ritonavir (B) or 1 μ M saquinavir (C) for 16 h and lysates prepared for immunoblotting. Representative images shown (n=4). Compared to wild-type cultures treated with ritonavir or saquinavir, PERK-excised neuroglial cultures treated with ritonavir or saquinavir, PERK-excised neuroglial cultures treated with ARVs showed reduced expression of p-eIF2 α and BACE1.

3.7: REFERENCES

- Heaton, R.K., Clifford, D.B., Franklin, D.R., Jr., Woods, S.P., Ake, C., Vaida, F., Ellis, R.J., Letendre, S.L., Marcotte, T.D., Atkinson, J.H., et al. 2010. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders persist in the era of potent antiretroviral therapy: CHARTER Study. *Neurology* 75:2087-2096.
- Heaton, R.K., Franklin, D.R., Ellis, R.J., McCutchan, J.A., Letendre, S.L., Leblanc, S., Corkran, S.H., Duarte, N.A., Clifford, D.B., Woods, S.P., et al. 2010. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders before and during the era of combination antiretroviral therapy: differences in rates, nature, and predictors. *J Neurovirol*.
- McArthur, J.C., Haughey, N., Gartner, S., Conant, K., Pardo, C., Nath, A., and Sacktor, N. 2003. Human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia: an evolving disease. *J Neurovirol* 9:205-221.
- McArthur, J.C., Steiner, J., Sacktor, N., and Nath, A. 2010. Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders Mind the Gap. *Annals of Neurology* 67:699-714.
- Robertson, K.R., Smurzynski, M., Parsons, T.D., Wu, K., Bosch, R.J., Wu, J., McArthur, J.C., Collier, A.C., Evans, S.R., and Ellis, R.J. 2007. The prevalence and incidence of neurocognitive impairment in the HAART era. *AIDS* 21:1915-1921.
- Sacktor, N., Lyles, R.H., Skolasky, R., Kleeberger, C., Selnes, O.A., Miller, E.N., Becker, J.T., Cohen, B., and McArthur, J.C. 2001. HIV-associated neurologic disease incidence changes:: Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study, 1990-1998. *Neurology* 56:257-260.
- Bandaru, V.V., McArthur, J.C., Sacktor, N., Cutler, R.G., Knapp, E.L., Mattson, M.P., and Haughey, N.J. 2007. Associative and predictive biomarkers of dementia in HIV-1-infected patients. *Neurology* 68:1481-1487.
- Xu, J., and Ikezu, T. 2009. The comorbidity of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders and Alzheimer's disease: a foreseeable medical challenge in post-HAART era. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol 4:200-212.

- Green, D.A., Masliah, E., Vinters, H.V., Beizai, P., Moore, D.J., and Achim, C.L. 2005.
 Brain deposition of beta-amyloid is a common pathologic feature in HIV positive patients.
 AIDS 19:407-411.
- Anthony, I.C., Ramage, S.N., Carnie, F.W., Simmonds, P., and Bell, J.E. 2006. Accelerated Tau deposition in the brains of individuals infected with human immunodeficiency virus-1 before and after the advent of highly active anti-retroviral therapy. *Acta Neuropathol* 111:529-538.
- 11. Achim, C.L., Adame, A., Dumaop, W., Everall, I.P., and Masliah, E. 2009. Increased accumulation of intraneuronal amyloid beta in HIV-infected patients. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 4:190-199.
- Brew, B.J., Pemberton, L., Blennow, K., Wallin, A., and Hagberg, L. 2005. CSF amyloid beta42 and tau levels correlate with AIDS dementia complex. *Neurology* 65:1490-1492.
- Vehmas, A., Lieu, J., Pardo, C.A., McArthur, J.C., and Gartner, S. 2004. Amyloid precursor protein expression in circulating monocytes and brain macrophages from patients with HIV-associated cognitive impairment. *J Neuroimmunol* 157:99-110.
- Esiri, M.M., Biddolph, S.C., and Morris, C.S. 1998. Prevalence of Alzheimer plaques in AIDS. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* 65:29-33.
- 15. Sosnik, A., Chiappetta, D.A., and Carcaboso, A.M. 2009. Drug delivery systems in HIV pharmacotherapy: what has been done and the challenges standing ahead. *J Control Release* 138:2-15.
- 16. De Clercq, E. 2002. New anti-HIV agents and targets. *Med Res Rev* 22:531-565.
- 17. Moyle, G. 2000. Clinical manifestations and management of antiretroviral nucleoside analog-related mitochondrial toxicity. *Clin Ther* 22:911-936; discussion 898.
- Moyle, G. 2005. Mechanisms of HIV and nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor injury to mitochondria. *Antivir Ther* 10 Suppl 2:M47-52.

- Chen, C.H., Vazquez-Padua, M., and Cheng, Y.C. 1991. Effect of anti-human immunodeficiency virus nucleoside analogs on mitochondrial DNA and its implication for delayed toxicity. *Mol Pharmacol* 39:625-628.
- 20. Dufer, M., Neye, Y., Krippeit-Drews, P., and Drews, G. 2004. Direct interference of HIV protease inhibitors with pancreatic beta-cell function. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* 369:583-590.
- Zhou, H., Gurley, E.C., Jarujaron, S., Ding, H., Fang, Y., Xu, Z., Pandak, W.M., Jr., and Hylemon, P.B. 2006. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response and disrupt lipid metabolism in primary hepatocytes. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 291:G1071-1080.
- 22. Zhou, H., Pandak, W.M., Jr., Lyall, V., Natarajan, R., and Hylemon, P.B. 2005. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response in macrophages: implication for atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. *Mol Pharmacol* 68:690-700.
- Schutt, M., Zhou, J., Meier, M., and Klein, H.H. 2004. Long-term effects of HIV-1 protease inhibitors on insulin secretion and insulin signaling in INS-1 beta cells. J Endocrinol 183:445-454.
- 24. Liang, J.S., Distler, O., Cooper, D.A., Jamil, H., Deckelbaum, R.J., Ginsberg, H.N., and Sturley, S.L. 2001. HIV protease inhibitors protect apolipoprotein B from degradation by the proteasome: a potential mechanism for protease inhibitor-induced hyperlipidemia. *Nat Med* 7:1327-1331.
- Schubert, M., Gautam, D., Surjo, D., Ueki, K., Baudler, S., Schubert, D., Kondo, T., Alber,
 J., Galldiks, N., Kustermann, E., et al. 2004. Role for neuronal insulin resistance in neurodegenerative diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:3100-3105.
- Steen, E., Terry, B.M., Rivera, E.J., Cannon, J.L., Neely, T.R., Tavares, R., Xu, X.J., Wands, J.R., and de la Monte, S.M. 2005. Impaired insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression and signaling mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease--is this type 3 diabetes? *J Alzheimers Dis* 7:63-80.

- Banerjee, A., Abdelmegeed, M.A., Jang, S., and Song, B.J. 2013. Zidovudine (AZT) and Hepatic Lipid Accumulation: Implication of Inflammation, Oxidative and Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress Mediators. *Plos One* 8.
- Akay, C., Cooper, M., Odeleye, A., Jensen, B.K., White, M.G., Vassoler, F., Gannon,
 P.J., Mankowski, J., Dorsey, J.L., Buch, A.M., et al. 2014. Antiretroviral drugs induce oxidative stress and neuronal damage in the central nervous system. *J Neurovirol*.
- 29. Everall, I.P., Hansen, L.A., and Masliah, E. 2005. The shifting patterns of HIV encephalitis neuropathology. *Neurotox Res* 8:51-61.
- Lindl, K.A., Akay, C., Wang, Y., White, M.G., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2007. Expression of the endoplasmic reticulum stress response marker, BiP, in the central nervous system of HIV-positive individuals. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 33:658-669.
- Rao, R.V., and Bredesen, D.E. 2004. Misfolded proteins, endoplasmic reticulum stress and neurodegeneration. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 16:653-662.
- Katayama, T., Imaizumi, K., Manabe, T., Hitomi, J., Kudo, T., and Tohyama, M. 2004.
 Induction of neuronal death by ER stress in Alzheimer's disease. *J Chem Neuroanat* 28:67-78.
- Bertolotti, A., Zhang, Y., Hendershot, L.M., Harding, H.P., and Ron, D. 2000. Dynamic interaction of BiP and ER stress transducers in the unfolded-protein response. *Nat Cell Biol* 2:326-332.
- 34. Haze, K., Yoshida, H., Yanagi, H., Yura, T., and Mori, K. 1999. Mammalian transcription factor ATF6 is synthesized as a transmembrane protein and activated by proteolysis in response to endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Mol Biol Cell* 10:3787-3799.
- 35. Salminen, A., Kauppinen, A., Suuronen, T., Kaarniranta, K., and Ojala, J. 2009. ER stress in Alzheimer's disease: a novel neuronal trigger for inflammation and Alzheimer's pathology. *J Neuroinflammation* 6:41.

- Lindl, K.A., Marks, D.R., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2010. HIV-associated neurocognitive disorder: pathogenesis and therapeutic opportunities. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 5:294-309.
- Gavilan, M.P., Pintado, C., Gavilan, E., Jimenez, S., Rios, R.M., Vitorica, J., Castano, A., and Ruano, D. 2009. Dysfunction of the unfolded protein response increases neurodegeneration in aged rat hippocampus following proteasome inhibition. *Aging Cell* 8:654-665.
- Takahashi, K., Niidome, T., Akaike, A., Kihara, T., and Sugimoto, H. 2009. Amyloid precursor protein promotes endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced cell death via C/EBP homologous protein-mediated pathway. *J Neurochem* 109:1324-1337.
- Kudo, T., Okumura, M., Imaizumi, K., Araki, W., Morihara, T., Tanimukai, H., Kamagata,
 E., Tabuchi, N., Kimura, R., Kanayama, D., et al. 2006. Altered localization of amyloid precursor protein under endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 344:525-530.
- Banerjee, A., Abdelmegeed, M.A., Jang, S., and Song, B.J. 2013. Oxidative stress and
 ER stress induce Zidovudine (AZT)-mediated hepatic lipid accumulation. *Faseb Journal* 27.
- Hoozemans, J.J., van Haastert, E.S., Nijholt, D.A., Rozemuller, A.J., Eikelenboom, P., and Scheper, W. 2009. The unfolded protein response is activated in pretangle neurons in Alzheimer's disease hippocampus. *Am J Pathol* 174:1241-1251.
- Velliquette, R.A., O'Connor, T., and Vassar, R. 2005. Energy inhibition elevates beta-secretase levels and activity and is potentially amyloidogenic in APP transgenic mice:
 possible early events in Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *J Neurosci* 25:10874-10883.
- Finnie, J.W., Manavis, J., Blumbergs, P.C., and Kuchel, T.R. 2000. Axonal and neuronal amyloid precursor protein immunoreactivity in the brains of guinea pigs given tunicamycin. *Vet Pathol* 37:677-680.

- O'Connor, T., Sadleir, K.R., Maus, E., Velliquette, R.A., Zhao, J., Cole, S.L., Eimer, W.A.,
 Hitt, B., Bembinster, L.A., Lammich, S., et al. 2008. Phosphorylation of the Translation
 Initiation Factor elF2 alpha Increases BACE1 Levels and Promotes Amyloidogenesis.
 Neuron 60:988-1009.
- Vassar, R. 2004. BACE1 The beta-secretase enzyme in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* 23:105-113.
- 46. Cheng, X., He, P., Lee, T., Yao, H., Li, R., and Shen, Y. 2014. High Activities of BACE1 in Brains with Mild Cognitive Impairment. *Am J Pathol* 184:141-147.
- 47. Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Shyam, N., Nabet, B., Goenaga-Vazquez, Y., Ruzbarsky, J., Wang,
 Y., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Activation status of integrated stress
 response pathways in neurons and astrocytes of HAND cortex. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol.*
- 48. Zink, M.C., Suryanarayana, K., Mankowski, J.L., Shen, A., Piatak, M., Jr., Spelman, J.P., Carter, D.L., Adams, R.J., Lifson, J.D., and Clements, J.E. 1999. High viral load in the cerebrospinal fluid and brain correlates with severity of simian immunodeficiency virus encephalitis. *J Virol* 73:10480-10488.
- Hazuda, D.J., Young, S.D., Guare, J.P., Anthony, N.J., Gomez, R.P., Wai, J.S., Vacca, J.P., Handt, L., Motzel, S.L., Klein, H.J., et al. 2004. Integrase inhibitors and cellular immunity suppress retroviral replication in rhesus macaques. *Science* 305:528-532.
- Zink, M.C., Brice, A.K., Kelly, K.M., Queen, S.E., Gama, L., Li, M., Adams, R.J., Bartizal, C., Varrone, J., Rabi, S.A., et al. 2010. Simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques treated with highly active antiretroviral therapy have reduced central nervous system viral replication and inflammation but persistence of viral DNA. *J Infect Dis* 202:161-170.
- Tsai, C.C., Follis, K.E., Beck, T.W., Sabo, A., Bischofberger, N., and Dailey, P.J. 1997.
 Effects of (R)-9-(2-phosphonylmethoxypropyl)adenine monotherapy on chronic SIV infection in macaques. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* 13:707-712.

- Wilcox, K.S., Buchhalter, J., and Dichter, M.A. 1994. Properties of Inhibitory and Excitatory Synapses between Hippocampal-Neurons in Very-Low-Density Cultures. *Synapse* 18:128-151.
- Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Wang, Y., White, M.G., Isaacman-Beck, J., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Site-specific hyperphosphorylation of pRb in HIV-induced neurotoxicity. *Mol Cell Neurosci.*
- 54. White, M.G., Wang, Y., Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Parallel high throughput neuronal toxicity assays demonstrate uncoupling between loss of mitochondrial membrane potential and neuronal damage in a model of HIV-induced neurodegeneration. *Neurosci Res*.
- 55. Darbinian, N., Khalili, K., and Amini, S. 2014. Neuroprotective Activity of pDING in Response to HIV-1 Tat. *J Cell Physiol* 229:153-161.
- Trinh, M.A., Kaphzan, H., Wek, R.C., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2012.
 Brain-Specific Disruption of the eIF2 alpha Kinase PERK Decreases ATF4 Expression and Impairs Behavioral Flexibility. *Cell Reports* 1:676-688.
- Marra, C.M., Zhao, Y., Clifford, D.B., Letendre, S., Evans, S., Henry, K., Ellis, R.J., Rodriguez, B., Coombs, R.W., Schifitto, G., et al. 2009. Impact of combination antiretroviral therapy on cerebrospinal fluid HIV RNA and neurocognitive performance. *AIDS* 23:1359-1366.
- Kahouadji, Y., Dumurgier, J., Sellier, P., Lapalus, P., Delcey, V., Bergmann, J.F., Hugon,
 J., and Paquet, C. 2013. Cognitive function after several years of antiretroviral therapy
 with stable central nervous system penetration score. *Hiv Medicine* 14:311-315.
- 59. Joska, J.A., Gouse, H., Paul, R.H., Stein, D.J., and Flisher, A.J. 2010. Does highly active antiretroviral therapy improve neurocognitive function? A systematic review. *J Neurovirol* 16:101-114.

- Mankowski, J.L., Queen, S.E., Tarwater, P.M., Fox, K.J., and Perry, V.H. 2002.
 Accumulation of beta-amyloid precursor protein in axons correlates with CNS expression of SIV gp41. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 61:85-90.
- 61. Robertson, K., Liner, J., and Meeker, R.B. 2012. Antiretroviral neurotoxicity. *J Neurovirol* 18:388-399.
- 62. Werth, J.L., Zhou, B., Nutter, L.M., and Thayer, S.A. 1994. 2',3'-Dideoxycytidine alters calcium buffering in cultured dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Mol Pharmacol* 45:1119-1124.
- 63. Anthonypillai, C., Sanderson, R.N., Gibbs, J.E., and Thomas, S.A. 2004. The distribution of the HIV protease inhibitor, ritonavir, to the brain, cerebrospinal fluid, and choroid plexuses of the guinea pig. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 308:912-920.
- 64. Wynn, H.E., Brundage, R.C., and Fletcher, C.V. 2002. Clinical implications of CNS penetration of antiretroviral drugs. *CNS Drugs* 16:595-609.
- Mouton-Liger, F., Paquet, C., Dumurgier, J., Bouras, C., Pradier, L., Gray, F., and Hugon, J. 2012. Oxidative stress increases BACE1 protein levels through activation of the PKRelF2 alpha pathway. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Basis of Disease* 1822:885-896.
- Vassar, R., Bennett, B.D., Babu-Khan, S., Kahn, S., Mendiaz, E.A., Denis, P., Teplow,
 D.B., Ross, S., Amarante, P., Loeloff, R., et al. 1999. Beta-secretase cleavage of
 Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. *Science* 286:735-741.
- 67. Wek, R.C., and Cavener, D.R. 2007. Translational control and the unfolded protein response. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 9:2357-2371.
- Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Monteleone, D., Vercelli, A., and Tabaton, M. 2012.
 Transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation of ss-secretase. *lubmb Life* 64:943-950.
- Lammich, S., Schobel, S., Zimmer, A.K., Lichtenthaler, S.F., and Haass, C. 2004.
 Expression of the Alzheimer protease BACE1 is suppressed via its 5'-untranslated region. *EMBO Rep* 5:620-625.
- 70. Huse, J.T., Pijak, D.S., Leslie, G.J., Lee, V.M., and Doms, R.W. 2000. Maturation and endosomal targeting of beta-site amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme. The Alzheimer's disease beta-secretase. *J Biol Chem* 275:33729-33737.
- Tan, J.L., Li, Q.X., Ciccotosto, G.D., Crouch, P.J., Culvenor, J.G., White, A.R., and Evin,
 G. 2013. Mild Oxidative Stress Induces Redistribution of BACE1 in Non-Apoptotic
 Conditions and Promotes the Amyloidogenic Processing of Alzheimer's Disease Amyloid
 Precursor Protein. *Plos One* 8.
- 72. Deeks, S.G. 2009. Immune dysfunction, inflammation, and accelerated aging in patients on antiretroviral therapy. *Top HIV Med* 17:118-123.
- 73. Parker, R.A., Flint, O.P., Mulvey, R., Elosua, C., Wang, F., Fenderson, W., Wang, S., Yang, W.P., and Noor, M.A. 2005. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links dyslipidemia to inhibition of proteasome activity and glucose transport by HIV protease inhibitors. *Mol Pharmacol* 67:1909-1919.
- Piccinini, M., Rinaudo, M.T., Chiapello, N., Ricotti, E., Baldovino, S., Mostert, M., and Tovo, P.A. 2002. The human 26S proteasome is a target of antiretroviral agents. *AIDS* 16:693-700.
- 75. Andre, P., Groettrup, M., Klenerman, P., de Giuli, R., Booth, B.L., Jr., Cerundolo, V., Bonneville, M., Jotereau, F., Zinkernagel, R.M., and Lotteau, V. 1998. An inhibitor of HIV-1 protease modulates proteasome activity, antigen presentation, and T cell responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95:13120-13124.
- 76. Zhang, L., Ebenezer, P.J., Dasuri, K., Bruce-Keller, A.J., Fernandez-Kim, S.O., Liu, Y., and Keller, J.N. 2010. Activation of PERK kinase in neural cells by proteasome inhibitor treatment. *J Neurochem* 112:238-245.

- Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Shyam, N., Nabet, B., Goenaga-Vazquez, Y., Ruzbarsky, J., Wang,
 Y., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2012. Activation status of integrated stress
 response pathways in neurones and astrocytes of HIV-associated neurocognitive
 disorders (HAND) cortex. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 38:175-200.
- 78. Giunta, B., Ehrhart, J., Obregon, D.F., Lam, L., Le, L., Jin, J., Fernandez, F., Tan, J., and Shytle, R.D. 2011. Antiretroviral medications disrupt microglial phagocytosis of betaamyloid and increase its production by neurons: implications for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders. *Mol Brain* 4:23.
- 79. Lan, X., Kiyota, T., Hanamsagar, R., Huang, Y., Andrews, S., Peng, H., Zheng, J.C., Swindells, S., Carlson, G.A., and Ikezu, T. 2011. The Effect of HIV Protease Inhibitors on Amyloid-beta Peptide Degradation and Synthesis in Human Cells and Alzheimer's Disease Animal Model. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol*.
- 80. Anthony, I.C., and Bell, J. 2009. Neuropathological Findings Associated with Long-Term HAART. In *HIV and the Brain*. R.H.P.e. al., editor. Edinburgh: Humana Press. 29-47.
- Anthony, I.C., and Bell, J.E. 2008. The Neuropathology of HIV/AIDS. *Int Rev Psychiatry* 20:15-24.
- 82. Cysique, L.A., Maruff, P., and Brew, B.J. 2004. Prevalence and pattern of neuropsychological impairment in human immunodeficiency virus-infected/acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (HIV/AIDS) patients across pre- and post-highly active antiretroviral therapy eras: a combined study of two cohorts. *J Neurovirol* 10:350-357.
- Smurzynski, M., Wu, K., Letendre, S., Robertson, K., Bosch, R.J., Clifford, D.B., Evans,
 S., Collier, A.C., Taylor, M., and Ellis, R. 2010. Effects of central nervous system antiretroviral penetration on cognitive functioning in the ALLRT cohort. *AIDS*.
- Letendre, S.L., McCutchan, J.A., Childers, M.E., Woods, S.P., Lazzaretto, D., Heaton,
 R.K., Grant, I., Ellis, R.J., and Group, H. 2004. Enhancing antiretroviral therapy for
 human immunodeficiency virus cognitive disorders. *Ann Neurol* 56:416-423.

- Letendre, S., Marquie-Beck, J., Capparelli, E., Best, B., Clifford, D., Collier, A.C., Gelman, B.B., McArthur, J.C., McCutchan, J.A., Morgello, S., et al. 2008. Validation of the CNS Penetration-Effectiveness rank for quantifying antiretroviral penetration into the central nervous system. *Arch Neurol* 65:65-70.
- 86. Winston, A., Duncombe, C., Li, P.C., Gill, J.M., Kerr, S.J., Puls, R., Petoumenos, K., Taylor-Robinson, S.D., Emery, S., Cooper, D.A., et al. 2010. Does choice of combination antiretroviral therapy (cART) alter changes in cerebral function testing after 48 weeks in treatment-naive, HIV-1-infected individuals commencing cART? A randomized, controlled study. *Clin Infect Dis* 50:920-929.
- Schweinsburg, B.C., Taylor, M.J., Alhassoon, O.M., Gonzalez, R., Brown, G.G., Ellis, R.J., Letendre, S., Videen, J.S., McCutchan, J.A., Patterson, T.L., et al. 2005. Brain mitochondrial injury in human immunodeficiency virus-seropositive (HIV+) individuals taking nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors. *J Neurovirol* 11:356-364.
- 88. Cardenas, V.A., Meyerhoff, D.J., Studholme, C., Kornak, J., Rothlind, J., Lampiris, H., Neuhaus, J., Grant, R.M., Chao, L.L., Truran, D., et al. 2009. Evidence for ongoing brain injury in human immunodeficiency virus-positive patients treated with antiretroviral therapy. *J Neurovirol* 15:324-333.
- Tozzi, V., Balestra, P., Salvatori, M.F., Vlassi, C., Liuzzi, G., Giancola, M.L., Giulianelli, M., Narciso, P., and Antinori, A. 2009. Changes in Cognition During Antiretroviral Therapy: Comparison of 2 Different Ranking Systems to Measure Antiretroviral Drug Efficacy on HIV-Associated Neurocognitive Disorders. *Jaids-Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* 52:56-63.
- Robertson, K.R., Su, Z., Margolis, D.M., Krambrink, A., Havlir, D.V., Evans, S., and Skiest, D.J. 2010. Neurocognitive effects of treatment interruption in stable HIV-positive patients in an observational cohort. *Neurology* 74:1260-1266.
- 91. de Almeida, S.M., Letendre, S., and Ellis, R. 2006. Human immunodeficiency virus and the central nervous system. *Braz J Infect Dis* 10:41-50.

- 92. Cysique, L.A., and Brew, B.J. 2009. Neuropsychological functioning and antiretroviral treatment in HIV/AIDS: a review. *Neuropsychol Rev* 19:169-185.
- McGee, B., Smith, N., and Aweeka, F. 2006. HIV pharmacology: barriers to the eradication of HIV from the CNS. *HIV Clin Trials* 7:142-153.
- 94. Yilmaz, A., Stahle, L., Hagberg, L., Svennerholm, B., Fuchs, D., and Gisslen, M. 2004.
 Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma HIV-1 RNA levels and lopinavir concentrations following lopinavir/ritonavir regimen. *Scand J Infect Dis* 36:823-828.
- 95. Hamidi, M. 2007. Central nervous system distribution kinetics of indinavir in rats. *J Pharm Pharmacol* 59:1077-1085.
- 96. Varatharajan, L., and Thomas, S.A. 2009. The transport of anti-HIV drugs across blood-CNS interfaces: summary of current knowledge and recommendations for further research. *Antiviral Res* 82:A99-109.
- Toborek, M., Lee, Y.W., Flora, G., Pu, H., Andras, I.E., Wylegala, E., Hennig, B., and Nath, A. 2005. Mechanisms of the blood-brain barrier disruption in HIV-1 infection. *Cell Mol Neurobiol* 25:181-199.
- 98. Wang, H., Sun, J., and Goldstein, H. 2008. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection increases the in vivo capacity of peripheral monocytes to cross the blood-brain barrier into the brain and the in vivo sensitivity of the blood-brain barrier to disruption by lipopolysaccharide. *J Virol* 82:7591-7600.
- 99. Moreno, J.A., Halliday, M., Molloy, C., Radford, H., Verity, N., Axten, J.M., Ortori, C.A., Willis, A.E., Fischer, P.M., Barrett, D.A., et al. 2013. Oral Treatment Targeting the Unfolded Protein Response Prevents Neurodegeneration and Clinical Disease in Prion-Infected Mice. *Science Translational Medicine* 5.
- 100. Ma, T., Trinh, M.A., Wexler, A.J., Bourbon, C., Gatti, E., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2013. Suppression of eIF2 alpha kinases alleviates Alzheimer's disease-related plasticity and memory deficits. *Nature Neuroscience* 16:1299-U1185.

CHAPTER 4

"Neuronal BACE1 inhibition is protective against antiretroviral-mediated neurotoxicity"

Patrick J. Gannon^{1,2}, Nicholas Kim¹, Gabriel Van De Walle¹, Kelly L. Jordan-Sciutto¹

¹ Department of Pathology, University of Pennsylvania School of Dental Medicine, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6030

² Department of Pharmacology, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, Philadelphia, PA

19104-4283

4.1: ABSTRACT

Despite advances in antiretroviral therapy (ART), HIV remains the leading cause of dementia among young adults in the United States. Approximately 50% of HIV+ individuals develop some form of cognitive/motor dysfunction, which can range from asymptomatic neurocognitive impairment (ANI) to frank dementia. Collectively, the spectrum of neurological dysfunctions caused by HIV infection is known as HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND). A growing body of evidence suggests that HAND in the post-ART era has evolved from a subacute dementia to a more insidious, neurodegenerative disease with pathological hallmarks similar to Alzheimer disease (AD). Common features among HAND and AD include the presence of chronic oxidative stress and inflammation, as well as misfolded proteins in the CNS. Additionally, we recently demonstrated that beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1), which is the ratelimiting enzyme in the production of beta amyloid ($A\beta$) from the amyloid precursor protein (APP), is upregulated in brains of ART-medicated, HIV+ individuals and that ART drugs increase BACE1 expression and Aß peptide production in primary neurons via chronic activation of the unfolded protein response (UPR). Therefore, we hypothesized that ART-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons may be contributing to neurological dysfunction in patients with HIV via aberrant production of Aβ peptides. In this report, we demonstrate that pharmacological inhibition of BACE1 is neuroprotective against ART-mediated toxicity and that inhibition of the unfolded protein response can mitigate ART-mediated upregulation of BACE1 in neurons. Together. these results suggest that inhibiting neuronal BACE1 function, either directly or upstream, may be a viable adjunctive neuroprotective therapy in the treatment of HAND.

136

4.2: INTRODUCTION

Beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) is a transmembrane aspartyl protease that was initially identified as the primary beta-secretase enzyme responsible for cleaving the amyloid precursor protein (APP) to generate beta amyloid (A β), the primary component of senile plaques in AD (1, 2). Post-mortem analyses have revealed that BACE1 expression and enzymatic activity are significantly upregulated in AD brains compared to age-matched controls and BACE1 co-localizes with amyloid plaques (3-6). BACE1 expression is controlled at the transcriptional and translational level by a host of stress factors including inflammation, ischemia, oxidative stress, and energy deprivation (7-9). Oxidative stress, which is a common feature among many neurodegenerative diseases, is particularly important in the pathogenesis of AD as it has been shown to increase expression of β - and γ -secretase leading to overproduction of A β , which itself induces oxidative stress, yielding a positive feedback loop (10).

Recent studies have shown that oxidative stress and BACE1 upregulation are salient features of many CNS inflammatory and neurodegenerative diseases. In particular, HIV infection is associated with a spectrum of neurocognitive impairments, termed HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND), characterized by chronic neuroinflammation, oxidative stress, and neurodegeneration (11-13). Despite the successes of antiretroviral therapy (ART) in suppressing HIV viral loads to undetectable levels and decreasing HIV-related morbidity and mortality, the prevalence of HAND continues to escalate. Furthermore, increasing evidence suggests that HAND pathology has evolved in the post-ART era from a subcortical encephalitis to a more cortical and hippocampal, neurodegenerative condition with Alzheimer disease (AD)-like pathological hallmarks, including neurofibrillary tangles and intracellular A β accumulation (14-19). We recently showed that ART-medicated, HIV+ individuals also display increased expression of intraneuronal A β oligomers and beta-site APP cleaving enzyme (BACE1) compared to ART-naïve and uninfected controls, suggesting that antiretrovirals may be contributing to enhanced A β production in the CNS of HAND patients through a BACE1-dependent mechanism (20).

Although it remains unclear what specific role ART has on the persistence and progression of HAND, many classes of ART drugs induce a wide range of systemic metabolic and neural disturbances that could themselves influence the neurocognitive status of HIV+ individuals. Nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs) have been linked to oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction, manifested clinically as peripheral neuropathy and myopathy, while HIV protease inhibitors (PIs) are associated with atherosclerosis, lipodystrophy, and diabetes (21-31). Recently, several groups have shown that PIs can also induce oxidative stress via production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) leading to neuronal damage and death in vitro (12, 32). Through these and numerous other cellular mechanisms, including 26S proteasome inhibition, ART drugs, and PIs in particular, induce ER stress and activate the unfolded protein response (UPR) in a wide variety of cell types (25, 26, 28, 33-36). In eukaryotes, the UPR is tightly regulated by the ER-resident chaperone, Binding Protein (BiP)/GRP78, which binds to and keeps inactive, three sensor proteins, pancreatic ER kinase (PERK), activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6), and inositol-requiring enzyme 1α (IRE1 α), under basal cellular conditions (37-39). Following induction of ER stress, BiP is recruited to aid in protein refolding allowing for the subsequent activation of PERK, ATF6, and IRE1a. Transient activation of the UPR initially results in PERK-mediated phosphorylation of the translation initiation factor, $eIF2\alpha$, and global suppression of protein translation. Paradoxically, this event is accompanied by selective translational upregulation of a subset of mRNAs, characterized by the presence of multiple uORFs in the 5' UTR, that typically encode for molecular chaperones and transcription factors involved in cellular adaptation to stress, such as ATF4 (40). Despite having no known chaperone function, BACE1 mRNA, which contains three uORFs and 4 uAUGs in the 5' leader sequence, is also translationally upregulated in response to ER stress and has been shown to increase via a translational mechanism in neurons treated with ART drugs (7, 41, 42).

Altogether, these results indicate that ART drugs activate the unfolded protein response in neurons, likely through a pro-oxidative mechanism, leading to translational upregulation of BACE1, aberrant production of A β , and cellular toxicity. Therefore, we hypothesized that 138 pharmacological inhibition of UPR signaling and/or BACE1 activity in ART-treated neurons would mitigate cellular damage and death. Using an acute, in vitro model of ART exposure, we show that inhibition of two eIF2α kinases, PERK and PKR, suppresses ART-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons while direct BACE1 inhibition is protective against ART-mediated neuronal damage, suggesting that BACE1 may be a potential therapeutic target in the treatment of HAND.

4.3: EXPERIMENTAL METHODS

Preparation of Primary Neuronal Cultures: All primary rat cortical neuroglial cultures were isolated from frontal cortices of embryonic day 16.5-17.5 Sprague-Dawley rat pups, with modifications of previously described protocols (43). Briefly, cortical cell suspensions were isolated from rat pups and plated in poly-L-lysine (Peptide International) coated tissue culture dishes and maintained in neurobasal media containing B27 supplement at 37°C with 5% CO₂, as described previously (44, 45). Unless otherwise indicated, all experiments were performed at 14-21 days in vitro (DIV) on neuronal cultures containing approximately 90% neurons and 10% astrocytes/glia. 50% of neurobasal media volume was replaced with fresh media 10 days after plating cells.

Drug Treatments: To model mild oxidative stress or ER stress in neurons, 10 DIV rat cortical cultures were treated for 12 hours with 10 and 20 μ M hydrogen peroxide diluted in water from a 30% w/w stock solution (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) or 10 μ M ritonavir, respectively. All antiretroviral drugs were obtained from the AIDS research and Reference and Reagent Program (Division of AIDS, NIAID, NIH) and prepared in DMSO at 25 mM stock concentrations. To assess the neuroprotective properties of BACE1 inhibition, neuronal cultures were pre-treated with 1 μ M Beta-Secretase Inhibitor IV (Calbiochem, Billerica, MA) for 30 minutes followed by treatment with hydrogen peroxide or ritonavir, as indicated. eIF2 α kinase inhibition assays were performed using the 7DG PKR inhibitor (Sigma; IC₅₀ = 5 μ M) and GSK2606414 PERK inhibitor (EMD

Millipore; $IC_{50} = 0.4$ nM) and were prepared in DMSO stocks and added to cultures by dilution at the indicated final concentrations.

Immunofluorescence Staining of Neuronal Cultures: To assess neuronal damage and death, 15 μM propidium iodide was added to neuronal cultures grown on coverslips 15 minutes prior to the end of drug treatments. Cultures were washed twice with PBS and fixed for 30 minutes in 4% paraformaldehyde/4% sucrose in PBS, followed by permeablization in 0.2% BSA + 0.1% Triton X-100/PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Coverslips were then washed twice with PBS and incubated with anti-MAP2 antibody (1:1000) in normal antibody diluent overnight at 4°C. After washing in PBS-T, coverslips were incubated in a fluorescein isothiocyanate-conjuagated goat anti-mouse IgG secondary antibody (1:200 for 30 min at room temperature, Jackson ImmunoResearch Lab, West Grove, PA). Coverslips were mounted on slides and the number of MAP2+ cells determined through blind counting of all fields (15 at 200x) in three adjacent vertical columns through the center of each coverslip. Images were captured using a Nikon Eclipse E400 fluorescent microscope (Nikon Corp, Tokyo, Japan) equipped with an Olympus DP70 digital camera (Olympus Corp, Tokyo, Japan). Propidium iodide puncta were counted by hand using the NIH ImageJ software program (Image J v1.44, NIH) and plotted as fold change compared to untreated controls. Averages are expressed as mean ± SEM.

To determine the effect of oxidative and ER stress on synaptic integrity, neuronal cultures were treated with H202 or ritonavir as described above, fixed, and incubated in anti-synapsin antibody (1:300) overnight at 4°C. Coverslips were then incubated in a fluorescein isothiocyanate-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG secondary antibody (1:200) for 30 minutes at room temperature. For each treatment group, 15 images were captured on three coverslips from three independent experiments using fluorescence microscopy. Post-acquisition analysis was performed using Metamorph 6.0 (Universal Imaging, Downingtown, PA). Briefly, intensity of synapsin staining was determined by the measurement of integrated pixel intensity (defined as total pixel intensity times the area of pixels with positive synapsin signal). This value was divided by the total MAP2 area

(also quantified using Metamorph) to account for global changes in neuronal density. For all imaging quantification, three coverslips were counted from three independent experiments. Averages are expressed as mean ± SEM.

Immunoblotting: Whole cell extracts of primary rat cortical cultures were prepared using icecold whole-cell lysis buffer (50 mM Tris pH 7.5, 120 mM NaCl, 0.5% NP-40, 0.4 mM Na₃VO₄, 100 mM DTT, and 1:100 protease inhibitor cocktail. Lysates were centrifuged at 14,000 *g* at 4°C for 10 minutes and protein concentrations determined using the Bradford method and equal amounts of protein (20 µg) loaded into each well of a 4-12% Bis-Tris Gradient gels followed by transfer to PVDF membranes at 25 volts at room temperature for 1 hour. Membranes were then blocked in tris buffered saline (TBS) with 0.1% tween (TBS-T) plus 5% bovine serum albumin (BSA) for 30-60 minutes at room temperature. Blocked membranes were incubated in BACE1 primary antibody (Cell Signaling) overnight at 4°C, washed with TBS-T, and incubated with HRPconjugated goat-anti rabbit secondary antibody for 30 minutes at room temperature. Membranes were developed using SuperSignal West Dura extended duration substrate and pixel intensities of ROIs quantified via densitometric analysis using the NIH ImageJ software program. BACE1 band intensity was normalized to actin loading controls. Immunoblots shown are representative of three independent biological replicates.

Statistical Analysis: All data were analyzed by Prism 5.0 software (Graphpad Software, San Diego, CA). All quantifications are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Data with multiple categories were analyzed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) plus Newman-Keuls post hoc test, as indicated. Values of p <0.05 were considered significant.

4.4: RESULTS

BACE1 inhibition mitigates MAP2 and synapsin loss in primary neurons treated with hydrogen *peroxide*. Numerous studies have shown that neurons exposed to mild oxidative stress display increased expression of BACE1 at the transcriptional and translational levels leading to enhanced

production of Aβ species (8, 46, 47). To investigate the role of BACE1 in neurons undergoing oxidative stress we first treated primary rat neuroglial cultures with 10 and 20 μ M hydrogen peroxide (H202) for 24 hours in the presence or absence of a cell-permeable beta secretase inhibitor (BSI) and assessed cellular damage and death via MAP2 (blue), synapsin (green), and propidium iodide staining. We observed that BACE1 inhibition alone had no apparent effect on cellular or synaptic density, nor did it have any effect on propidium iodide uptake compared to vehicle controls (Figure 1). Neuronal cultures treated with 10 μ M H202 showed decreased MAP2 expression and increased uptake of propidium iodide, but no evident changes in synapsin, while cultures pre-treated with 1 μ M BSI showed reduced uptake of propidium iodide but no apparent rescue of MAP2 expression (Figure 1). At 20 μ M H202, neuronal MAP2 and synapsin levels were reduced, while propidium iodide uptake was increased compared to vehicle controls but decreased to 10 μ M H202-treated neurons. Pre-treatment with 1 μ M BSI partially rescued MAP2 loss and completely rescued loss of synapsin. The number of propidium iodide puncta was increased in BSI pre-treated 20 μ M H202 neuronal cells, suggesting BACE1 inhibition may result in a delayed death response (Figure 1).

BACE1 inhibition prevents MAP2 loss in ritonavir-treated neurons. Our previous studies have shown that ritonavir, and other PI class drugs, induce toxic oxidative stress in primary neurons followed by translational upregulation of BACE1 (12, 20). Therefore, we sought to determine whether BACE1 has a protective or deleterious effect on neuronal survival following chronic exposure to ritonavir. Primary rat cortical cultures were pre-treated with DMSO vehicle or 1 μM BSI for 30 minutes then 10 μM ritonavir for 48 hours. Cultures were stained with propidium iodide to assess cellular viability and immunostained for MAP2 and synapsin, as described above. Similar to our previous observations, BACE1 inhibition had no effect on MAP2+ cell count, synapsin intensity, or propidium iodide uptake compared to untreated and vehicle controls (Figure 2A). 48 hour ritonavir treatment resulted in a three-fold decrease in MAP2+ cell count and nearly a three-fold increase in propidium iodide uptake, but no change in synaptic integrity relative to MAP2 area in 10 DIV neuronal cultures (Figure 2A-D). Pre-treatment with BSI rescued MAP2+ cell loss in ritonavir-treated neurons and decreased propidium iodide uptake (Figure 2F). Together, these results suggest BACE1 may contribute to neuronal damage and death in the context of oxidative stressors, such as hydrogen peroxide and PI-class antiretroviral drugs.

Small molecule inhibitors of PKR and PERK block HIV protease inhibitor-mediated phosphorylation of elF2a in neurons. ART drugs have been shown to increase expression of neuronal BACE1 through an elF2a-dependent translational mechanism in vitro (20). Thus, we hypothesized that pharmacological inhibition of elF2a phosphorylation would block ritonavir-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons. Among the four known elF2a kinases, we first tested an inhibitor (7DG) of double-stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase (PKR), which has been shown to respond to various stressors including viral infection, calcium dysregulation, and oxidative/ER stress and has been implicated in translational BACE1 regulation (47-49). We observed that neurons pre-treated with 7DG and exposed to 16 hour ritonavir or saquinavir treatment showed significantly reduced levels of phospho- elF2a compared to ART-only treated cultures (Figure 3A and 3B). Notably, 7DG also reduced levels of phospho- elF2a to half the level of untreated and vehicle controls, indicating PKR may play a role in maintaining basal levels of phospho- elF2a in neurons. We also observed that PKR inhibition in the presence of ritonavir or saquinavir reduced BACE1 expression levels compared to ART-only controls, however, this change was not statistically significant (Figure 3C).

Based on our previous observations that PERK is involved in ART-mediated BACE1 upregulation in neurons, we tested the effects of a PERK inhibitor (GSK2606414, abbreviated GSK) on phospho- eIF2α and BACE1 levels in ritonavir and saquinavir-treated neurons. We found that 0.5 µM GSK significantly reduced phospho- eIF2α levels in ritonavir and saquinavir-treated neurons compared to ART-only controls (Figures 3D-E and G-H). Similar to 7DG, administration of GSK reduced BACE1 levels in the presence of ART, but the change was not statistically significant (Figures 3F and 3I). These results suggest that PKR and PERK both contribute to BACE1 upregulation in ART-treated neurons through phosphorylation of eIF2α.

143

However, inhibition of only one eIF2 α kinase may not be sufficient to fully suppress BACE1 upregulation mediated by ART.

PERK inhibitor compound, GSK2606414, does not alleviate ritonavir-mediated neurotoxicity in primary neuroglial cultures. Genetic and pharmacologic knockdown of PERK activity has been shown to have protective effects in the CNS of animals infected with prions as well as in Alzheimer disease mouse models (7, 50-52). Therefore, we tested whether PERK inhibition abrogates ritonavir-mediated neurotoxicity. Unexpectedly, we found that use of the GSK PERK inhibitor augmented ritonavir-mediated losses in MAP2 and increased propidium iodide uptake (Figure 4). Notably, administration of GSK alone appeared to have toxic effects on neuronal cultures, as indicated by reduced MAP2 expression and a robust increase in propidium iodide uptake compared to untreated and vehicle controls, suggesting that this compound may have toxic side-effects unrelated to PERK inhibition or that PERK itself may play an important role in cellular maintenance and homeostasis in neurons, thus limiting its therapeutic potential.

4.5: DISCUSSION

The persistence of less severe manifestations of HAND, including ANI and mild neurocognitive disorder (MND), despite the widespread implementation of combination ART in 1996 highlights the need for new therapeutic targets and adjunctive therapies in the management of HAND. Previous attempts to mitigate neurocognitive decline in HIV+ individuals focused on the use of ART regimens with high CNS penetrance, as estimated by the CNS-penetrance effectiveness (CPE) scoring system. While many clinical studies found that higher CPE scores were initially successful at improving patients' neuropsychological performance, others found an inverse relationship between CPE scores and neurocognitive/motor performance despite decreased CSF HIV RNA levels (53-57). To date, promising adjunctive therapies with anti-oxidant and anti-inflammatory properties such as selegiline, minocycline, and memantine, have been largely unsuccessful at reversing long-term cognitive decline in HAND patients. Here, we build on our previous observations that ART drugs increase BACE1 expression in vitro and in vivo to show

that BACE1 inhibition is protective against ART-mediated neurotoxicity, thus identifying BACE1 as a potential therapeutic target in HAND and other CNS inflammatory diseases in which oxidative and ER stress are prevalent.

We first sought to understand the role of BACE1 in neuronal survival under conditions of oxidative stress. Previous studies have demonstrated that oxidative stress can induce cellular redistribution of BACE1 to endosomal compartments co-localizing with APP and/or lead to transcriptional and translational upregulation of BACE1 expression in neurons (8, 47). Given that BACE1 is translationally repressed under normal conditions, but selectively upregulated during ER and oxidative stress, we initially hypothesized that BACE1 may play a role in cellular stress adaptation and/or survival. Consistent with this idea, Kamenetz et. al. reported that Aß produced by BACE1 cleavage of APP was protective against neuronal hyperactivity and excitotoxicity in vitro (58). However, our observations in H202-treated neurons suggest that BACE1 contributes to neuronal damage and death in the presence of mild to severe oxidative stress over 24 hours. These findings were corroborated with our 48-hour ART treatment studies in which BACE1 inhibition partially rescued ritonavir-mediated losses in MAP2+ cell count and propidium iodide uptake. While informative, these observations raise questions regarding the basic physiological functions of BACE1 in neurons, which remain largely elusive. Among its few known roles, BACE1 appears to be involved in peripheral, and potentially CNS, myelination via cleavage of neuregulin-1, and is thought to be important for maintenance of synaptic functioning (2, 59). Additionally, BACE1 is upregulated in neurons in response to a host of inflammatory mediators, including interferon-y, tumor necrosis factor α , interleukin-1 β , and A β , and contains transcription factor binding sites for Sp1, CREB, NF-KB, STAT1, and PPARy among others.

Based on our studies and previous reports, neuronal upregulation of BACE1 appears to be deleterious to cell survival during stress conditions. However, the cellular context of the specific stressor may be critical in determining whether the upregulated protein in question is prosurvival or pro-death. Recently, Baleriola et. al. demonstrated that $A\beta_{42}$, when applied to distal axons of rat hippocampal neurons, induces phosphorylation of eIF2 α and local translation of a subset of mRNAs, including ATF4 (60). ATF4, typically considered to be a neuroprotective gene involved in cellular adaption to ER stress, was then shown to propagate a neurodegenerative signaling cascade in $A\beta_{42}$ –treated neurons, leading to cell death. Therefore, it is likely that stress-induced genes, such as ATF4 and BACE1, that are translationally upregulated in response to phospho- eIF2 α , which is elevated in brains of AD and HAND patients, play both protective as well as deleterious roles in neuronal survival depending on the chronicity and localization of the stressor. Careful time course experiments will be necessary to determine if BACE1 has an initial protective role in neurons undergoing oxidative and ER stress that becomes toxic over time, similar to what has been reported with ATF4.

The unfolded protein response has recently become an area of therapeutic interest in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases and is of particular interest in HAND given our previous observations of elevated UPR markers in the CNS of HAND patients and ART drug-mediated BACE1 upregulation via phospho-elF2 α -dependent translational control in neurons (61, 62). Here, we used a pharmacological approach to assess the contribution of two eIF2 α kinases, PERK and PKR, to ART-mediated BACE1 upregulation. In agreement with our previous work, we found that inhibition of PERK blocked ART-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2a; however, BACE1 was not significantly reduced compared to ART-only controls, emphasizing the redundant nature of the four eIF2α kinases. Furthermore, use of the GSK PERK inhibitor did not alleviate ritonavir-mediated loses in MAP2, indicating that this inhibitor, although protective in an AD mouse model, may be neurotoxic in vitro. Alternatively, PERK may be critical for neuronal health and survival during normal and/or acute stress conditions, limiting its therapeutic potential. Indeed, disruption of PERK signaling in CNS neurons has been shown to induce cognitive and behavioral deficits in mice (63). Unexpectedly, we found that PKR played a major role in maintaining basal levels of neuronal phospho-eIF2a and PKR inhibition completely abrogated ritonavir and saquinavir-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2a, but only partially reduced BACE1 levels. Future studies with 7DG will be utilized to determine if PKR inhibition is protective against ART-mediated neurotoxicity in vitro and in vivo.

In the present study, we did not test the effect of GCN2 and HRI inhibitors, however, work by Vassar and colleagues suggests that GCN2 does not contribute significantly to ER-stress mediated upregulation of BACE1 in neurons (7). Nonetheless, GCN2 remains an intriguing therapeutic target for HAND, as it has been shown to have inhibitory effects on HIV replication and is directly cleaved by the HIV protease to overcome this antiviral effect (64). Ultimately, successful adjunctive therapies for HAND will likely have to include pharmacologics that alleviate ER and oxidative stress, thereby slowing or preventing the toxic accumulation of neurodegenerative proteins, such as $A\beta$, that have become increasingly prevalent in the pathology associated with HIV infection in the CNS.



Figure 1. BACE1 inhibition mitigates MAP2 and synapsin loss in primary neurons treated with hydrogen peroxide. Rat cortical neuroglial cultures grown on coverslips for 10 DIV were treated with DMSO vehicle or pretreated with 1 μ M cell-permeable beta secretase inhibitor (BSI) for 30 minutes then treated with 10 or 20 μ M hydrogen peroxide (H202) for 24 hours. Cultures were stained with propidium iodide (red) and immunostained for MAP2 (blue) and synapsin (green). Neurons pre-treated with 1 μ M BSI displayed decreased propidium iodide staining, increased expression of synapsin and increased MAP2+ cells compared to untreated cultures in the presence of 10 and 20 μ M H202. Images were captured using epifluorescent microscopy at 40x magnification. Representative images shown.



Figure 2. BACE1 inhibition prevents MAP2 loss in ritonavir-treated neurons. A) Rat cortical cultures were grown on coverslips for 10 DIV and treated with DMSO vehicle or 1 μ M cell-permeable beta-secretase inhibitor (BSI) for 30 minutes followed by 48 hour treatment with 10 μ M ritonavir. To assess cellular damage and death, cultures were stained with propidium iodide (red) and immunostained for MAP2 (blue) and synapsin (green). B-D) In the presence of ritonavir, neurons pre-treated with 1 μ M BSI showed a significant increase in the number of MAP2+ cells and a small decrease in propidium iodide staining. No changes in synapsin were observed between treatment groups (n=4, *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ns: not significant, one-way ANOVA plus

Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). Images were captured at 40x magnification using epifluorescent microscopy. Representative images shown.



Figure 3. Small molecule inhibitors of PKR and PERK block HIV protease inhibitor-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α in neurons. Primary rat neuroglial cultures aged 21 DIV were pretreated with DMSO vehicle or an inhibitor of PKR (7DG) or PERK (GSK2606414) for 1 hour followed by treatment with 10 μ M ritonavir or 1 μ M saquinavir for 16 hours. Neuronal lysates were immunoblotted for phospho- and total eIF2 α and BACE1. Actin was used a loading control for BACE1 while phospho-eIF2 α was normalized to total eIF2 α . A-C) PKR inhibition with 10 μ M 7DG in neurons significantly reduced basal levels of phospho-eIF2 α and prevented ritonavir and

saquinavir-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α . 7DG also reduced neuronal BACE1 expression in ART-treated neurons, however the change was not significant (n=3 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). D-I) Inhibition of PERK with 0.5 μ M GSK2606414 did not affect basal levels of phospho-eIF2 α , but resulted in a significant decrease in phospho-eIF2 α expression in ritonavir and saquinavir-treated neurons compared to vehicle pre-treated controls (n=3, *p<0.05, one-way ANOVA plus Newman-Keuls post hoc testing). BACE1 levels were not significantly altered in neurons treated with GSK2606414, although we observed a trend towards decreased BACE1 expression in PERK-inhibited, ART-treated neurons.



Figure 4. Pharmacological inhibition of PERK does not alleviate ritonavir-mediated neurotoxicity in primary neuroglial cultures. Rat cortical neuroglial cultures were grown on coverslips for 10 DIV and pre-treated with DMSO vehicle or 0.5μ M PERK inhibitor, GSK2606414 (GSK) for 30 minutes followed by treatment with 10 μ M ritonavir for 48 hours. Cells were stained with propidium iodide (red) and immunostained for MAP2 (blue) and synapsin (green) to assess neuronal damage and death. Neuronal cultures pre-treated with GSK did not appear significantly different compared to controls in the presence of ritonavir. MAP2 and synapsin levels appeared similar while propidium iodide puncta were increased in GSK pre-treated neurons.

4.6: REFERENCES

- 1. Vassar, R., Bennett, B.D., Babu-Khan, S., Kahn, S., Mendiaz, E.A., Denis, P., Teplow, D.B., Ross, S., Amarante, P., Loeloff, R., et al. 1999. Beta-secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE. *Science* 286:735-741.
- 2. Vassar, R., Kuhn, P.H., Haass, C., Kennedy, M.E., Rajendran, L., Wong, P.C., and Lichtenthaler, S.F. 2014. Function, therapeutic potential and cell biology of BACE proteases: current status and future prospects. *J Neurochem* 130:4-28.
- 3. Kandalepas, P.C., Sadleir, K.R., Eimer, W.A., Zhao, J., Nicholson, D.A., and Vassar, R. 2013. The Alzheimer's beta-secretase BACE1 localizes to normal presynaptic terminals and to dystrophic presynaptic terminals surrounding amyloid plaques (vol 126, pg 329, 2013). *Acta Neuropathologica* 126:623-623.
- 4. Fukumoto, H., Cheung, B.S., Hyman, B.T., and Irizarry, M.C. 2002. Beta-secretase protein and activity are increased in the neocortex in Alzheimer disease. *Arch Neurol* 59:1381-1389.
- Yang, L.B., Lindholm, K., Yan, R., Citron, M., Xia, W., Yang, X.L., Beach, T., Sue, L., Wong, P., Price, D., et al. 2003. Elevated beta-secretase expression and enzymatic activity detected in sporadic Alzheimer disease. *Nat Med* 9:3-4.
- 6. Cheng, X., He, P., Lee, T., Yao, H., Li, R., and Shen, Y. 2014. High Activities of BACE1 in Brains with Mild Cognitive Impairment. *Am J Pathol* 184:141-147.
- 7. O'Connor, T., Sadleir, K.R., Maus, E., Velliquette, R.A., Zhao, J., Cole, S.L., Eimer, W.A., Hitt, B., Bembinster, L.A., Lammich, S., et al. 2008. Phosphorylation of the Translation Initiation Factor eIF2 alpha Increases BACE1 Levels and Promotes Amyloidogenesis. *Neuron* 60:988-1009.
- 8. Tan, J.L., Li, Q.X., Ciccotosto, G.D., Crouch, P.J., Culvenor, J.G., White, A.R., and Evin, G. 2013. Mild Oxidative Stress Induces Redistribution of BACE1 in Non-Apoptotic Conditions and Promotes the Amyloidogenic Processing of Alzheimer's Disease Amyloid Precursor Protein. *Plos One* 8.
- 9. Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Monteleone, D., Vercelli, A., and Tabaton, M. 2012. Transcriptional and post-transcriptional regulation of ss-secretase. *Iubmb Life* 64:943-950.
- 10. Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Aragno, M., Borghi, R., Autelli, R., Giliberto, L., Muraca, G., Danni, O., Zhu, X., Smith, M.A., et al. 2008. Oxidative stress activates a positive feedback between the gamma- and beta-secretase cleavages of the beta-amyloid precursor protein. *J Neurochem* 104:683-695.
- 11. Eden, A., Price, R.W., Spudich, S., Fuchs, D., Hagberg, L., and Gisslen, M. 2007. Immune activation of the central nervous system is still present after >4 years of effective highly active antiretroviral therapy. *J Infect Dis* 196:1779-1783.
- 12. Akay, C., Cooper, M., Odeleye, A., Jensen, B.K., White, M.G., Vassoler, F., Gannon, P.J., Mankowski, J., Dorsey, J.L., Buch, A.M., et al. 2014. Antiretroviral drugs induce oxidative stress and neuronal damage in the central nervous system. *J Neurovirol* 20:39-53.
- 13. Ellis, R., Langford, D., and Masliah, E. 2007. HIV and antiretroviral therapy in the brain: neuronal injury and repair. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 8:33-44.

- 14. Green, D.A., Masliah, E., Vinters, H.V., Beizai, P., Moore, D.J., and Achim, C.L. 2005. Brain deposition of beta-amyloid is a common pathologic feature in HIV positive patients. *AIDS* 19:407-411.
- 15. Anthony, I.C., Ramage, S.N., Carnie, F.W., Simmonds, P., and Bell, J.E. 2006. Accelerated Tau deposition in the brains of individuals infected with human immunodeficiency virus-1 before and after the advent of highly active anti-retroviral therapy. *Acta Neuropathol* 111:529-538.
- 16. Anthony, I.C., Ramage, S.N., Carnie, F.W., Simmonds, P., and Bell, J.E. 2005. Influence of HAART on HIV-related CNS disease and neuroinflammation. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 64:529-536.
- 17. Achim, C.L., Adame, A., Dumaop, W., Everall, I.P., and Masliah, E. 2009. Increased accumulation of intraneuronal amyloid beta in HIV-infected patients. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* 4:190-199.
- 18. Brew, B.J., Pemberton, L., Blennow, K., Wallin, A., and Hagberg, L. 2005. CSF amyloid beta42 and tau levels correlate with AIDS dementia complex. *Neurology* 65:1490-1492.
- 19. Gannon, P., Khan, M.Z., and Kolson, D.L. 2011. Current understanding of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Neurol* 24:275-283.
- Gannon, P., Akay, C., Yee, A., Gao, Y., Haughey, N., Zink, C., Clements, J., Vassar, R., Pierce, C., Kolson, D., Diehl, A., Mankowski, J., Jordan-Sciutto, K. 2014. Antiretroviral drugs promote amyloidogenesis via translational upregulation of BACE1. *Journal of Clinical Investigation (Under revision)*.
- 21. Moyle, G. 2000. Clinical manifestations and management of antiretroviral nucleoside analog-related mitochondrial toxicity. *Clin Ther* 22:911-936; discussion 898.
- 22. Moyle, G. 2005. Mechanisms of HIV and nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor injury to mitochondria. *Antivir Ther* 10 Suppl 2:M47-52.
- 23. Chen, C.H., Vazquez-Padua, M., and Cheng, Y.C. 1991. Effect of anti-human immunodeficiency virus nucleoside analogs on mitochondrial DNA and its implication for delayed toxicity. *Mol Pharmacol* 39:625-628.
- 24. Dufer, M., Neye, Y., Krippeit-Drews, P., and Drews, G. 2004. Direct interference of HIV protease inhibitors with pancreatic beta-cell function. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* 369:583-590.
- 25. Zhou, H., Gurley, E.C., Jarujaron, S., Ding, H., Fang, Y., Xu, Z., Pandak, W.M., Jr., and Hylemon, P.B. 2006. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response and disrupt lipid metabolism in primary hepatocytes. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 291:G1071-1080.
- 26. Zhou, H., Pandak, W.M., Jr., Lyall, V., Natarajan, R., and Hylemon, P.B. 2005. HIV protease inhibitors activate the unfolded protein response in macrophages: implication for atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease. *Mol Pharmacol* 68:690-700.
- 27. Schutt, M., Zhou, J., Meier, M., and Klein, H.H. 2004. Long-term effects of HIV-1 protease inhibitors on insulin secretion and insulin signaling in INS-1 beta cells. *J Endocrinol* 183:445-454.
- 28. Liang, J.S., Distler, O., Cooper, D.A., Jamil, H., Deckelbaum, R.J., Ginsberg, H.N., and Sturley, S.L. 2001. HIV protease inhibitors protect apolipoprotein B from degradation by the proteasome: a potential mechanism for protease inhibitor-induced hyperlipidemia. *Nat Med* 7:1327-1331.

- Schubert, M., Gautam, D., Surjo, D., Ueki, K., Baudler, S., Schubert, D., Kondo, T., Alber, J., Galldiks, N., Kustermann, E., et al. 2004. Role for neuronal insulin resistance in neurodegenerative diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101:3100-3105.
- Steen, E., Terry, B.M., Rivera, E.J., Cannon, J.L., Neely, T.R., Tavares, R., Xu, X.J., Wands, J.R., and de la Monte, S.M. 2005. Impaired insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression and signaling mechanisms in Alzheimer's disease--is this type 3 diabetes? J Alzheimers Dis 7:63-80.
- 31. Banerjee, A., Abdelmegeed, M.A., Jang, S., and Song, B.J. 2013. Zidovudine (AZT) and Hepatic Lipid Accumulation: Implication of Inflammation, Oxidative and Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress Mediators. *Plos One* 8.
- 32. Robertson, K., Liner, J., and Meeker, R.B. 2012. Antiretroviral neurotoxicity. *J Neurovirol* 18:388-399.
- Parker, R.A., Flint, O.P., Mulvey, R., Elosua, C., Wang, F., Fenderson, W., Wang, S., Yang, W.P., and Noor, M.A. 2005. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links dyslipidemia to inhibition of proteasome activity and glucose transport by HIV protease inhibitors. *Mol Pharmacol* 67:1909-1919.
- 34. Piccinini, M., Rinaudo, M.T., Chiapello, N., Ricotti, E., Baldovino, S., Mostert, M., and Tovo, P.A. 2002. The human 26S proteasome is a target of antiretroviral agents. *AIDS* 16:693-700.
- Andre, P., Groettrup, M., Klenerman, P., de Giuli, R., Booth, B.L., Jr., Cerundolo, V., Bonneville, M., Jotereau, F., Zinkernagel, R.M., and Lotteau, V. 1998. An inhibitor of HIV-1 protease modulates proteasome activity, antigen presentation, and T cell responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 95:13120-13124.
- 36. Zhang, L., Ebenezer, P.J., Dasuri, K., Bruce-Keller, A.J., Fernandez-Kim, S.O., Liu, Y., and Keller, J.N. 2010. Activation of PERK kinase in neural cells by proteasome inhibitor treatment. *J Neurochem* 112:238-245.
- 37. Bertolotti, A., Zhang, Y., Hendershot, L.M., Harding, H.P., and Ron, D. 2000. Dynamic interaction of BiP and ER stress transducers in the unfolded-protein response. *Nat Cell Biol* 2:326-332.
- 38. Haze, K., Yoshida, H., Yanagi, H., Yura, T., and Mori, K. 1999. Mammalian transcription factor ATF6 is synthesized as a transmembrane protein and activated by proteolysis in response to endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Mol Biol Cell* 10:3787-3799.
- 39. Salminen, A., Kauppinen, A., Suuronen, T., Kaarniranta, K., and Ojala, J. 2009. ER stress in Alzheimer's disease: a novel neuronal trigger for inflammation and Alzheimer's pathology. *J Neuroinflammation* 6:41.
- 40. Wek, R.C., and Cavener, D.R. 2007. Translational control and the unfolded protein response. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 9:2357-2371.
- 41. Mihailovich, M., Thermann, R., Grohovaz, F., Hentze, M.W., and Zacchetti, D. 2007. Complex translational regulation of BACE1 involves upstream AUGs and stimulatory elements within the 5' untranslated region. *Nucleic Acids Res* 35:2975-2985.
- 42. Lammich, S., Schobel, S., Zimmer, A.K., Lichtenthaler, S.F., and Haass, C. 2004. Expression of the Alzheimer protease BACE1 is suppressed via its 5'-untranslated region. *EMBO Rep* 5:620-625.
- 43. Wilcox, K.S., Buchhalter, J., and Dichter, M.A. 1994. Properties of Inhibitory and Excitatory Synapses between Hippocampal-Neurons in Very-Low-Density Cultures. *Synapse* 18:128-151.

- 44. Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Wang, Y., White, M.G., Isaacman-Beck, J., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Site-specific hyperphosphorylation of pRb in HIV-induced neurotoxicity. *Mol Cell Neurosci*.
- 45. White, M.G., Wang, Y., Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2011. Parallel high throughput neuronal toxicity assays demonstrate uncoupling between loss of mitochondrial membrane potential and neuronal damage in a model of HIV-induced neurodegeneration. *Neurosci Res*.
- 46. Tong, Y., Zhou, W., Fung, V., Christensen, M.A., Qing, H., Sun, X., and Song, W. 2005. Oxidative stress potentiates BACE1 gene expression and Abeta generation. *J Neural Transm* 112:455-469.
- 47. Mouton-Liger, F., Paquet, C., Dumurgier, J., Bouras, C., Pradier, L., Gray, F., and Hugon, J. 2012. Oxidative stress increases BACE1 protein levels through activation of the PKR-eIF2 alpha pathway. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Basis of Disease* 1822:885-896.
- 48. Proud, C.G. 2005. eIF2 and the control of cell physiology. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 16:3-12.
- 49. Dever, T.E. 2002. Gene-specific regulation by general translation factors. *Cell* 108:545-556.
- 50. Ma, T., Trinh, M.A., Wexler, A.J., Bourbon, C., Gatti, E., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2013. Suppression of eIF2 alpha kinases alleviates Alzheimer's disease-related plasticity and memory deficits. *Nature Neuroscience* 16:1299-U1185.
- 51. Moreno, J.A., Halliday, M., Molloy, C., Radford, H., Verity, N., Axten, J.M., Ortori, C.A., Willis, A.E., Fischer, P.M., Barrett, D.A., et al. 2013. Oral Treatment Targeting the Unfolded Protein Response Prevents Neurodegeneration and Clinical Disease in Prion-Infected Mice. *Science Translational Medicine* 5.
- 52. Ohno, M. 2014. Roles of eIF2alpha kinases in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Front Mol Neurosci* 7:22.
- 53. Marra, C.M., Zhao, Y., Clifford, D.B., Letendre, S., Evans, S., Henry, K., Ellis, R.J., Rodriguez, B., Coombs, R.W., Schifitto, G., et al. 2009. Impact of combination antiretroviral therapy on cerebrospinal fluid HIV RNA and neurocognitive performance. *AIDS* 23:1359-1366.
- 54. Cysique, L.A., and Brew, B.J. 2009. Neuropsychological functioning and antiretroviral treatment in HIV/AIDS: a review. *Neuropsychol Rev* 19:169-185.
- 55. Kahouadji, Y., Dumurgier, J., Sellier, P., Lapalus, P., Delcey, V., Bergmann, J.F., Hugon, J., and Paquet, C. 2013. Cognitive function after several years of antiretroviral therapy with stable central nervous system penetration score. *Hiv Medicine* 14:311-315.
- Robertson, K.R., Su, Z., Margolis, D.M., Krambrink, A., Havlir, D.V., Evans, S., and Skiest,
 D.J. 2010. Neurocognitive effects of treatment interruption in stable HIV-positive patients in an observational cohort. *Neurology* 74:1260-1266.
- 57. Joska, J.A., Gouse, H., Paul, R.H., Stein, D.J., and Flisher, A.J. 2010. Does highly active antiretroviral therapy improve neurocognitive function? A systematic review. *J Neurovirol* 16:101-114.
- 58. Kamenetz, F., Tomita, T., Hsieh, H., Seabrook, G., Borchelt, D., Iwatsubo, T., Sisodia, S., and Malinow, R. 2003. APP processing and synaptic function. *Neuron* 37:925-937.
- 59. Vassar, R. 2004. BACE1 The beta-secretase enzyme in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* 23:105-113.

- Baleriola, J., Walker, C.A., Jean, Y.Y., Crary, J.F., Troy, C.M., Nagy, P.L., and Hengst, U.
 2014. Axonally Synthesized ATF4 Transmits a Neurodegenerative Signal across Brain Regions. *Cell* 158:1159-1172.
- 61. Lindl, K.A., Akay, C., Wang, Y., White, M.G., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2007. Expression of the endoplasmic reticulum stress response marker, BiP, in the central nervous system of HIV-positive individuals. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 33:658-669.
- 62. Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Shyam, N., Nabet, B., Goenaga-Vazquez, Y., Ruzbarsky, J., Wang, Y., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2012. Activation status of integrated stress response pathways in neurones and astrocytes of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND) cortex. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 38:175-200.
- 63. Trinh, M.A., Kaphzan, H., Wek, R.C., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2012. Brain-Specific Disruption of the eIF2 alpha Kinase PERK Decreases ATF4 Expression and Impairs Behavioral Flexibility. *Cell Reports* 1:676-688.
- 64. del Pino, J., Jimenez, J.L., Ventoso, I., Castello, A., Munoz-Fernandez, M.A., de Haro, C., and Berlanga, J.J. 2012. GCN2 has inhibitory effect on human immunodeficiency virus-1 protein synthesis and is cleaved upon viral infection. *PLoS One* 7:e47272.

CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.1: OVERVIEW

The advent of combination antiretroviral therapy in 1996 represented a revolutionary breakthrough in the treatment of HIV and validation of rational drug design via structural biology as an essential methodology in the treatment of human disease. When on ART, patients experience suppressed viral replication, reconstitution of the immune system, and improved longterm survival. However, with aging of the HIV-infected population, the prevalence of HAND has continued to escalate. Furthermore, the life expectancy of ART-medicated, HIV-positive patients remains 10-30 years less than that of uninfected individuals, highlighting the need for advancements in the understanding of HIV comorbidities including HAND neuropathogenesis (1). Since the implementation of ART, HAND has evolved from a rapidly progressing, subcortical encephalitic condition to a prolonged, cortical, neurodegenerative disease. While contributions of HIV replication, immune activation, and drugs of abuse are known to drive neuronal damage, it is less clear what effect antiretroviral drugs have in the onset and progression of HAND, however, a plethora of data suggests that ART toxicity is likely to play a key role in CNS toxicity, as it does in the peripheral nervous system. The aim of our work has been to determine the contributions of ART, on a cellular and molecular level, to the evolution and persistence of HAND pathology with the long-term goal of uncovering novel therapeutic strategies to combat cognitive deficits in aging, HIV-infected populations. To that end, we employed in vitro models of ART exposure to show that HIV protease inhibitors, and NRTIs to a lesser extent, induce UPR activation in primary rat and human fetal neurons (Chapter 3). Consistent with previous studies, activation of the UPR resulted in translational de-repression of BACE1 and enhanced production of Aß peptides. These effects were mitigated by knockdown of neuronal PERK or overexpression of a kinasedead PERK mutant. Importantly, we found evidence of UPR activation and upregulation of BACE1 protein levels in ART-treated humans and macaques infected with HIV and SIV, respectively. In Chapter 4, we sought to elucidate the role of BACE1 in neuronal survival and stress response by challenging neurons with oxidative and ER stressors in the presence of a pharmacological inhibitor of BACE1. We found that BACE1 inhibition partially protected cells against hydrogen peroxide and ART-mediated neuronal damage and death as indicated by decreased uptake of propidium iodide and rescue of MAP2 and synapsin protein expression. Additionally, we observed that inhibition of PKR, one of the four eIF2 α kinases, blocked ART-mediated phosphorylation of eIF2 α and upregulation of BACE1. Ultimately, a detailed understanding of the molecular mechanisms by which antiretrovirals induce toxicity in neurons is vital to the development of safer drug regimens and the discovery of novel therapeutics sorely needed in HAND.

5.2: ANTIRETROVIRALS AND THE UNFOLDED PROTEIN RESPONSE

In Chapter 3, we built upon previous observations of ART toxicity in neurons to determine which specific molecular pathways were affected in cells upon exposure to commonly prescribed antiretroviral drugs. Consistent with findings in hepatocytes, adipocytes, and macrophages, PI and NRTI-class ART drugs were found to activate ER stress in rat and human fetal neurons in a dose-dependent manner, as indicated by elevated expression of BiP, p-eIF2 α , and splicing of XBP1 mRNA by IRE1 α . We did not test the ability of other ART drug classes to induce ER stress in neurons; however, we are currently conducting an extensive analysis on a panel of NRTIs, nNRTIs, and PIs to determine if our findings with ritonavir, saquinavir, and AZT are representative of their drug class. Current efforts are also underway to determine the precise mechanism by which PIs and NRTIs induce ER stress, although the answer is likely to be multifactorial (Figure 1). A 2005 study by Parker et. al. suggested that PIs activate ER stress in adipocytes via inhibition of 26S proteasome activity and blockade of glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) (2). Intriguingly, Vassar and colleagues found that inhibition of glucose utilization resulted in PERK-dependent phosphorylation of eIF2 α in vivo and in vitro (3). Furthermore, mutation of the Ser51

elF2 α phosphorylation site in mice results in fatal hypoglycemia and defective gluconeogenesis, indicating that the primary physiological function of p-eIF2 α in mammals is nutrient-sensing and regulation of glucose homeostasis (4). Given that PIs induce insulin resistance in patients, it stands to reason that inhibition of glucose transport and utilization may be a key mechanism of cellular stress in the periphery as well as in the CNS, where GLUT4 is known to be expressed in the hippocampus. We will first assess glucose uptake in insulin-stimulated hippocampal neurons treated with increasing doses of ritonavir using a [³H]2-Deoxyglucose uptake assay. Based on previous work with PIs in other cell types, we predict that ritonavir will dose-dependently block glucose uptake in neurons. Using immunofluorescence analysis, we will then assess whether any of the major glucose transporters in neurons, including GLUT1, GLUT3, or GLUT4 fail to translocate to the plasma membrane after insulin-stimulation in the presence of ritonavir. A previous study in 3T3-L1 adipocytes demonstrated that GLUT3 and GLUT1 properly translocate to the plasma membrane in the presence of indinavir, but that indinavir inhibits the intrinsic transport activity of GLUT4 after its translocation (5). As glucose uptake by GLUT4 in muscle cells is dependent upon PI3-kinase activation (6), we will determine if ritonavir inhibits PI3-kinase in neurons as a mechanism of GLUT4-specific glucose transport inhibition. Ultimately, a comprehensive analysis of the effects of PIs on neuronal insulin sensitivity and signaling will be critical for advancing our understanding of the potential metabolic side-effects of ART in the CNS of drug-treated, HIV-positive individuals.

Inhibition of 26S proteasome activity by PIs has been confirmed in various cell types and cell-free systems and is likely to be important as an ER-activating mechanism in neurons as indicated by a recent report showing that pharmacological inhibition of proteasome activity with MG115 or MG132 directly activates PERK in neural cells (7). Future studies are necessary to determine if PIs can inhibit proteasome function in primary neuroglial cultures prior to phosphorylation of eIF2 α . This can be assessed with the use of a fluorometric assay wherein a peptide substrate of the proteasome (LLVY) is linked to a fluorophore (7-amino-4-methylcoumarin) which fluoresces after cleavage of the LLVY-AMC bond. In this manner it will be

possible to determine if proteasome inhibition is an early event in PI-mediated cell toxicity and if rescue of proteasome activity abrogates PI-mediated activation of ER stress.

We have previously shown that antiretrovirals induce production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in primary neurons as early as 6 hours after treatment, hypothesized to be the result of disrupted mitochondrial DNA synthesis and depletion of enzymes necessary for the electron transport chain (8-11). ROS, in turn, can activate ER stress via disruption of cellular calcium homeostasis or widespread oxidation of proteins leading to impaired protein degradation (12). To assess whether ART-induced oxidative stress is sufficient and/or necessary for downstream activation of the UPR, we would inhibit ROS production with the use of a fumaric acid ester, monomethyl fumarate (MMF). MMF, the hydrolyzed, active metabolite of dimethyl fumarate (DMF), is an anti-inflammatory that activates the Nrf2-dependent antioxidant response pathway leading to upregulation of detoxification enzymes, such as NQO-1 and heme oxygenase 1 (HO-1), and has been shown to protect neurons from ART-induced damage and death (8, 13, 14). DMF is currently used for the treatment of psoriasis in Europe and ongoing clinical trials indicate DMF shows promise as a disease-modifying agent in multiple sclerosis, highlighting its favorable in vivo efficacy and safety profile (13, 15-18). Thus, DMF represents an intriguing candidate for adjunctive therapy in the treatment of HAND, as reviewed by Gill and Kolson (19).

5.3: MECHANISMS OF BACE1 REGULATION IN NEURONS

Our work also confirms a 2008 report by O' Connor et. al. that UPR activation in neurons results in translational upregulation of BACE1. Importantly, we used a 5'UTR deletion construct to confirm that translational control of BACE1 during ER stress is dependent upon the presence of the 5'UTR. Whereas 16 hour ritonavir treatment in neurons overexpressing wild-type BACE1 resulted in increased BACE1 expression compared to vehicle controls, neurons overexpressing the -5'UTR construct did not show any changes in BACE1 protein when treated with ritonavir. Importantly, we observed a much larger increase in BACE1 protein due to deletion of the 5' UTR as compared to induction of ER stress with ritonavir. These results suggest that ritonavir partially

de-represses BACE1, likely through the use of p-eIF2α-mediated scan through of uORFs after reinitiation. However, secondary structures in the 5'UTR likely remain intact and therefore could contribute to partial repression of translation. Elevated BACE1 in neurons containing the 5'UTR deletion-construct thus reflects a coincident loss of all uORFs and secondary structures leading to translational initiation of all associated ribosomes at the true start codon, compared to neurons transfected with the BACE1 cDNA containing the full length 5' UTR where initiation at the bone fide start codon remains sub-maximal due to secondary structures or incomplete scan-through of all three uORFs. Based on previous studies of BACE1 translational control, we predict that mutation or deletion of uAUG #2 and/or #4 would further enhance BACE1 expression during ER stress by limiting translation re-initiation at these start codons. A thorough analysis of BACE1 5'UTR uAUG mutants will be necessary to confirm if these uAUGs are critical to BACE1 translational control during ER stress or if secondary structures play a more prominent role in repression.

Although not supported by our data, there is also evidence that BACE1 transcript and protein stability can be influenced by microRNAs and non-coding antisense mRNAs (20). In particular, four microRNAs (miR-107, miR-9, miR-29a, miR-29b) are known to bind BACE1 mRNA and regulate translational efficiency while increasing the stability of the transcript (21, 22). Interestingly, several of these microRNAs were shown to be downregulated in AD brains and were inversely correlated with BACE1 mRNA levels in the CNS (21). Alternatively, BACE1 stability can be affected by proteasome activity, as shown in a 2004 report where inhibition of proteasome activity with lactacystin, but not other protease inhibitors, led to accumulation of ubiquitinated BACE1 and increased amyloidogenic processing of APP (23). We found that ritonavir had no effect on BACE1 protein stability in vitro, however, a parallel post-mortem analysis of BACE1 protein and mRNA levels in the CNS of HAND patients will be necessary to determine if BACE1 is increased only at the translational level as in AD.

163

In addition to increasing the expression of BACE1, we also observed that ritonavir and combinations of antiretrovirals increased production of Aß peptides by two-fold in CHO cells stably expressing human APP and in primary rat neuroglial cultures. Unexpectedly, we found that CHO cells treated with ritonavir showed an increase in AB42 secretion but not AB40, conflicting with a report by Vassar et. al. which showed that overexpression of BACE1 in cells stably transfected with wild-type human APP increased production of AA40 and AA42 peptides equally (24). Our results in CHO cells appear to be a cell-specific artifact, as we observed comparable increases in Aβ40 and Aβ42 in primary rat neuronal cultures treated with combinations of antiretrovirals. Alternatively, our observations in rat neurons may be a result of combination ART treatment compared to the ritonavir-only treatments in CHO cells. Rigorous in vivo validation of ART effects on Aß production are needed to determine the long-term effects of these drugs on amyloidogenesis in the brain. Although several groups have reported elevated Aß accumulation and deposition in ART-treated, HIV-positive individuals compared to ART-naïve controls, there are several technical concerns with these studies regarding the antibody (4G8) used to detect amyloid. Specifically, 4G8 can detect full-length APP in addition to sAPPB, and AB peptides, therefore, it is unclear which Aß domain-containing species these groups were observing in HAND patients. Given the limitations associated with post-mortem human analyses, the use of transgenic mouse models of AD will be critical to ascertain a clear understanding of the interplay between antiretrovirals and amyloid pathology in the CNS. Previously, lkezu and colleagues found that 30-day oral administration of nelfinavir (PI) or lopinavir/ritonavir had no effect on Aβ accumulation in two-month-old APP SCID mice (generated by crossing CRND8 transgenic mice with BALB/cBy-Prkdc^{scid} mice) despite achieving CSF/IC₅₀ ratios of 4.3 and 3.3, respectively (25). However, previous studies using CRND8 transgenics indicated that Thioflavin-S-positive amyloid deposits were not prevalent until 3 months of age and dense-core neuritic plagues were not observed until 5 months of age (26). Importantly, none of the animals included in the Ikezu study displayed evidence of amyloid pathology; therefore, inclusion of age-matched, CRND8 transgenic controls will be necessary to ensure pathology in the APP SCID mouse

develops in a similar, age-dependent manner. We propose using the APP/PS1 double knock-in mouse model of AD, in which FAD-causing mutations were targeted into their endogenous genes, resulting in age and region-dependent amyloid deposition beginning at 6 months of age (27). Treatment of these animals with antiretrovirals at 6 and 12 months of age will provide critical insights into the effects of ART on the initiation of amyloidogenesis, while avoiding the caveats of a transgenic AD model that utilizes exogenous overexpression of APP.

5.4: eIF2α KINASES AS THERAPEUTIC TARGETS IN HAND

PERK is the primary kinase responsible for eIF2 α phosphorylation during conditions of oxidative and ER stress. Our results suggest that PERK is also involved in maintenance of basal p-eIF2 α in neurons and ART-mediated increases in p-eIF2 α and BACE1 (Chapters 3 and 4). Notably, while overexpression of kinase-dead PERK resulted in a significant decrease in p-eIF2 α and BACE1 expression in neurons, overexpression of wild-type PERK increased p-eIF2 α but did not change BACE1 levels, suggesting that in the absence of an oxidative or ER stressor, phosphorylation of eIF2 α does not necessarily lead to translational upregulation of BACE1. To confirm this hypothesis, future experiments will be conducted in which wild-type and kinase-dead PERK constructs are overexpressed in neurons in the presence and absence of ritonavir. While overexpression of wild-type PERK is predicted to augment the effects of ritonavir through enhanced and/or sustained phosphorylation of eIF2 α , overexpression of kinase-dead PERK conditional knockout cells (Chapter 3) and PERK inhibitor studies with the novel compound GSK2606414 (Chapter 4).

Accumulating evidence suggests that aberrant UPR signaling through PERK is a key mechanism underlying amyloidogenesis and cognitive decline in neurodegenerative diseases, such as AD (3, 28-32). We and others have shown that ART contributes to enhanced amyloidogenic processing of APP in primary neurons via ER stress activation (33-35). Therefore, to determine if PERK is directly involved in antiretroviral-mediated Aβ production in vivo, we will

cross APP/PS1 double knock-in mice (described previously) with conditional PERK knockouts and treat the resulting APP PERK-/- mice with ART for up to 30 days and assess changes in Aβ production and amyloid pathology beginning at 6 months of age. As PERK haploinsufficiency is sufficient to prevent BACE1 elevation, reduce Aβ and plaque burden, and rescue memory deficits in a 5XFAD mouse model, we predict that conditional knockout of PERK in adult mice will abrogate ART-mediated phosphorylation of elF2 α and upregulation of BACE1, while preventing or slowing any accumulation of intraneuronal or extracellular Aβ that might occur. These experiments will also reveal whether PERK inhibition represents a promising therapeutic avenue in the treatment of HAND.

Phosphorylation of eIF2α is mediated by three kinases in addition to PERK, including HRI, GCN2, and PKR. While HRI is not expressed in neurons, GCN2 is expressed at high levels in the brain compared to other organs and responds to a variety of stress conditions, similar to PERK. Additionally GCN2 has been shown to play a role in learning and memory via regulation of early and late-phase long-term potentiation (LTP) (36). Paradoxically, genetic deletion of GCN2 in APP/PS1 mice was shown to rescue impairments in synaptic plasticity and spatial memory, suggesting this kinase becomes dysregulated or maladaptive in neurodegenerative disease (31). Additionally, GCN2 has been shown to inhibit HIV replication and is directly cleaved by the HIV-1 protease (37). Therefore, future experiments involving in vivo and in vitro knockdown of GCN2 will be informative in understanding the contribution of this kinase to CNS health in the presence of HIV and/or antiretroviral drugs.

PKR also appears to have a role in AD pathogenesis via stress-mediated upregulation of BACE1 (38-40). Our results in Chapter 4 indicate that PKR is partially responsible for ART-mediated increases in p-eIF2α and BACE1 and may play a role in maintaining basal levels of p-eIF2α in neurons. Although PKR knockout in APP/PS1 mice did not prevent amyloid pathology or rescue cognitive deficits (31), it is likely that PKR, GCN2, and PERK all contribute to eIF2α phosphorylation in chronic, neurodegenerative diseases given the widespread inflammation, energy deprivation, and accumulation of misfolded proteins that routinely accompany these
diseases. Additionally, inhibition of any one of the eIF2a kinases via targeted therapeutics in vivo is likely to be compensated by the overlapping functions of the other kinases, suggesting that direct targeting of eIF2a itself may be more efficient at ameliorating aberrant UPR signaling in chronic CNS disease. However, it remains unclear whether sustained eIF2α phosphorylation is an early, driving force behind the neurodegenerative process or a downstream cellular adaptation to the accumulation of misfolded proteins and gradual deterioration of protein folding and clearing mechanisms associated with normal aging. Whether stress-induced eIF2q phosphorylation is ultimately protective or deleterious to neuronal survival in the brain is incompletely understood and likely depends on the chronicity and severity of the stressor. Canonical activation and regulation of the UPR in general, and the PERK pathway in particular, is designed to be rapid and transient, exemplified by the fact that many of the translational targets of p-eIF2 α are themselves transcription factors. A 2007 report by DeGracia and Hu concluded that neuronal survival during transient cerebral ischemia was dependent upon recovery from translational inhibition by p-elF2 α (41). However, long-term translational arrest via chronic UPR activation in neurons is associated with enhanced production of neurodegenerative proteins, impaired LTP, and in the case of ischemia/reperfusion, cell death. These conflicting roles for the UPR suggest that its activation is biphasic: adaptive and protective during transient stress but apoptotic during chronic/severe stress (42). Extensive animal studies with modulators of eIF2a, such as growth arrest and DNA damage inducible protein 34 (GADD34), a specific $eIF2\alpha$ phosphatase, will be critical to determine the safety of this therapeutic approach in the context of HIV infection and long-term exposure to antiretroviral drugs.

5.5: CONSIDERATIONS FOR IN VIVO ANALYSIS OF ART-ASSOCIATED CNS DAMAGE

We confirmed the biological significance of our in vitro findings with a well-characterized, SIV/pigtail macaque model of HIV CNS disease in which 90% of infected animals treated with placebo develop neurologic disease within 12 weeks post-inoculation, while animals treated with ART do not develop SIV encephalitis nor do they develop neurological dysfunction (43).

Strikingly, SIV-infected macaques treated with combination ART showed significantly elevated expression of BACE1 and APP, a sensitive marker of neuronal damage, in the hippocampus compared to SIV-infected, placebo-treated controls (Chapter 3). Together with our previous reports of ART-associated synaptic injury in this same macaque model (8), these results demonstrate that oral administration of successful ART to primates negatively impacts neuronal and synaptic viability in the CNS either through direct or peripheral toxicities. Furthermore, these data strongly suggest that antiretroviral agents themselves, not viral infection, are responsible for increased CNS expression of BACE1. Treatment of uninfected pigtails macaques with ART is currently ongoing and will be necessary to confirm this hypothesis. Notably, we did not observe statistically significant changes in BiP or p-eIF2a in ART-treated macagues compared to uninfected or placebo-treated controls, however, changes in ER stress markers are likely to be region- and cell-specific, thus, immunofluorescent analysis will be necessary to properly assess the level of UPR activation in the macaque brain. Furthermore, successful detection of phosphoproteins in post-mortem tissue is highly dependent upon post-mortem interval (44), therefore, we will measure changes in alternative UPR markers, such as sXBP1, ATF6 α/β , ATF4, and CCAATenhancer-binding protein homologous protein (CHOP) via immunofluorescent and western blotting analysis.

Our initial post-mortem analysis of brain tissue from a small cohort of 13 patient samples from the NNTC revealed two important findings: BACE1 levels are significantly upregulated in the hippocampus of HAND patients compared to HIV-negative controls and intraneuronal Aβ oligomers are elevated in the hippocampus of HAND patients despite the absence of overt plaque pathology or changes in total APP (Chapter 3). Interestingly, we did not find an association between the severity of HAND and Aβ oligomer burden in the hippocampus, indicating dysregulated APP processing may be an early event in pathogenesis. Notably, the patients tested in this cohort ranged from 31 to 53 years of age, therefore, advanced amyloid pathology would not be expected even in the presence of FAD-causing mutations. Similar to our findings in macaques, HAND patients did not display statistically significant changes in BiP or p-elF2 α compared to uninfected or HIV-positive, neurocognitively normal controls by western blotting analysis. These results conflict with our previous reports in which immunofluorescent analysis revealed elevated markers of UPR activation, including BiP and p-eIF2 α , in HAND patients (45, 46), emphasizing the importance of this approach to examine changes in protein levels that can vary across subcellular compartments, cell types, and brain regions. Our analysis of HAND patients is also limited by low statistical power owing to small sample size and lack of data on antiretroviral regimens. To address these concerns, we have begun extended analysis of a large cohort (n=60) of patients from the NNTC grouped into three categories: 20 HIV(-), 20 HIV(+)/ART-naïve, 20 HIV(+)/ART-treated for at least 12 months (Table 5.1). Importantly, the ART regimens of our drug-treated patient samples were carefully documented which will allow us determine for the first time if long-term use of specific ART regimens/antiretroviral drug classes correlate with changes in UPR activation, BACE1 expression, and aberrant APP processing in the CNS. The importance of these studies are highlighted by the conflicting neuropsychological data obtained in cross-sectional and longitudinal clinical studies of HIV-positive patients beginning ART or switching to ART regimens with higher predicted CNS penetrance. While these studies have largely assessed the initial effects of ART on neurocognitive function in drug-naïve patients, our studies will provide critical information on the cumulative, long-term effects of ART on neuropathology in HIV-positive individuals.

5.6: BACE1 FUNCTIONS IN NEURONS: IMPLICATIONS FOR A NOVEL THERAPEUTIC TARGET IN HAND

A growing body of literature suggests that BACE1 is induced by a variety of stress conditions including oxidative stress, cerebral ischemia, traumatic brain injury, and impaired energy metabolism associated with neurodegeneration (3, 47-54). In Chapter 4, we investigated the role of BACE1 in cell survival and adaptation to oxidative and ER stress. Although the regulation and timing of BACE1 expression in neurons suggest it may be involved in an acute neuronal stress response, we found that inhibition of BACE1 activity protected cells from

hydrogen peroxide-induced damage and death. At acute doses of hydrogen peroxide, BACE1 inhibition mitigated loss of MAP2 and synapsin, but did not change the number of propidium iodide puncta, suggesting that loss of BACE1 activity either slowed the death response in neurons or restricted cell loss to glia. Recent preliminary work in our lab has demonstrated that toxic doses of hydrogen peroxide induce acute loss of astrocytes prior to the loss of neurons, suggesting that astrocytes buffer and protect neurons from changes in redox potential and that BACE1 may be involved in a delayed death response in neurons. In support of this conclusion, previous reports have shown that during apoptosis BACE1 protein degradation in lysosomes is inhibited by caspase-3-mediated cleavage of Golgi-localized y-ear-containing ARF-binding protein 3 (GGA3), an adaptor protein required for BACE1 lysosomal trafficking and degradation, leading to enhanced Aβ production and cell death (55). Thus, BACE1 may be involved in programmed cell death as a means to prevent spread of cytotoxic ROS in the brain. However, what role BACE1 might play in sub-toxic oxidative stress conditions remains unclear. An additional consideration is the possibility that the beta-secretase inhibitor utilized in our study is protecting neurons via off-target effects on other proteases, such as caspases, however, this is unlikely given the high-specificity of the compound, which has an IC₅₀ of 15nM for BACE1, 230nM for BACE2, 7.6uM for cathepsin D, and greater than 50uM for the related aspartic protease renin. However, off-target effects of the BACE1 inhibitor on initiator and effector caspases will be verified by western blotting for active caspase-3 and caspase-9 in neurons following treatment with hydrogen peroxide, an important next step for our studies.

Alternatively, BACE1 might exert a specific neuroprotective role against excitotoxic insults based on its ability to cleave voltage-gated sodium channels (VGSCs). Excitotoxins, such as N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), which bind to glutamate receptors, induce acute excitotoxicity in neurons via influx of calcium and sodium (56). We propose to examine the role of BACE1 during excitotoxicity by treating primary neurons with NMDA in the presence or absence of a BACE1 inhibitor. Neuronal viability will be assessed by changes in MAP2, synapsin, and propidium iodide inclusion. Additionally, we will correlate cell damage and death with levels of

calcium and sodium influx after NMDA treatment in BACE1 inhibited neurons with the use of fluorescent dye assays. Although BACE1 inhibition is not predicted to mitigate NMDA-mediated influx of calcium, this assay will allow us to determine if BACE1 mediates neuroprotective effects by regulating sodium influx via VGSC activity and function, which would have larger implications in diseases such as epilepsy where neuronal hyperactivity is prevalent. Hypothetically, BACE1 cleavage of VGSCs could also counteract the enhanced, region-specific expression of cortical VGSCs found in a rodent model of absence epilepsy, which was thought to correlate with the determined regions of seizure onset (57).

Finally, we found that BACE1 inhibition also partially protected neurons from ritonavirmediated toxicity over 48 hours. Although we have data to suggest that ritonavir and other PIclass drugs exert their neurotoxic effects through production of ROS, there is an abundance of data indicating ART drugs have a plethora of other toxic effects mediated through calcium dysregulation, inhibition of proteasome function, and mitochondrial toxicity, suggesting BACE1 might play a role in balancing cell survival and death in response to a wide variety of insults. As such, BACE1 is an appealing target for therapeutic intervention in HAND, wherein patients are chronically exposed to toxic effects of antiretroviral drugs, low levels of insidious HIV replication, neuroinflammation, and accelerated aging. One major advantage of targeting BACE1 in HAND versus sporadic neurodegenerative diseases, such as AD, is the ability to identify HIV as a causative agent, and not merely a risk factor, for HAND, lending certainty to physicians for recognizing the at-risk patient population. Presumably, BACE1 inhibition in HAND would exert neuroprotective effects primarily through inhibition of Aß production, however, the failure of previous amyloid-directed therapeutic agents in AD, where amyloid pathology is abundant, warrants significant skepticism with this approach in HAND. In particular, plaque disruptors, anti-Aß immunotherapy, and y-secretase inhibitors and modulators all failed to demonstrate substantial reductions in CSF AB in clinical trials and many of these agents displayed significant, dose-limiting side-effects, which in turn restricted their A β -lowering capabilities (58).

171

Early BACE1 inhibitors also failed to exhibit sufficient in vivo potency due to their poor pharmacokinetic profiles. Notably, first generation BACE1 inhibitors were structurally similar to the peptidomimetic HIV protease inhibitors, highlighting the structural homology between BACE1 and the HIV protease. Yet, despite their similarities to BACE1 inhibitors, HIV protease inhibitors have not displayed any apparent anti-BACE1 activity in vitro or in vivo. Current efforts in BACE1 inhibitor design have shifted towards the use of small molecule inhibitors, several of which have progressed into phase 3 clinical trials. The new generation inhibitors, including MK-8931 (Merck and Co.) and LY-2886721 display high affinity for BACE1, potently reduce CNS levels of Aβ in non-human primates and avoid the off-target effects on cathepsin D and renin that plagued earlier compounds. Additionally, these compounds avoid the insurmountable mechanism-based side effects that accounted for the failure of γ-secretase modulators and inhibitors. Although complete loss of BACE1 activity is known to cause a multitude of phenotypes, including peripheral hypomyelination, the use of potent pharmacological agents against BACE1 avoids these effects by only partially inhibiting BACE1 activity, which appears to be sufficient to achieve a desirable neuroprotective outcome. Genetic studies in AD mouse models showed that 50% knockdown of CNS BACE1 in PDAPP/BACE1^{+/-} transgenic mice resulted in only a 12-20% reduction in Aß levels, but which translated to 75% less amyloid plaque burden compared to PDAPP/BACE1^{+/+} mice (58, 59). Importantly, BACE1 heterozygous knockout mice display none of the phenotypes of homozygous BACE1 knockouts, suggesting that complete loss of BACE1 function is necessary for phenotypic abnormalities (58). In patients with HAND, amyloid plaque burden has not been definitively established as a common pathological feature, however aberrant intraneuronal Aß AD and is thought to be the result of accumulation of insoluble A β within the brain parenchyma (60). Taken together with our studies, these observations suggest that patients suffering from HAND would stand to benefit from BACE1-directed therapeutics as a means to normalize Aß levels within the CNS and improve cognitive functioning.

In summary, the body of work presented in this thesis advances our understanding of the cellular and molecular effects of antiretroviral drugs on CNS neurons in vitro and in vivo while further delineating the basic biological functions of BACE1 as a stress response protein. Additionally, we present novel features of HAND pathogenesis in the post-ART era, including intraneuronal accumulation of oligomeric A β , that have not previously been described pre-ART. Importantly, our work provides the first mechanistic link between the persistence and evolution of HAND as a chronic, neurodegenerative condition with the widespread use of antiretroviral drugs, taking into account the known toxicities of ART in the peripheral nervous system. Our data demonstrate that PI-class antiretroviral drugs potently activate the UPR in neurons leading to p-eIF2 α -mediated translational upregulation of BACE1 and enhanced amyloidogenic processing of APP. Furthermore, toxic effects of chronic ART treatment in neurons were reversible with the use of a cell-permeable beta-secretase inhibitor, thus providing preliminary evidence for BACE1 inhibition as an adjunctive neuroprotective therapy in the treatment of HAND. These results highlight the role of antiretroviral drugs as mediators of neuronal damage and death in HAND and underscore the importance of novel therapeutic strategies in the treatment of HIV CNS disease.

Table 1

Summary of human samples from NNTC for post-mortem analysis

Characteristic	HIV -	HIV + No ART	HIV + w/ ART
Number of Subjects	20	20	20
Age at death, mean ± SD	42.8 ± 5.6	39.7 ± 7.3	45.3 ± 6.7
Hours postmortem, mean ± SD	9.9 ± 5.7	10.0 ± 6.4	12.4 ± 7.9
Sex			
Male (%)	80%	90%	80%
Female (%)	20%	10%	20%
Race			
White (%)	11 (55%)	12 (60%)	15 (75%)
Black (%)	7 (35%)	8 (40%)	5 (25%)
Other/Unknown (%)	2 (10%)	0 (0%)	1 (5%)
Ethnicity			
Hispanic (%)	5 (25%)	3 (15%)	3 (15%)
Not-Hispanic (%)	15 (75%)	17 (85%)	17 (85%)
Disease Parameters			
HIVE (%)	-	6 (30%)	1 (5%)
Log plasma HIV c/mL, mean ± SD	-	4.1 ± 1.4	4.7 ± 1.1
Log Brain HIV c/g, mean ± SD	-	3.4 ± 1.9	4.1 ± 0.9

Log CSF HIV c/mL, mean ± SD	-	3.4 ± 1.8	2.8 ± 1.1
CD4+ lymphocytes/mm ³ , mean ± SD	-	108 ± 118	85 ± 118
Neurocognitive Impairment Status			
HAND (%)	-	6 (30%)	14 (70%)
Subsyndromic (%)	-	1 (5%)	1 (5%)
MCMD (%)	-	2 (10%)	9 (45%)
HAD (%)	-	3 (15%)	4 (20%)
Neuropsych Impairment Other Origin (%)	-	5 (25%)	4 (20%)
Neurocognitively Normal (%)	-	1 (5%)	2 (10%)
No Neurocognitive Data	-	8 (40%)	0 (0%)
ART Treatment Status			
PI-experienced (%)	-	-	17 (85%)
PI-naïve (%)	-	-	3 (15%)
NRTI-experienced (%)	-	-	20 (100%)
NRTI-naïve (%)	-	-	0 (0%)



Figure 1. Proposed mechanisms of antiretroviral drug-induced ER stress in neurons. ART drugs induce ER stress in a wide variety of cell types via multiple, distinct mechanisms including inhibition of GLUT4 transport activity, generation of reactive oxygen species, inhibition of 26S proteasome activity, and dysregulation of intracellular calcium stores. These insults can induce chronic activation of ER stress in neurons leading to suppressed global protein synthesis and impaired LTP, accompanied by translational de-repression of BACE1 and ATF4, both of which have been implicated in apoptosis and neurodegeneration.

5.7: REFERENCES

- Deeks, S.G. 2009. Immune dysfunction, inflammation, and accelerated aging in patients on antiretroviral therapy. *Top HIV Med* 17:118-123.
- Parker, R.A., Flint, O.P., Mulvey, R., Elosua, C., Wang, F., Fenderson, W., Wang, S., Yang, W.P., and Noor, M.A. 2005. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links dyslipidemia to inhibition of proteasome activity and glucose transport by HIV protease inhibitors. *Mol Pharmacol* 67:1909-1919.
- O'Connor, T., Sadleir, K.R., Maus, E., Velliquette, R.A., Zhao, J., Cole, S.L., Eimer, W.A., Hitt, B., Bembinster, L.A., Lammich, S., et al. 2008. Phosphorylation of the Translation Initiation Factor eIF2 alpha Increases BACE1 Levels and Promotes Amyloidogenesis. *Neuron* 60:988-1009.
- Scheuner, D., Song, B., McEwen, E., Liu, C., Laybutt, R., Gillespie, P., Saunders, T., Bonner-Weir, S., and Kaufman, R.J. 2001. Translational control is required for the unfolded protein response and in vivo glucose homeostasis. *Mol Cell* 7:1165-1176.
- 5. Murata, H., Hruz, P.W., and Mueckler, M. 2000. The mechanism of insulin resistance caused by HIV protease inhibitor therapy. *J Biol Chem* 275:20251-20254.
- 6. Uemura, E., and Greenlee, H.W. 2006. Insulin regulates neuronal glucose uptake by promoting translocation of glucose transporter GLUT3. *Exp Neurol* 198:48-53.
- Zhang, L., Ebenezer, P.J., Dasuri, K., Bruce-Keller, A.J., Fernandez-Kim, S.O., Liu, Y., and Keller, J.N. 2010. Activation of PERK kinase in neural cells by proteasome inhibitor treatment. *J Neurochem* 112:238-245.
- Akay, C., Cooper, M., Odeleye, A., Jensen, B.K., White, M.G., Vassoler, F., Gannon,
 P.J., Mankowski, J., Dorsey, J.L., Buch, A.M., et al. 2014. Antiretroviral drugs induce oxidative stress and neuronal damage in the central nervous system. *J Neurovirol* 20:39-53.

- Opii, W.O., Sultana, R., Abdul, H.M., Ansari, M.A., Nath, A., and Butterfield, D.A. 2007.
 Oxidative stress and toxicity induced by the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor (NRTI)--2',3'-dideoxycytidine (ddC): relevance to HIV-dementia. *Exp Neurol* 204:29-38.
- Dalakas, M.C. 2001. Peripheral neuropathy and antiretroviral drugs. *J Peripher Nerv Syst* 6:14-20.
- Chen, C.H., Vazquez-Padua, M., and Cheng, Y.C. 1991. Effect of anti-human immunodeficiency virus nucleoside analogs on mitochondrial DNA and its implication for delayed toxicity. *Mol Pharmacol* 39:625-628.
- 12. Malhotra, J.D., and Kaufman, R.J. 2007. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and oxidative stress: a vicious cycle or a double-edged sword? *Antioxid Redox Signal* 9:2277-2293.
- Linker, R.A., Lee, D.H., Ryan, S., van Dam, A.M., Conrad, R., Bista, P., Zeng, W., Hronowsky, X., Buko, A., Chollate, S., et al. 2011. Fumaric acid esters exert neuroprotective effects in neuroinflammation via activation of the Nrf2 antioxidant pathway. *Brain* 134:678-692.
- Lin, S.X., Lisi, L., Dello Russo, C., Polak, P.E., Sharp, A., Weinberg, G., Kalinin, S., and Feinstein, D.L. 2011. The anti-inflammatory effects of dimethyl fumarate in astrocytes involve glutathione and heme-oxygenase 1. *ASN Neuro*.
- Krieger, S. 2011. Multiple sclerosis therapeutic pipeline: opportunities and challenges. *Mt* Sinai J Med 78:192-206.
- 16. Gold, R., Linker, R.A., and Stangel, M. 2011. Fumaric acid and its esters: An emerging treatment for multiple sclerosis with antioxidative mechanism of action. *Clin Immunol*.
- Litjens, N.H., Burggraaf, J., van Strijen, E., van Gulpen, C., Mattie, H., Schoemaker, R.C., van Dissel, J.T., Thio, H.B., and Nibbering, P.H. 2004. Pharmacokinetics of oral fumarates in healthy subjects. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 58:429-432.
- 18. Lee, D.H., Linker, R.A., and Gold, R. 2008. Spotlight on fumarates. *Int MS J* 15:12-18.
- 19. Gill, A.J., and Kolson, D.L. 2013. Dimethyl fumarate modulation of immune and antioxidant responses: application to HIV therapy. *Crit Rev Immunol* 33:307-359.

- Faghihi, M.A., Modarresi, F., Khalil, A.M., Wood, D.E., Sahagan, B.G., Morgan, T.E., Finch, C.E., St Laurent, G., 3rd, Kenny, P.J., and Wahlestedt, C. 2008. Expression of a noncoding RNA is elevated in Alzheimer's disease and drives rapid feed-forward regulation of beta-secretase. *Nat Med* 14:723-730.
- Hebert, S.S., Horre, K., Nicolai, L., Papadopoulou, A.S., Mandemakers, W., Silahtaroglu, A.N., Kauppinen, S., Delacourte, A., and De Strooper, B. 2008. Loss of microRNA cluster miR-29a/b-1 in sporadic Alzheimer's disease correlates with increased BACE1/betasecretase expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105:6415-6420.
- 22. Wang, W.X., Rajeev, B.W., Stromberg, A.J., Ren, N., Tang, G., Huang, Q., Rigoutsos, I., and Nelson, P.T. 2008. The expression of microRNA miR-107 decreases early in Alzheimer's disease and may accelerate disease progression through regulation of betasite amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme 1. *J Neurosci* 28:1213-1223.
- Qing, H., Zhou, W., Christensen, M.A., Sun, X., Tong, Y., and Song, W. 2004.
 Degradation of BACE by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *FASEB J* 18:1571-1573.
- Vassar, R., Bennett, B.D., Babu-Khan, S., Kahn, S., Mendiaz, E.A., Denis, P., Teplow,
 D.B., Ross, S., Amarante, P., Loeloff, R., et al. 1999. Beta-secretase cleavage of
 Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by the transmembrane aspartic protease BACE.
 Science 286:735-741.
- Lan, X., Kiyota, T., Hanamsagar, R., Huang, Y., Andrews, S., Peng, H., Zheng, J.C., Swindells, S., Carlson, G.A., and Ikezu, T. 2011. The Effect of HIV Protease Inhibitors on Amyloid-beta Peptide Degradation and Synthesis in Human Cells and Alzheimer's Disease Animal Model. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol*.
- Chishti, M.A., Yang, D.S., Janus, C., Phinney, A.L., Horne, P., Pearson, J., Strome, R., Zuker, N., Loukides, J., French, J., et al. 2001. Early-onset amyloid deposition and cognitive deficits in transgenic mice expressing a double mutant form of amyloid precursor protein 695. *J Biol Chem* 276:21562-21570.

- Zhang, C., McNeil, E., Dressler, L., and Siman, R. 2007. Long-lasting impairment in hippocampal neurogenesis associated with amyloid deposition in a knock-in mouse model of familial Alzheimer's disease. *Exp Neurol* 204:77-87.
- Ohno, M. 2014. Roles of elF2alpha kinases in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease.
 Front Mol Neurosci 7:22.
- Devi, L., and Ohno, M. 2010. Phospho-eIF2alpha level is important for determining abilities of BACE1 reduction to rescue cholinergic neurodegeneration and memory defects in 5XFAD mice. *PLoS One* 5:e12974.
- Devi, L., and Ohno, M. 2014. PERK mediates eIF2alpha phosphorylation responsible for BACE1 elevation, CREB dysfunction and neurodegeneration in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* 35:2272-2281.
- Ma, T., Trinh, M.A., Wexler, A.J., Bourbon, C., Gatti, E., Pierre, P., Cavener, D.R., and Klann, E. 2013. Suppression of eIF2 alpha kinases alleviates Alzheimer's disease-related plasticity and memory deficits. *Nature Neuroscience* 16:1299-U1185.
- Hoozemans, J.J., van Haastert, E.S., Nijholt, D.A., Rozemuller, A.J., and Scheper, W.
 2012. Activation of the unfolded protein response is an early event in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease. *Neurodegener Dis* 10:212-215.
- 33. Giunta, B., Ehrhart, J., Obregon, D.F., Lam, L., Le, L., Jin, J., Fernandez, F., Tan, J., and Shytle, R.D. 2011. Antiretroviral medications disrupt microglial phagocytosis of betaamyloid and increase its production by neurons: implications for HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders. *Mol Brain* 4:23.
- Brown, L.A., Jin, J., Ferrell, D., Sadic, E., Obregon, D., Smith, A.J., Tan, J., and Giunta,
 B. 2014. Efavirenz promotes beta-secretase expression and increased Abeta1-40,42 via oxidative stress and reduced microglial phagocytosis: implications for HIV associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND). *PLoS One* 9:e95500.

- Gannon, P., Akay, C., Yee, A., Gao, Y., Haughey, N., Zink, C., Clements, J., Vassar, R., Pierce, C., Kolson, D., Diehl, A., Mankowski, J., Jordan-Sciutto, K. 2014. Antiretroviral drugs promote amyloidogenesis via translational upregulation of BACE1. *Journal of Clinical Investigation (Under revision)*.
- Costa-Mattioli, M., Gobert, D., Harding, H., Herdy, B., Azzi, M., Bruno, M., Bidinosti, M., Ben Mamou, C., Marcinkiewicz, E., Yoshida, M., et al. 2005. Translational control of hippocampal synaptic plasticity and memory by the eIF2alpha kinase GCN2. *Nature* 436:1166-1173.
- del Pino, J., Jimenez, J.L., Ventoso, I., Castello, A., Munoz-Fernandez, M.A., de Haro,
 C., and Berlanga, J.J. 2012. GCN2 has inhibitory effect on human immunodeficiency
 virus-1 protein synthesis and is cleaved upon viral infection. *PLoS One* 7:e47272.
- Peel, A.L., and Bredesen, D.E. 2003. Activation of the cell stress kinase PKR in Alzheimer's disease and human amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice. *Neurobiol Dis* 14:52-62.
- Ill-Raga, G., Palomer, E., Wozniak, M.A., Ramos-Fernandez, E., Bosch-Morato, M., Tajes, M., Guix, F.X., Galan, J.J., Clarimon, J., Antunez, C., et al. 2011. Activation of PKR Causes Amyloid beta-Peptide Accumulation via De-Repression of BACE1 Expression. *Plos One* 6.
- Mouton-Liger, F., Paquet, C., Dumurgier, J., Bouras, C., Pradier, L., Gray, F., and Hugon, J. 2012. Oxidative stress increases BACE1 protein levels through activation of the PKRelF2 alpha pathway. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Basis of Disease* 1822:885-896.
- DeGracia, D.J., and Hu, B.R. 2007. Irreversible translation arrest in the reperfused brain.
 J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 27:875-893.
- 42. Schroder, M., and Kaufman, R.J. 2006. Divergent roles of IRE1alpha and PERK in the unfolded protein response. *Curr Mol Med* 6:5-36.

- Zink, M.C., Brice, A.K., Kelly, K.M., Queen, S.E., Gama, L., Li, M., Adams, R.J., Bartizal, C., Varrone, J., Rabi, S.A., et al. 2010. Simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques treated with highly active antiretroviral therapy have reduced central nervous system viral replication and inflammation but persistence of viral DNA. *J Infect Dis* 202:161-170.
- Li, J., Gould, T.D., Yuan, P., Manji, H.K., and Chen, G. 2003. Post-mortem interval effects on the phosphorylation of signaling proteins. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 28:1017-1025.
- 45. Lindl, K.A., Akay, C., Wang, Y., White, M.G., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2007. Expression of the endoplasmic reticulum stress response marker, BiP, in the central nervous system of HIV-positive individuals. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 33:658-669.
- Akay, C., Lindl, K.A., Shyam, N., Nabet, B., Goenaga-Vazquez, Y., Ruzbarsky, J., Wang, Y., Kolson, D.L., and Jordan-Sciutto, K.L. 2012. Activation status of integrated stress response pathways in neurones and astrocytes of HIV-associated neurocognitive disorders (HAND) cortex. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* 38:175-200.
- Tamagno, E., Bardini, P., Obbili, A., Vitali, A., Borghi, R., Zaccheo, D., Pronzato, M.A., Danni, O., Smith, M.A., Perry, G., et al. 2002. Oxidative stress increases expression and activity of BACE in NT2 neurons. *Neurobiol Dis* 10:279-288.
- Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Bardini, P., Santoro, G., Davit, A., Di Simone, D., Danni,
 O., and Tabaton, M. 2003. Dehydroepiandrosterone reduces expression and activity of
 BACE in NT2 neurons exposed to oxidative stress. *Neurobiol Dis* 14:291-301.
- 49. Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Aragno, M., Borghi, R., Autelli, R., Giliberto, L., Muraca, G., Danni, O., Zhu, X., Smith, M.A., et al. 2008. Oxidative stress activates a positive feedback between the gamma- and beta-secretase cleavages of the beta-amyloid precursor protein. *J Neurochem* 104:683-695.
- 50. Tamagno, E., Guglielmotto, M., Monteleone, D., and Tabaton, M. 2012. Amyloid-beta production: major link between oxidative stress and BACE1. *Neurotox Res* 22:208-219.

- 51. Blasko, I., Beer, R., Bigl, M., Apelt, J., Franz, G., Rudzki, D., Ransmayr, G., Kampfl, A., and Schliebs, R. 2004. Experimental traumatic brain injury in rats stimulates the expression, production and activity of Alzheimer's disease beta-secretase (BACE-1). *J Neural Transm* 111:523-536.
- 52. Wen, Y., Onyewuchi, O., Yang, S., Liu, R., and Simpkins, J.W. 2004. Increased betasecretase activity and expression in rats following transient cerebral ischemia. *Brain Res* 1009:1-8.
- 53. Velliquette, R.A., O'Connor, T., and Vassar, R. 2005. Energy inhibition elevates betasecretase levels and activity and is potentially amyloidogenic in APP transgenic mice: possible early events in Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *J Neurosci* 25:10874-10883.
- 54. Velliquette, R.A., O'Connor, T., and Vassar, R. 2005. Metabolic stress stimulates BACE1 and APP metabolism in vitro and in vivo: Potential early events in Alzheimer's disease pathogenesis. *Faseb Journal* 19:A1544-A1544.
- Tesco, G., Koh, Y.H., Kang, E.L., Cameron, A.N., Das, S., Sena-Esteves, M., Hiltunen,
 M., Yang, S.H., Zhong, Z., Shen, Y., et al. 2007. Depletion of GGA3 stabilizes BACE and
 enhances beta-secretase activity. *Neuron* 54:721-737.
- 56. Hasbani, M.J., Hyrc, K.L., Faddis, B.T., Romano, C., and Goldberg, M.P. 1998. Distinct roles for sodium, chloride, and calcium in excitotoxic dendritic injury and recovery. *Exp Neurol* 154:241-258.
- Klein, J.P., Khera, D.S., Nersesyan, H., Kimchi, E.Y., Waxman, S.G., and Blumenfeld, H.
 2004. Dysregulation of sodium channel expression in cortical neurons in a rodent model of absence epilepsy. *Brain Res* 1000:102-109.
- 58. Vassar, R., Kuhn, P.H., Haass, C., Kennedy, M.E., Rajendran, L., Wong, P.C., and Lichtenthaler, S.F. 2014. Function, therapeutic potential and cell biology of BACE proteases: current status and future prospects. *J Neurochem* 130:4-28.

- McConlogue, L., Buttini, M., Anderson, J.P., Brigham, E.F., Chen, K.S., Freedman, S.B., Games, D., Johnson-Wood, K., Lee, M., Zeller, M., et al. 2007. Partial reduction of BACE1 has dramatic effects on Alzheimer plaque and synaptic pathology in APP Transgenic Mice. *J Biol Chem* 282:26326-26334.
- Shaw, L.M., Vanderstichele, H., Knapik-Czajka, M., Clark, C.M., Aisen, P.S., Petersen, R.C., Blennow, K., Soares, H., Simon, A., Lewczuk, P., et al. 2009. Cerebrospinal fluid biomarker signature in Alzheimer's disease neuroimaging initiative subjects. *Ann Neurol* 65:403-413.